# TOWARDS A DEEPER UNDERSTANDING OF THE U.S. WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT

# SYSTEM IN

# THE CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY

by

# FARZAD MINOOEI

B.S., Sharif University, Tehran, Iran, 2006

M.B.A, Sharif University, Tehran, Iran, 2011

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of the University of Colorado in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Department of Civil, Environment, and Architectural Engineering 2018 This thesis entitled:

Towards a Deeper Understanding of the U.S. Workforce Development System in the Construction Industry

written by Farzad Minooei has been approved for the Department of Civil, Environmental, and Architectural Engineering

Dr. Paul Goodrum, Committee Chair

Dr. Jon Elliott

Dr. Matthew Hallowell

Dr. Keith Molenaar

Dr. Tim Taylor

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

The final copy of this thesis has been examined by the signatories, and we find that both the content and the form meet acceptable presentation standards of scholarly work in the above mentioned discipline.

IRB Protocol # 16-0208

# Abstract

Minooei, Farzad (Ph.D., Civil Engineering, Department of Civil, Environmental, and Architectural Engineering)

Title: Towards a Deeper Understanding of the U.S. Workforce Development System in the Construction Industry

Thesis directed by Professor Paul Goodrum

# Abstract:

The construction industry currently faces several challenges in areas of workforce development that can hamper its sustainability and growth. Several studies have documented shortage of skilled craft workers in construction. Most construction firms in 2017 reported that growing workforce shortages in construction have made it difficult to find qualified workers. They expected the workforce shortage would continue to be a challenge in the near future. The shortage has worsened to the point that it is not only hard to find quality craft workers, but it is affecting projects' schedule, cost, and safety. Part of this problem is because younger people are not so much eager to enter the industry and work in technical occupations. Moreover, some skilled workers exit the industry. It seems that the workforce development system, which is responsible for training, recruitment, and retention of skilled workforce, does not fully address the industry demand. This study, I try to shed light on workforce development system from both micro and macro perspective.

From a micro perspective, it focuses on the career decision-making process of both the future and the current workforce. Using Theory of Planned Behavior, I want to understand what factors influencing young people to choose a career as craft workers in construction. For the current workforce, I am interested to determine the motivational factors influencing people decision to stay in the industry and quantify their relative strengths. The results of this study can help construction firms to improve their recruitment and retention policies and practices. From macro perspective, a panel of industry experts involved with workforce development helped the research team to investigate strengths and weaknesses of the system. Intensive literature review and archival data analysis helped to gain more in-depth understanding of the situation. Through several panel discussions and using Analytical Hierarchy Process methodology, I identified and prioritized potential policies to overcome the challenges. The policies recommended by this research could outline the major steps to initiate the path to make the U.S. workforce development system a global example.

# Acknowledgements

I would first like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor Professor Paul Goodrum for his continuous support of my Ph.D. study, and for his patience, motivation, and immense knowledge. His guidance helped me in all the time of research and writing of this thesis. I could not have imagined having a better advisor and mentor for my Ph.D. study.

Besides my advisor, I would like to thank the rest of my thesis committee: Professors Jon Elliott, Matthew Hallowell, Keith Molenaar, and Tim Taylor for their encouragement, very insightful and valuable comments, and guidance.

I would also like to acknowledge the generous research support of the National Center for Construction Education and Research, the Construction Industry Institute, the Construction Users Roundtable, and Ironworkers/IMPACT. Without their involvement and expertise, this research would not be possible.

# **Table of Contents**

1	IN	TRODUCTION	1
1.1		BACKGROUND AND MOTIVATION	1
1.2		STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM	4
1.3		DISSERTATION OUTLINE AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS	4
1.4		OVERVIEW OF THE RESEARCH METHOD	6
1.5		REFERENCES	7
2	W	HAT MOTIVATES YOUNG TALENTS TO PURSUE CRAFT CAREERS IN	
	CO	ONSTRUCTION? : THE THEORY OF PLANNED BEHAVIOR	9
2.1		ABSTRACT	9
2.2		INTRODUCTION	10
2.3		LITERATURE REVIEW	12
2	2.3.1	Career Decision Making Process	12
2	2.3.2	2 Working in Construction as a Career Path	15
2	2.3.3	B Theory of Planned Behavior	17
2.4		RESEARCH METHOD	18
2.5		RESULTS	19
2	2.5.1	The Theory of Planned Behavior Framework to Understand the Career Decision	21
2	2.5.2	2 Subjective Norm	25
2	2.5.3	Perceived Behavioral Control	25
2	2.5.4	Regression Model to Describe Attitude based on its Components	28
2.6		CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS, AND LIMITATIONS	30
2.7		ACKMOWLEDGEMENT	33
2.8		REFERENCES	33

3	FACTORS INFLUENCING CRAFTWORKERS' MOTIVATION TO PURSUE CAREERS IN				
	THE CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY				
3.1	ABSTRACT				
3.2	INTRODUCTION				
3.3	LITERATURE REVIEW	40			
3	3.3.1 Work Motivation in the Construction Industry	40			
3	3.3.2 Theory of Planned Behavior	43			
3.4	RESEARCH METHOD	44			
3.5	RESULTS	45			
3	3.5.1 Attitudinal Factors and Motivation	47			
3	3.5.2 Regression Model to Describe Attitude based on its Components	51			
3	3.5.3 Subjective Norm				
3	3.5.4 Perceived Behavioral Control	53			
3.6	CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS, AND LIMITATIONS	54			
3.7	ACKMOWLEDGEMENT	56			
3.8	REFERENCES				
4	CAREER SELECTION MODEL FOR CONSTRICTION CRAFT WORKERS: A	APPLICATION OF			
	THE THEORY OF PLANNED BEHAVIOR	60			
4.1	ABSTRACT	60			
4.2	INTRODUCTION	60			
4.3	LITERATURE REVIEW	62			
4	4.3.1 Career Selection	62			
4	4.3.2   Theory of Planned Behavior	65			
4.4	RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	68			
4.5	DESCRIPTIVE PROFILES OF RESPONDENTS				

4.6	STRUCTURAL EQUATION MODELING		
4.7	DATA ANALYSIS72		
4.7.	1 Data Screening		
4.7.	2 Measurement Model of Career Selection: EFA Analysis		
4.7.	3 Measurement Model of Career Selection: CFA Analysis		
4.7.	4 Structural Equation Model of Career Selection		
4.7.	5 Multi-Sample SEM Approach		
4.8	CONCLUSION		
4.9	ACKNOWLEDGEMENT		
4.10	REFERENCES		
5 II	VVESTIGATING POLICIES TO IMPROVE THE U.S. WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT		
S	YSTEM		
5.1	ABSTRACT		
5.2	INTRODUCTION		
5.3	RESEARCH METHOD		
5.4	POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS		
5.4.	Policy 1: Establish and Strengthen the Awareness of Career Opportunities in The U.S97		
5.4.	2 Policy 2: Revitalize the U.S. Work-Based Learning Programs		
5.4.	3 Policy 3: Measure Performance and Involvement in Workforce Development When Awarding		
Con	struction Contracts		
5.4.4	4 Policy 4: Redefine How We Measure the Quality of the U.S. Secondary Education System by		
Care	eer and College Readiness		
5.4.	5 Policy 5: Increase the Participation of Underrepresented Groups in CTE		
5.4.	6 Policy 6: Establish and Expand Collaboration between Industry, Education, and Government		
	121		

-	5.4.7	Policy 7: Develop More Balanced Funding Among Post-Secondary Career and Technical	
]	Educ	cation versus University Systems	124
-	5.4.8	8 Policy 8: Create a National System that Tracks Participation and Completion of Formal Crat	ft
r	Fraiı	ning, Registered Apprenticeship, and Non-Registered Apprenticeship Programs	128
5.5		APPLYING THE AHP MODEL	129
5.6		CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS AND LIMITATIONS	136
5.7		ACKMOWLEDGEMENT	139
5.8		REFERENCES	139
6	C	ONCLUSIONS, LIMITATIONS, AND FUTURE RESEARCH	150
7	Bl	IBLIOGRAPHY	160
8	A	PPENDIX: MOTIVATION SURVEY	176

# List of Figures

Figure 1: Research Framework	
Figure 2: Distribution of Respondents Based On Construction Work Experience	20
Figure 3: Intention and Work Experience	
Figure 4: Intention across Different Ethnic Groups	23
Figure 5: Confidence and Work Experience	
Figure 6: Research Framework	45
Figure 7: Distribution of Respondents Based On Generation	46
Figure 8: Distribution of Respondents Based On the Highest Level of Education	46
Figure 9: Theory of Planned Behavior	65
Figure 10: Data Analysis Procedure	72
Figure 11: The Baseline Measurement Model	77
Figure 12: Structural Equation Modeling With Unstandardized Coefficients for Future Workfo	orce Sample
Figure 13: Structural Equation Modeling With Unstandardized Coefficients for Current Work	force
Sample	
Figure 14: Overall Process of Development and Weighting of Policy Recommendations	
Figure 15: AHP Model	
Figure 16: College Decisions Survey	
Figure 17: Growth in Student Loan Debt at Graduation	
Figure 18: Comparison of Occupational Supply And Demand by Higher Education Credentia	s To the
Year 2024	
Figure 19: Growth in apprenticeship participation in UK	
Figure 20: Educational Pipeline	
Figure 21: Federal Funding For All Career and Technical Education (CTE)	
Figure 22: True Ratios of Jobs in the US Economy	

Figure 23: Snapshot of Decision Support System Developed For AHP Model	133
Figure 24: Benefit-Cost Analysis of Policy Recommendations	136

# List of Tables

Table 1: The Relationship between Different Sections of Dissertation to the Workforce Development
System
Table 2: ANOVA Analysis of Intention Based On Work Experience
Table 3: ANOVA Analysis of Intention Based On Ethnicity    23
Table 4: Overall and Components of Attitude for People With and Without Any Work Experience24
Table 5: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Subjective Norm    25
Table 6: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Elements of Perceived Behavioral Control
Table 7: Regression Analysis of Attitude    29
Table 8: Components of Attitude Based On Gender
Table 9: Components of Attitude for Different Generations    50
Table 10: Regression Analysis of Attitude    51
Table 11: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Subjective Norm    52
Table 12: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Elements of Perceived Behavioral Control54
Table 13: Career Selection Constructs and Their Indicators    69
Table 14: Profiles of Respondents    70
Table 15: EFA Results   74
Table 16: Measures of Validity
Table 17: Multi-Sample Invariance Tests and Chi-Square Difference Test Results    83
Table 18: Priorities of Criteria and Sub-Criteria
Table 19: Short Title of Policies    134
Table 20: Weights of Policies Based On Their Benefits
Table 21: Weights of Policies Based On Their Costs/Risks    135

### **1 INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1 BACKGROUND AND MOTIVATION**

The construction industry currently faces several challenges in areas of workforce development that can hamper its sustainability and growth. Over the past decades, several studies have documented shortage of skilled craft workers in construction (Business Round Table 1997, Construction Users Round Table 2001, McGraw-Hill Construction 2012, Construction Industry Institute 2015). More recently, the Associated General Contractors of America's (AGC) survey in 2017 reported that growing workforce shortages in construction have made it difficult to find qualified workers. Most construction companies expected the workforce shortage would continue to be a challenge in the near future. Some studies also found that the shortage has worsened to the level that it is not only hard to find qualified craft workers, but also negatively impacting projects' schedule, cost, and safety (Karimi et al. 2016, 2017, 2018).

The average age of craft professionals within the industry in increasing and the rate of this increase is four times the national average for all other industries (Construction Industry Institute 2015). Part of this problem is because technical occupations in the industry are seemingly not attractive to younger generation (McGraw-Hill Construction 2012). Furthermore, Generation Z (born 1990-99) are gradually entering the labor market. Some believe that they would bring new challenges to the human resource management in companies (Tulgan 2013). It is likely that if the construction industry does not understand the needs and wants of this new generation, the labor shortage may become even worse.

The U.S construction industry's challenge to find enough qualified craft workers reflects a widespread challenge that all other industries relying on CTE-based workforce have. As an example, it is estimated as many as 2 million future jobs in manufacturing sector in U.S. could become unfilled from the lack of workers with the right skills and knowledge (Giffi et al. 2015). Movement of experienced workers, a negative image of the manufacturing industry among younger generations, lack of STEM (science, technology, engineering and mathematics) skills among workers and a gradual decline of technical

education programs in public high schools are identified as main sources for this skill gap in manufacturing (Giffi et al. 2015).

Despite of critical role of Career and Technical Education (CTE) in helping many youth understand the career path of working in industries like construction, the opportunities for high school students to take a CTE course has greatly diminished with more resources being allocated to college preparation based courses (Construction Industry Institute 2015). It seems the common assumption in the U.S. is that the only way to become successful is to acquire a 4-year college degree (Gray & Herr 2006). Based on this assumption, most policies encourage the pursuit of a 4-year college degree. Although, there is no doubt that all individuals need postsecondary education, there are other forms of postsecondary education that might suit young people needs and wants.

As a system, the role of workforce development is to the recruit, train, employ and retain individuals in valuable employment opportunities. It is also in a dynamic relationship with other society subsystems such as economy (Hodge 2007). However, evidences mentioned above show that there is misfit between the workforce development system and the U.S. economy.

Worsening workforce shortage in construction makes motivational factors crucial to keep the current workforce in the industry. However, there is limited research that formally applies motivation theories to the construction industry. More importantly, previous studies have shown that there are differences between what employers think as their employees' motivational factors and what employees want from their jobs (Dessler 2013). This incomplete understanding of employees' motivational factors can result in ineffective human resource practices to keep employees motivated.

Nowadays, diversity in the workplace is among the main challenges in managing people (Noe et al. 2011, Dessler 2013). Despite the challenges to human resource management, many US companies have acknowledged and utilized the diversity of labor force to benefit from its talents and skills and gain competitive advantage in their businesses (Noe et al. 2011). New approaches in human resource

management require companies to proactively segment their employees and provide customized human resource policies according to their needs (Dessler 2013). To adopt a segmentation approach, construction companies should understand the needs and desires of different segments of their employees.

In addition, motivational factors may vary across different people. To benefit from various talents and skills, the industry needs to understand the difference in the motivational drivers of its diverse workforce. Gender diversity is one of the important factors that needs careful examination. The percentage of women in construction trades has remained almost the same from 1983 to 2010 (National Women's Law Center, 2012). This creates a major contrast between jobs in the construction industry and other industries regarding gender diversification. In fact, the percentage of women in many occupations outside of construction that used to be more male-dominated have increased during the same time (i.e., 1983 to 2010). Although some studies have focused on examining motivational factors among craftswomen in construction (Dabke, et al. 2008, Wangle 2009), I find no specific study to investigate differences between males and females' attitude towards working in construction. Since attracting female talents to the industry can be one of the remedies to workforce shortage facing the industry (Schleifer 2002), understanding the differences between males and females attitude is the key to customizing human resource practices in the construction companies.

In addition to gender diversity, differences in wants and needs of different generations bring new challenges to human resource management. As an example, a recent study on 1,700 US workers conducted by Gallup (2016) showed that different generations expected different things from their jobs. The study specifically examined the expectations of millennial workers or Generation Y (Born 1977 to 1995). According to this study, the two factors of: learning and growth opportunities and managerial quality are the most important factors they look for in their job search (Gallup 2016). Likewise, the analysis of attitude across craft workers from different generations allows construction companies to design more customized policies.

To thoroughly examine the current challenges facing the workforce development system, the system needs to examined from both a micro and macro perspective.

#### **1.2 STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM**

From a micro perspective, this research focuses on the career decision-making process of both future workforce (between 15 and 24 years old) and current workforce (above 24 years old). We want to understand what factors influencing young people to choose a career as craft workers in construction. For the current workforce, I am interested to determine the motivational factors influencing people decision to stay in the industry and quantify their relative strengths. I also want to understand if there are differences in their attitude based on gender and generation as the two main sources of diversity among craft workers.

From macro perspective, the main goal of this research is to investigate the U.S. workforce development system and try to understand what factors contribute to the outputs of the system. This understanding helps us to recommend policies that can renew the U.S. workforce development system and overcome the current challenges.

For the purposes of this research, the workforce development system includes elements of the U.S primary, secondary, and post-secondary education system, construction training, and placement and retention efforts of craft professionals.

Although, any effort to meaningfully change the system will require all stakeholders to work together, I am hopeful that the results of this research could outline the major steps to initiate the path to make the U.S. workforce development system a global example.

#### **1.3 DISSERTATION OUTLINE AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS**

This dissertation was organized in a four-paper format. The title of each paper and the research questions addressed in each of them are as follow:

Paper 1: What Motivates Young Talents to Pursue Craft Careers in Construction?

4

**Research questions:** 

- 1. How do different demographic groups (based on gender, race, age, and work experience) perceive working in the construction industry?
- 2. How does the support/lack of support of others (e.g. family, spouse/partner, friends, schoolteacher, and school consular) influence the individual's decision to choose a career in the construction industry?
- 3. How does the individual's perception of the difficulty of entering into the construction industry influence her/his decision to choose a career in construction?

Paper 2: Factors Influencing Craft Workers' Motivation to Pursue Careers in the Construction Industry

Research questions:

- 1. How does the current workforce perceive working in the construction industry? Is there any difference in their perception based on gender and generation?
- 2. How does the social support influence the individual's motivation to stay in a career in the construction industry?
- 3. How does individuals' self-assessment of their ability to become successful in construction influence their decision to stay a career in construction?

Paper 3: Career Selection Model for Constriction Craft Workers: Application of the Theory of Planned Behavior

Research questions:

- 1. How well does Theory of Planned Behavior explain the career decision-making model for the future and current workforce in construction?
- 2. In what ways is the career decision-making model of the future workforce different from the model for current workforce?

Paper 4: Investigating Policies to Improve the U.S. Workforce Development System

**Research questions:** 

- 1. What are deficiencies and strengths of the current U.S. workforce development system?
- 2. How does the construction industry stakeholders and workforce participants influence workforce development outcomes?
- 3. What policies should be adopted to transform the current system into an effective workforce development system that will serve both the needs of the construction industry and the U.S. economy as a whole?

Moreover, in table 1, I illustrate how much different parts of my dissertation are relevant to three main elements of the workforce development system.

Sections	Workforce Development System Elements				
	Training	Placement	Retention		
Paper 1	**	***	*		
Paper 2	**	**	***		
Paper 3	**	***	***		
Paper 4	***	**	*		

 Table 1: The Relationship between Different Sections of Dissertation to the Workforce

 Development System

*Note: \*\*\* highly relevant, \*\*: moderately relevant, and \*: slightly relevant.* 

#### **1.4 OVERVIEW OF THE RESEARCH METHOD**

As mentioned earlier, the main objectives of this research include 1) analyzing the current U.S. workforce development system from both a micro and macro perspective, and 2) recommending policies to help design an effective workforce development system.

In order to understand the current U.S. workforce development system, I attempt to study the system from both a micro and macro perspective. From a micro perspective, survey methodology was employed to understand how people make decisions to choose or continue a career in the construction

industry. The survey targeted both young adults who are at the age of career selection and current craft workers. The results help to understand and compare the motivational factors behind career selection of the future and the current workforce. From a macro perspective, literature review, archival data analysis, discussion panels, and case studies helped the research team to gain in-depth understanding of the system.

The results of the previous phases enabled the research team to achieve a better understanding of the U.S. workforce development system and its strengths and weaknesses. Several discussion meetings held between the experts in our research team along with literature review helped the team to develop ideas for policy recommendations. The Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP) as a rigorous scientific approach was applied to evaluate and prioritize the final policy recommendations.

### **1.5 REFERENCES**

- Business Round Table BRT (1997). "Confronting the Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage." Construction Cost Effectiveness Task Force, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Construction Industry Institute CII (2015). "Is there a Demographic Craft Labor Cliff that will Affect Project Performance?" *Research Team number RT318*, Austin, TX, 2015. Retrieved August 09, 2016, from https://www.construction-institute.org/scriptcontent/more/318\_1\_more.cfm
- Construction Users Roundtable CURT (2001). "The Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage and the CURT 2001 Workforce Development Survey Results." *The Construction Users Roundtable*.
- Dabke, S., Salem, O., Genaidy, A., & Daraiseh, N. (2008). "Job satisfaction of women in construction trades." *Journal of Construction Engineering & Management*, 134(3), 205-216.
- Dai, J., Goodrum, P. M., & Maloney, W. F. (2007). Analysis of craft workers' and foremen's perceptions of the factors affecting construction labor productivity. *Construction Management and Economics*, 25(11), 1139-1152.
- Dessler, G. (2013). Human resource management. Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Gallup (2016). *How Millennials want to work and live*, Retrieved August 10, 2017, from http://www.gallup.com/reports/189830/millennials-work-live.aspx
- Giffi, C., Dollar, B., Drew, M., McNelly, J., Carrick, G., & Gangula, B. (2015). The skills gap in US manufacturing: 2015 and beyond. *Washington, DC: Deloitte and Manufacturing Institute*.
- Gray, K. C., & Herr, E. L. (2006). *Other ways to win: Creating alternatives for high school graduates*. Corwin Press.

- Karimi, H., Taylor, T. R., Goodrum, P. M., & Srinivasan, C. (2016). Quantitative analysis of the impact of craft worker availability on construction project safety performance. *Construction Innovation*, 16(3).
- Karimi, H., Taylor, T., & Goodrum, P. M. (2017). Analysis of the impact of craft labor availability on North American construction project productivity and schedule performance. *Construction Management and Economics* 35(6), 368-380.
- National Women's Law Center. (2012). Women in construction: 6.9 percent is not enough. Retrieved August 10, 2017, from http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/womeninconstructionfactsheet.pdf
- Noe, R. A., Hollenbeck, J. R., Gerhart, B., & Wright, P. M. (2011). *Fundamentals of human resource management*. Boston, MA: McGraw-Hill/Irwin.
- Schleifer, T. C. (2002). Degenerating image of the construction industry. *Practice Periodical on Structural Design and Construction*, 7(3), 99-102.
- Tulgan, B. (2013). Meet Generation Z: The second generation within the giant" Millennial" cohort. *Rainmaker Thinking Inc.*
- Wangle, A. M. (2009). *Perceptions of traits of women in construction* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Florida).

# 2 WHAT MOTIVATES YOUNG TALENTS TO PURSUE CRAFT CAREERS IN CONSTRUCTION? : THE THEORY OF PLANNED BEHAVIOR

## 2.1 ABSTRACT

Past studies indicate that the U.S. construction industry is facing a skilled labor shortage. Increase in the average age of craft workers within the industry, change in workforce demographics, decline in career and technical education in North America, and the difference between motivational factors of new entrants and the current workforce are evidences suggesting that the industry is facing long-term structural changes regarding the construction craft workforce. These changes demonstrate the need for understanding the underlying factors that influence career selection of the next generation of craft workers in construction. To develop this understanding, a survey was designed based on the Theory of Planned Behavior to measure 1) individual's attitude, 2) subjective norm, and 3) perceived behavioral control. The survey was distributed nationally, and 778 completed questionnaires were received. The target population for the survey was individuals between the ages of 15-24 who were exposed to Career Technical Education (CTE) or participated in construction training programs. The main contribution of this research to the body of knowledge is the identification of the factors influencing young people to choose a career as craft workers in construction. The statistical analysis shows that if young people have some work experience in construction-related jobs, it can significantly improve their intention to choose a career in the construction industry. In addition, I created a multivariate regression model to understand the relative importance of components of attitude towards working in construction. I find that there are differences in components of attitude across several demographics. Another major finding is that self-confidence is highly correlated with intention. Based on the results of this study, I make several recommendations to the construction industry on how to attract the next generation of craft workers.

### 2.2 INTRODUCTION

The U.S. construction industry faces a long-term structural change in workforce demographics. The rate of craft workers leaving the industry is greater than the rate it is attracting them, especially in high skilled trades such as electrician, pipefitter, and welder (Albattah et al. 2015). This poses severe challenges to the construction industry as projects facing workforce shortages experience cost and schedule overruns, and have to deal with increased safety incidents (Karimi et al. 2016, 2017).

One contributing factor to this change is that younger workers are not so eager to enter the industry. McGraw-Hill Construction (2012) reported that 62% of trade firms that participated in its survey believed that their trades were not attractive to the younger generation. Moreover, Generation Z (born 1990-99) are gradually entering the labor market. Some predicted that they would bring profound challenges to all businesses due to their unique characteristics (Tulgan 2013). It is likely that if the construction industry does not understand the needs and wants of the new generation, the labor shortage may become even worse. The contribution of the current work to the body of knowledge is to identify the underlying factors influencing young people's choice of a career as a craft worker in construction. The relative importance of components of attitude and differences across several demographics are also examined. The jobs included in this study are limited only to the construction trades such as carpenter, electrician, ironworker, painter, pipefitter, and welder.

There are several career development theories that describe how individuals make decisions about the type of occupation they want to prepare for and engage in. These theories fall into two categories. Theories in the first category assume that career decision making is a rational process. According to these theories, individuals are highly rational and make career decisions by gathering all the relevant information and evaluating all related alternatives (Herr et al. 2004). Theories in the second category, on the other hand, challenge the rationality assumption. Due to the biased and limited availability of information and the number of factors that need to be considered, these theories suggest that people cannot follow a completely rational process in decision making about their career (Hodkinson and Sparkes 1997, Herr et al. 2004). In this research, I adopted the second approach.

Using a survey methodology designed based on the theory of planned behavior, this study investigates the perception of young people towards working in the construction industry. The theory of planned behavior is a psychological theory that links perceptions and beliefs with behavior (Ajzen 1991). Since career-related decisions are made based on the perceptions of reality rather than the reality itself (Foskett and Hemsley-Brown 1999), I used the theory of planned behavior to understand the underlying motives behind people's decision to select a long-term career as a craft worker in the construction industry. Poor images such as limited career progression opportunities, long working hours, shift work, and work overload have traditionally been associated with the construction industry (Djerbarni 1996, Baldry 1997). In order to attract young talents, the industry needs to understand how the upcoming workforce perceives working in construction.

Moreover, the role of social interaction has been emphasized in previous studies (Hodkinson and Sparkes 1997, Kniveton 2004, Bright et al. 2005, Taylor 2005, Zafar 2011, Granitz et al. 2014). Young individuals highly rely on information gathered from family members and peer friends (Taylor 2005, Zafar 2011, Granitz et al. 2014). Family members and peer friends who work in an occupation can also give young people confidence that they can be successful in that occupation (Taylor 2005).

The self-assessment of abilities to achieve a goal is also a vital factor that determines how individuals approach a goal (Bandura 1977). From this perspective, self-efficacy or confidence can be a strong predictor of career decisions (Hacket and Betz 1995).

By including perception, social influence and mental barriers, the theory of planned behavior provides a thorough theoretical framework to consider different aspects of career-related decisions (Ajzen 1991). I applied this theory to examine what factors might influence young people's decision to choose a career in the construction industry given their demographics. The results can help industry re-evaluate its recruiting strategies for young talents.

#### 2.3 LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.3.1 Career Decision Making Process

Career decision making is one of the most important decisions for every young person, because it affects his/her future work and life (Gati & Asher 2001). Previous studies have shown that young adults start evaluating their career choices early in high school (Gysbers 2008, Granitz et al. 2014). There are different approaches to describe how people make decisions about their careers. As was previously mentioned, the theories in this area fall into two main categories. Theories in the first category have a highly rational approach to career decision making while the theories in the second category challenge the assumptions of rationality.

Among the theories in the first category (i.e., rationality category), the theory developed by Parsons in the early twentieth can be mentioned. This theory explains career decision-making based on matching a person's abilities and interests with characteristics of the work environment and the labor market (Parsons 1909). This approach was later extended by John Holland's personality–job fit theory. He presented six personality types and suggested that young adults need to clearly identify their personality traits in order to make their best career decision. In addition to the individual's characteristics, the characteristics and requirements of different careers should be considered. The satisfaction and tendency to leave a job is determined by how well the person matches his or her personality traits to the job (Holland 1997).

As another theory in the first category, Gati and Asher (2001) recommend a more practical 3-stage model for career decision-making process, with three steps of Prescreening, In-depth exploration, and Choice (PIC), for career decision-making process. The prescreening step involves identifying potentially relevant career alternatives based on the individual's preferences. The in-depth exploration step is to explore the promising alternatives including examination of individual's own suitability to the job as well as the

ability to comply with the requirements of the role such as required education and physical strength. Finally, the choice step is to choose the most suitable alternative, based on a comparison between the available alternatives.

Both the personality-job fit theory and the PIC model suggest a completely rational process for career decision making. However, this approach was challenged by other theorists in the second category. Hodkinson and Sparkes (1997) believed that career decision making is not a rational process as traditional vocational psychology described. They discussed that although young people are able to decide rationally regarding their careers, they have to pragmatically make decisions based on the partial information that is available to them. To describe this process, Hodkinson and Sparkes use the term "pragmatic rationality". From this view, career decision is highly influenced by contextual factors such as interaction with other people, experiences, family influences, information derived from media, stereotypical occupational images portrayed in film and entertainment, and emotional propensity (Hodkinson and Sparkes 1997). In reality, it seems that career-related decisions are made based on ideas, perceptions, and images that begin to form from early childhood. In this process, perceptions of reality, rather than reality itself, are critical to the decision (Foskett and Hemsley-Brown 1999).

Social learning theory of career development tries to describe career decision making from a learning perspective. This theory was developed based on social learning theory of Albert Bandura (Mitchell 1996). Bandura (1977) criticized the idea of the conditioning approach as a dominant mode of learning in human beings. Conditioning or instrumental learning occurs when an individual is positively reinforced or punished in response to certain behaviors. In contrast, Bandura emphasized observational learning, which occurs by observing other people's actions and the consequences for them (Bandura 1977). Mitchell (1996) believed that four main factors influence the individual's career decision making: 1) genetic endowment and special abilities, which are inherent qualities that may set limits to attain certain skills and opportunities, 2) environmental conditions and events, which include factors such as social, cultural, political, and economic forces, 3) learning experiences, which are unique individual's instrumental and

observational learning experiences, and 4) task approach skills, which include performance standards, work habits, cognitive processes, mental sets, and emotional responses.

Gottfredson's Theory of Circumscription, Compromise and Self-Creation (2002) attempts to describe how career choice develops in young individuals as self-concept develops with age. According to Gottfredson, the first process is circumscription in which the child gradually becomes aware of size and power, sex roles, social values, and internal and unique self. This understanding is shaped through the socialization process from the stimuli surrounding the child. Through this process, the child excludes unacceptable occupations based on her perceived fit with the developing self-concept. So, as the child becomes six to eight years old, even before getting old enough to rationally evaluate occupations, the child has learned what is considered appropriate for him/her. In the next step, individuals are forced to compromise their career choices from the remaining alternatives. Young people evaluate career choices based on their perception of jobs according to gender (masculine/feminine), level of prestige, and area of work (Gottfredson 2002).

Gender schema theory explains how gender identity is formed within a child by information obtained from family, friends, school, the media, and engagement with everyday life. People use their gender schema throughout the rest of their lives to process information about appropriate behaviors and attitudes including career decisions and preferences (Bem 1981). For example, a study showed that males put more emphasis on income levels, and females put more emphasis on relationship with others when choosing a career (Gati et al.1995). In another study among UK students of 14 to 16 years of age, researchers found that gender strongly defines how jobs are perceived and evaluated, and how job choices are made (Millward et al. 2006).

Several studies showed that young people are highly influenced by the information they receive from family, friends, teachers and career counsellors (Kniveton 2004, Bright et al. 2005, Taylor 2005, Zafar 2011, Granitz et al. 2014), but they do not have the same influence on the decision. Parents and family

members are the most important influencers in the career decision (Taylor 2005, Zafar 2011, Granitz et al. 2014), but their influence changes over time (Cabrera and La Nasa 2000). For example, some studies found that college students become less dependent on information they receive from their families when they learn more about the majors through courses, work experience, and other sources of information (Arcidiacono 2004, Zafar 2011). The social influence does not merely play a role in the information gathering process. Taylor (2005) discussed that for most youth, especially those who choose vocational and technical education and related career paths, career decisions involve uncertainty, anxiety, stress and confusion. Family members or peer friends who already work in an occupation not only can give young people very clear and personalized information about the job but also can make them more confident that they can be successful in that occupation.

Bandura's (1977) self-efficacy theory explains that a person's perception of her abilities to becoming successful in a certain situation or achieve a goal has a significant role in the way she/he deals with the situation or approaches the goal. Hacket and Betz (1995) extended this approach to career selection decisions. As an example, Hacket (1985) described how higher levels of self-efficacy can lead to "approach" rather than "avoidance" behavior towards major selection among college students. She argued that self-efficacy or confidence not only reflects the ability information but also significantly predicts career choice behavior.

#### 2.3.2 Working in Construction as a Career Path

As discussed in the previous section, the individual's perception towards a specific job plays a significant role in career decision making. Meanwhile, many studies find that the construction industry needs to improve its image to attract young talents to the industry (Gale 1994, Schleifer 2002, Dainty and Edwards 2003, Ling and Ho 2013, Ball 2014, Yng Ling et al. 2015). Studies have showed that people outside of the industry perceive jobs in the construction industry as dangerous, dirty, stressful, physically intensive and male dominated (Polachek 1981, Barthorpe et al. 2000, Ling and Ho 2013, Yng Ling et al. 2015). They also believe that working in the construction industry demands long working hours and is not

supportive of a work-life balance (Djerbarni 1996, Francis et al. 2009, Ling and Ho 2013). Some mentioned low professionalism among workers, lack of autonomy and low job securities as other negative aspects of the industry (Ling and Ho 2013, Yng Ling et al. 2015).

Gender stereotypes have also played a significant role in individual's decision to choose a career in the construction industry. Usually, trade roles are interesting to males (Polachek 1981, Barthorpe et al. 2000). In a more recent study, Teig and Susskind (2008) conducted a series of experiment with children aged 6-12 years old in the US to understand the relationship between gender and perceptions of different occupations. Children in the experiments viewed people in the construction related jobs such as a construction worker, plumber, truck driver, building contractor and electrician as highly masculine. In another study among UK students of 14 to16 years old, Millward et al. (2006) found that girls are more likely to consider plumbing, mechanics and building as messy, dirty and masculine. The researchers believed that the participants in the study did not appear to have much knowledge about the reality of the jobs, but they viewed and evaluated the jobs strongly based on gender stereotypes. As an example, girls highly emphasized the importance of relationships and a sociable approach to life. Nevertheless, they disregarded the fact that plumbing is a job in which one meets new people on a daily basis; visits new places and can have good social relationships (Millward et al. 2006).

Many construction trades are categorized as technical occupations. Meanwhile, many parents, teachers and high school counselors do not consider these kind of occupations as an acceptable career path for their children (Schleifer 2002, Gray and Herr 2006). Gray and Herr (2006) discussed that parents and school systems in the US increasingly encourage students to pursue a 4-year college degree as an only acceptable career path, regardless of their interests and academic achievement.

Francis et al. (2014) found that career counsellors in Australia exhibited a gender bias in directing students to consider a career in construction. Counselors directed young men more frequently into construction than young women. However, counsellors with more experience in their role, a higher

knowledge of construction careers and personally knowing someone in construction were more likely to direct young women to the industry (Francis et al. 2014). Comments from some participants indicated that they believe the construction industry was sexist, reluctant to employ females, and therefore, it was difficult for females to succeed in this culture.

Taylor (2005) conducted a research among Australian youths who entered the building trades to understand their career decision-making process. The results indicated that the career-related decisions were influenced by images of masculinity and aspirations for an on-the-job lifestyle. For many of the participants in the research, the job lifestyle and the image of work environment had been formed over time and long before they participated in the vocational education and training programs. Observation of a person in a trade provided them with the image of the lifestyle to which they too might aspire. In that research, most participants indicated that they had family members involved in the industry and had colleagues or knew of other young people working in the construction industry. Therefore, those who have family members and friends in the industry were more likely to have personalized knowledge of specific trades and clearer image of job culture and lifestyle (Taylor 2005).

As Yng Ling et al. (2015) mentioned, there are some incorrect perceptions towards the construction industry. One of the goal of this study is to compare the perception of young people who are inside the industry with those who are outside. This may help the construction industry to give more realistic image to the outsiders.

#### 2.3.3 Theory of Planned Behavior

I use the theory of planned behavior as a theoretical framework to analyze how young people make a decision to choose a career in the construction industry. I chose this theory because career decision is mainly affected by the individual's perception, social influence, and mental barriers. In psychology, the theory of planned behavior is used to explain the relationship among beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors (Ajzen 1991). According to this theory, to predict an individual's behavior, we need to understand the underlying factors of intention or motivation. Ajzen (1991) suggested that the intention has three determinants: 1) attitude which indicates how much an individual has a favorable or unfavorable evaluation of the behavior, 2) subjective norm, which is the perceived social pressure to perform or not to perform that behavior, and 3) perceived behavioral control, which reflects the individual's perception of difficulty of performing the behavior. This theory has been used in various fields in civil engineering, such as transportation, to explain speeding behaviors of drivers in highways (Zhu et al. 2011), pedestrian's unsafe behaviors in urban traffic system (Li et al. 2009), travel mode choice behavior (Zhao 2011), and safety behavior in construction sites (Fang 2016). It also has been applied in several studies to describe career-related decisions (Gelderen et al. 2008, Zellweger et al. 2011, Chen et al. 2016).

#### 2.4 RESEARCH METHOD

The survey method was used to understand what factors might potentially influence a person's decision to choose a long term career in the construction industry. The jobs included in this study are limited only to the construction trades such as carpenter, electrician, ironworker, painter, pipefitter, and welder. The theory of planned behavior was used as a theoretical framework to design the survey questionnaire. Factors were identified based on a thorough literature review and discussion within a research team, which included eleven subject matter experts involved with workforce development in construction with an average of 28 years of industry experience. Figure 1 demonstrates the theoretical framework of this research.

The survey and research framework was reviewed and approved by the university Institutional Review Board (IRB). After conducting a pilot test and receiving feedback, the final version of the questionnaire was developed. Both electronic and paper-based questionnaires were prepared and distributed between the months of January and September 2016. The target population for our research was young people between the ages of 15 and 24 years (i.e., the age of career selection). Surveys were collected across the country through various efforts such as recruiting events, participants in formal construction training programs, and career and technical education competitions. These young people comprise the future

workforce for the construction industry. A total of 778 responses were collected from different participants across the US. The survey gathered information on demographic background, intention to choose to work in the construction industry, potential factors that influence attitude towards the construction industry, influence of other people important in individual's life (e.g. family, spouse/partner, friends, teachers, and school counselor), and mental factors that might control individual's decision to choose to work in the construction industry. I asked participants to evaluate the degree to which they agree or disagree with statements related to different aspects of working in the construction industry using a 7-point Likert-type scale.

#### 2.5 RESULTS

The sample includes 87% males and 11% females (two percent did not identify their gender). Twenty-two percent of respondents are between 15 to 17 years old and the other 78% are between 18 to 24 years old. In terms of ethnicity, distribution of respondents is 71% White/Caucasian, 16% Hispanic/Latino, 8% African American, 3% Indian American, and 1% Asian. Most of the subjects in our sample (86%) reported that they took career and technical education classes or courses related to either construction or other industries (such as automotive, aviation, hospitality or health) in their high school. Figure 2 shows the distribution of respondents based on work experience in any construction-related jobs.



Figure 1: Research Framework



Figure 2: Distribution of Respondents Based On Construction Work Experience

#### 2.5.1 The Theory of Planned Behavior Framework to Understand the Career Decision

#### 2.5.1.1 Intention and Work Experience

Respondents were asked to indicate how likely they are to choose a career in the construction industry. ANOVA analysis proved that people with different levels of exposure to any construction-related jobs are significantly different in terms of intention to choose a career in the construction industry (Table 2).

Moreover, post hoc comparisons using the Tamhane's T2 test indicated that the mean of intention for the group with no work experience (mean= 4.89) was significantly lower than the other groups (Figure 3). The mean of intention for the group with less than one year of work experience (mean= 5.77) was also significantly different from other groups. However, the mean score for the group with one to two years of work experience (mean= 6.18) did not significantly differ from the group with more than two years of work experience (mean= 6.13). The results show that just one year of work experience in the construction-related jobs has a positive and significant effect on the individual's intention to choose to work in the industry.

	Sum of	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
	Squares				
Between Groups	205.136	3	68.379	31.508	.000
Within Groups	1668.9	769	2.17		
Total	1874.03	772			
Robust Tests of Equ	ality of Means				
	F	df1	df2	Sig.	
Welch	27.672	3	399.597	.000	
Brown-Forsythe	32.755	3	684.984	.000	

Table 2: ANOVA Analysis of Intention Based On Work Experience



Figure 3: Intention and Work Experience

Statistical analysis indicates that in our sample, males (mean= 5.81) are more likely to choose a career in the construction industry than females (mean=5.12) regardless if they have work experience in construction-related jobs (sig. level = 0.000).

Among young people with some level of work experience in the construction-related jobs, people between the ages of 18 and 24 years (mean= 6.08) are more likely to pursue a career in the construction industry than people between the ages of 15 to 17 years (mean=5.22, sig. level= 0.000). This could be alarming for the construction industry and indicate that the industry is even less attractive to the upcoming generation. However, I did not see any significant difference across these two groups when they have no work experience.

I also examined the intention to pursue a career in the construction industry across different races. Among people with some work experience, ANOVA results show that there is significant difference between different races in terms of intention (Table 3). Figure four shows that working in construction is more attractive to Hispanics and Latinos (mean= 6.22) and less attractive to African Americans (mean= 5.23). However, we did not see any significant difference across different ethnic groups when they have no work experience.

	Sum of	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.	
	Squares					
Between Groups	29.143	3	9.714	4.491	.004	
Within Groups	1397.26	646	2.163			
Total	1426.41	649				
Robust Tests of Equali	Robust Tests of Equality of Means					
	F	df1	df2	Sig.		
Welch	4.593	3	83.5	.005		
Brown-Forsythe	4.514	3	117.577	.005		

Table 3: ANOVA Analysis of Intention Based On Ethnicity



Figure 4: Intention across Different Ethnic Groups

# 2.5.1.2 Attitude towards Working in the Construction Industry

As mentioned earlier, according to the theory of planned behavior, one determinant of intention is attitude. In this research, I measured the overall attitude and its 13 components. The components of attitude measured in our research are mentioned in Table 4.

I find that overall attitude is highly correlated with the intention (Pearson Correlation Coefficient= 0.873, sig. level = 0.000). For those individuals who have either no or some work experience in any construction-related jobs, I find that the overall attitude of males and females is not significantly different. Nevertheless, in terms of components of attitude, there are several differences. Females believe that there are less opportunities for career promotion in the industry than males (sig. level = 0.017). Interestingly,

females think that working in the construction industry is less physically demanding than males (sig. level = 0.029). In comparison to male, females perceive that working in the construction industry is less mentally challenging (sig. level = 0.023). Passion for building measures the individual's inherent passion and interest to work with hand and build things. In this regard, I observed that males who participated in our research, are more passionate to build things than females (sig. level = 0.001).

I did similar analyses among males and females with some work experience in construction-related jobs. Here, I found that males have significantly more positive attitude towards working in the construction industry than females (sig. level= 0.012). Again, females evaluated working in the industry less physically and mentally challenging than males (with respectively significance levels of 0.000 and 0.021). In addition as women gain more exposure to the industry, they believe less than men do that working in the construction industry is a respectable career (sig. level = 0.035). Similar to previous results, males reported that they have more passion for building things than females (sig. level = 0.000).

	Without Work Experience		With Work Experience		
	Males	Females	Males	Females	
Overall Attitude	5.53	5.25	5.99	5.47	
Wage	5.57	5.63	5.74	5.83	
Job security	4.97	4.89	5.13	5.11	
Job opportunities	4.16	4.12	4.31	4.08	
Career promotion	5.39	5.00	5.50	5.25	
Benefits to society	6.06	5.97	6.19	6.08	
Work-life balance	2.68	2.78	2.63	2.74	
Working hours	1.69	1.88	1.59	1.67	
Career options	5.74	5.83	5.91	5.97	
Learning opportunities	6.00	6.15	6.15	6.24	
Physical toughness	5.56	5.13	5.77	5.08	
Mental toughness	5.18	4.70	5.29	4.91	
Respectable career	5.96	5.72	6.06	5.73	
Passion for building	6.03	5.30	6.33	5.50	

Table 4: Overall and Components of Attitude for People With and Without Any Work Experience

Highlight: Mean difference is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed) between males and females at each category.
#### 2.5.2 Subjective Norm

The respondants were asked to rate the degree to which family, spouse or partner, friends, schoolteacher, and school counselor encourage them to choose a career in the construction industry. I find that there are significant correlations between the intention and the degree of support they receive from these people (Table 5). I also examined if these correlation coefficients are significantly diffrent. To do this, I used the statistical method developed by Steiger (1980) to test differences between nonindependent correlations. The results indicate that there is no significant difference across correlation coefficients of intention and family support, intention and spouse support, and intention and friends support. However, these coeffitients are significantly different from correlations between both intention and school teacher support and intention and school counselor support (sig. level < .05, Lee and Preacher 2013). The results confirm that the role of familiy, spouse or partner, and friends are more important than others. These findings are compatible with previous studies indicating the role of family and friends in individual's career decision (Taylor 2005, Zafar 2011, Granitz et al. 2014). Interestingly, people with at least one family member in the construction industry are more encouraged by their families to choose a career in construction (sig. level = 0.002).

	Intention	Family/ relatives	Spouse/ partner	Friends	School teacher	School counselor
Intention	1	.370**	.347**	.350**	.255**	.190**
Family/relatives		1	.665**	.627**	.567**	.495**
Spouse/partner			1	.672**	.535**	$.606^{**}$
Friends				1	.645**	.535**
School teacher					1	$.698^{**}$
School counselor						1

Table 5: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Subjective Norm

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

## 2.5.3 Perceived Behavioral Control

In this section, I analyzed respondants' perception towards possible barriers that they might face in choosing a career in the construction industry. Results indicate that having knowledge about construction

training providers and courses needed to take to become a credentialed craft professional and confidence are significantly correlated with intention (Table 5). Young people with work experience in constructionrelated jobs are more likely to have a good knowledge of construction craft or apprenticeship programs (sig. level= 0.000) and are more likely to have good knowledge of courses required for becoming a craft professional (sig. level= 0.000). As discussed earlier, the concept of pragmatic rationality suggests that young adults are bounded to the information provided to them and pragmatically make career decisions based on partial information they have. In this regard, our findings demonstrate that the construction industry can overcome at least some of the mental barriers by providing more infromation to the public about how an individual can enter the industry and become a successful craft worker.

As illustrated in Table 6, intention has a high correlation with self-confidence (0.591). As described earlier, self-efficacy theory considers confidence as a strong predictor of a behavior (Bandura 1977). Also, Figure 5 shows that as people become more experienced in the construction industry, they become more confident in their abilities to be successful in the construction industry. This is also compatible with selfefficacy theory which implies that confidence can create a positive spiral in which persons with high confidence become more envolved in their tasks and then, in turn, strengthen their performance, which further increases confidence (Bandura 1977).

	Intention	Difficulty of getting certifications	Knowledge of construction training providers	Difficulty of getting information about potential careers	Knowledge of courses needed to become craft professional	Self- confide nce
Intention	1	.009	.273**	051	.336**	.591**
Difficulty of getting certifications		1	178**	.402**	040	096**
Knowledge of construction training providers Difficulty of			1	215**	.574**	.338**
getting information about potential careers				1	149**	134**
Knowledge of courses needed to become craft professional					1	.438**
Self-confidence						1

Table 6: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Elements of Perceived Behavioral Control

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

In addition, I observed that young males (mean= 6.10) are generally more confident in their abilities to be successful in the construction industry than young females (mean= 5.66) with a significance level of 0.005. Intersetingly and yet once again, those who have at least one family member working in the construction industry, have more confidence in their abilities to be successful (sig. level = 0.006). This finding confirms that family members who work in an occupation can be a role model in that job for young individuals (Taylor 2005).



Figure 5: Confidence and Work Experience

#### 2.5.4 Regression Model to Describe Attitude based on its Components

I used multivariate linear regression to examine the influence of different components of attitude on shaping the overall attitude towards choosing to work in the construction industry. To do this, we included these items as independent variables: 13 components of attitude along with variables indicating levels of work experience and gender. The dependent variable is the overall attitude towards choosing a trade-oriented career in construction. The backward elimination procedure was used to fit the best regression model to the data.

As Table 7 shows, the most influential factor is having more than one year of working experience. Again, this highlights the importance of early exposure to the industry. The most important component of attitude is passion for building. It is the inherent interest of an individual to build things. The results predict that those young people who are more interested in building things are more likely to choose a career in construction. Although some might expect that the higher wages in the industry might be the main reason to attract young people, the results are not surprising. The self-determination theory emphasizes the innate psychological needs as a main driver behind choices people make (Ryan and Deci 2000). Based on the selfdetermination theory, the interest and satisfaction from an activity itself is detrimental to accomplishing the task. The second most important factor is the perception of the level of wage offered by the industry. In the next places, young individuals value the learning opportunities, benefits to society, and having a respectable career. Interestingly, the perception of working in construction as mentally challenging can improve the overall attitude where as its image as physically challenging can negatively influence the overall attitude.

The findings suggest that the new generation entering the industry places a significant emphasis on having a meaningful job that allows them to learn more and exercise their capacities rather than usual benefits such as job security and promotion opportunities. This is significant for the construction industry as recent research found that work accomplishment as one of the primary motivating factors for the construction workforce has been in decline for the past decade (Taylor, 2016). In addition, the industry can improve its image by promoting the advances in ergonomics and other human factors in recent years that make physical activities less challenging.

	В	Std. Error	Beta	t
Constant	-1.069	0.308		-3.472
Wage	0.297	0.045	0.228	6.654
Job security	0.079	0.035	0.071	2.258
Benefits to society	0.135	0.050	0.095	2.690
Learning opportunities	0.172	0.055	0.119	3.146
Physical toughness	-0.108	0.042	-0.084	-2.558
Mental toughness	0.102	0.035	0.091	2.907
Respectable career	0.114	0.050	0.084	2.302
Passion for building	0.330	0.040	0.276	8.229
WorkExpL1	0.285	0.106	0.089	2.682
WorkExpM1	0.458	0.093	0.167	4.898

Table 7: Regression Analysis of Attitude

*Notes.*  $R^2 = 0.464$ , *F*-value = 64.835, *Sig. level* = 0.05

The result of this section can help the industry in two ways. First, they provide guidelines for construction companies on how to communicate with the new generation in their recruiting activities. Overemphasis on relatively high wages offered by the industry to recruit new talents is not enough. The industry needs to highlight other benefits of working in the industry such as the sense of accomplishment

and building valuable things (e.g. infrastructure renewal), learning opportunities, and benefits provided to the society. Second, the industry needs to adopt new strategies to adjust workplaces that meet their wants and needs. Tulgan (2013) predicted Generation Z will bring profound challenges in every sector of the workforce. He emphasized on understanding these young workers entering the workplace and recommended some guidelines to deal with them. Compatible with our findings, the guidelines include initiatives such as providing continuing reeducation, retaining the most valuable new workers for the long term by building dream jobs, effectively using social media for recruiting, communication, training, development, performance management, and knowledge transfer, and adopting teaching style leadership to deal with Generation Z (Tulgan 2013).

#### 2.6 CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS, AND LIMITATIONS

One of the challenges facing the construction industry is to attract new talents in order to sustain the availability of a qualified workforce. To attract young adults into the construction trades, the industry needs to understand the underlying factors behind people's decision to select a long-term career in the construction industry. In this research, I applied the theory of planned behavior to investigate this issue.

Here are the main findings of this research and their implications for the construction industry:

1) The overall attitude towards working in construction is highly correlated with the intention to choose a career in the industry. I also identified the components of the attitude and quantify the relative strength of these components. The results indicate that although wage are important, there are other more important factors that influence attitude. I found that the most important component of attitude is passion for building.

2) Regarding values, I find that the upcoming workforce gives the highest value to three factors of learning opportunities, benefits to society, and having a respectable career. These findings are important because they can guide the construction companies regarding the aspects of the jobs that should be emphasized in their recruitment activities. In addition, these findings have

30

implications for the way construction companies are treating young adults who have just entered the industry. In one study, Uwakweh (2006) found that construction apprentices' motivation to pursue a career in construction was low. To keep the young talent in the industry, construction companies should foster a workplace environment, which is compatible as much as possible with the expectations of the new generation.

3) Our results clearly show the importance of early exposure to construction-related jobs on the attitude and intention of young adults towards working in construction. Just one year of work experience can significantly improve the intention. This exposure to the industry helps young adults to better understand the job lifestyle and the image of work environment which are critical to career decision-making process (Taylor 2005). The construction industry can facilitate the exposure to the industry by providing more on-the-job training opportunities, pre-apprenticeships, apprenticeship, and pre-apprenticeship programs for young adults, especially in secondary education, and engaging in vocational training.

4) There are some differences between males and females in terms of components of attitude. One important difference is that males put more emphasis on passion for building than females do. Moreover, females perceive jobs in construction less mentally challenging. Again, these findings can help the industry understand how to communicate more effectively with males and females.

5) The results of this study also confirmed the influence of family members and friends in the decision making process. Especially, those who have at least one family member working in the industry become more encouraged to choose a career in construction. It indicates that if the industry wants to attract more young talents to construction, it also needs to influence their parents' perception towards construction.

6) Those who have a high motivation to choose a career in construction industry are also more confident about their future success in the industry. Therefore, it is important to increase selfconfidence in young adults about their abilities. Self-efficacy theory provides some strategies to achieve this purpose. These strategies include enactive mastery, vicarious modeling, and verbal persuasion (Bandura, 1997). Enactive mastery refers to the act of practicing in a task in order to improve one's confidence. Gaining relevant experience with the task or job can highly influence the feelings of self-confidence by improving self-competence towards a task. This is compatible with our results showing that as people become more experienced in the construction industry, they become more confident in their abilities to be successful in construction. This can again highlight the importance of providing on-the-job training in the construction industry. According to Bandura (1997), vicarious modeling occurs when an individual becomes more confident by seeing someone else doing the task. The industry can adopt this strategy by featuring those young adults who are successful in construction through advertising campaigns. Also, the industry can boost self-confience by establishing formal and informal mentorship programs in which young adults can learn from someone who has the necessary experience (Bandura 1977, Saffold 2005). The third source of confidence is to convince an individual that she or he has the skills necessary to be successful (verbal persuasion). This highlights the role of supervisiors who are responsible for young workers who just arrived to the industry. They need to improve young adults' selfconfidence by giving them positive feedbacks.

The goal of this research is to understand what factors influence younger generation to choose a career in construction industry as a craf professional. However, the sample of this research is mainly limited to those who were exposed to Career Technical Education (CTE) or participated in construction training programs. Although not all participants have work experience in construction or even know the industry very well, they are somewhat familiar with career opportunities in CTE. Further investigations using the same methodology can be done to understand how young people studying in high school and college without any background in CTE perceive working in the construction industry.

Moreover, all of these results are based on self-report and participants' perception. I do not have any data about their actual future decision to understand how their perceptions influence their final decisions. Therefore, I heavily rely on prediction of Theory of Planned Behavior, which indicates the intention is highly correlated with the behavior. Nevertheless, in this research I cannot quantify this relation.

# 2.7 ACKMOWLEDGEMENT

I acknowledge the generous research support of the National Center for Construction Education and Research, the Construction Industry Insitute, the Construction Users Roundtable, and Ironworkers/IMPACT. Without their involvement and expertise, this research would not be possible. The research is being conducted under the auspice of CII RT-335 (Improving the U.S. Workforce Development Systems). The opinions expressed in this article are the authors' own and do not reflect the view of the funding agencies.

# 2.8 REFERENCES

- Ajzen, I. (1991). The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational behavior and human decision processes*, 50(2), 179-211.
- Albattah, M. A., Goodrum, P. M., & Taylor, T. R. (2015). Demographic influences on construction craft shortages in the US and Canada.
- Analysis of the impact of craft worker availability on construction project safety performance. *Construction Innovation*. 16(3): 307-322.
- Arcidiacono, P. (2004). Ability sorting and the returns to college major. *Journal of Econometrics*, *121*(1), 343-375.
- Availability on North American construction project productivity and schedule performance. *Construction Management and Economics*. In press.
- Baldry, D. (1997, September). The image of construction and its influence upon client's, participants and consumers. In *Proceedings of 13th Annual ARCOM Conference, Kings College Cambridge, September* (Vol. 1, pp. 52-61).
- Ball, M. (2014). Rebuilding construction: Economic change in the British construction industry, Routledge, New York.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Social learning theory Englewood Cliffs.
- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. Macmillan.
- Barthorpe, S., Duncan, R., & Miller, C. (2000). The pluralistic facets of culture and its impact on construction. *Property management*, 18(5), 335-351.

- Bem, S. L. (1981). Gender schema theory: A cognitive account of sex typing. *Psychological review*, 88(4), 354.
- Bright, J. E., Pryor, R. G., Wilkenfeld, S., & Earl, J. (2005). The role of social context and serendipitous events in career decision making. *International journal for educational and vocational guidance*, *5*(1), 19-36.
- Cabrera, A. F., & La Nasa, S. M. (2000). Overcoming the tasks on the path to college for America's disadvantaged. *New directions for institutional research*, 2000(107), 31-43.
- Chen, L., Pratt, J. A., & Cole, C. B. (2016). Factors Influencing Students' Major and Career Selection in Systems Development: An Empirical Study. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, 56(4), 313-320.
- Construction, M. H. (2012). Construction industry workforce shortages: Role of certification, training and green jobs in filling the gaps. *SmartMarket Report*.
- Dainty, A. R., & Edwards, D. J. (2003). The UK building education recruitment crisis: A call for action. *Construction management and economics*, 21(7), 767-775.
- Djebarni, R. (1996). The impact of stress in site management effectiveness. *Construction Management & Economics*, 14(4), 281-293.
- Fang, D., Zhao, C., & Zhang, M. (2016). A Cognitive Model of Construction Workers' Unsafe Behaviors. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 142(9), 04016039.
- Foskett, N. H., & Hemsley-Brown, J. (1999). Invisibility, perceptions and image: Mapping the career choice landscape. *Research in Post-Compulsory Education*, 4(3), 233-248.
- Francis, V., & Prosser, A. (2014). Exploring vocational guidance and gender in construction. *International Journal of Construction Education and Research*, *10*(1), 39-57.
- Francis, V., Fulu, E., & Lingard, H. (2009). Is it a problem? In Lingard, H., & Francis, V. (Eds.) Managing Work-Life Balance in Construction (pp. 1–37). Abingdon, Oxon: Spon Press.
- Gale, A. W. (1994). Women in non-traditional occupations: the construction industry. *Women in Management Review*, 9(2), 3-14.
- Gati, I., & Asher, I. (2001). The PIC model for career decision making: Prescreening, in-depth exploration, and choice. *Contemporary models in vocational psychology: A volume in honor of Samuel H. Osipow*, (s 6), 54.
- Gati, I., Osipow, S. H., & Givon, M. (1995). Gender differences in career decision making: The content and structure of preferences. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 42(2), 204.
- Gelderen, M. V., Brand, M., Praag, M. V., Bodewes, W., Poutsma, E., & Gils, A. V. (2008). Explaining entrepreneurial intentions by means of the theory of planned behavior. *Career Development International*, 13(6), 538-559.
- Gottfredson, L. S. (2002). Gottfredson's theory of circumscription, compromise, and self-creation. *Career choice and development*, *4*, 85-148.

- Granitz, N., Chen, S., & Kohli, K. K. (2014). Choosing business as a college major: A survey of high school students. *Journal of the Academy of Business Education*, 15, 1.
- Gray, K. C., & Herr, E. L. (2006). *Other ways to win: Creating alternatives for high school graduates*. Corwin Press.
- Gysbers, N. C. (2008). Career guidance and counselling in primary and secondary educational settings. In *International handbook of career guidance* (pp. 249-263). Springer Netherlands.
- Hackett, G. (1985). Role of mathematics self-efficacy in the choice of math-related majors of college women and men: A path analysis. *Journal of counseling psychology*, *32*(1), 47.
- Hackett, G., & Betz, N. E. (1995). Self-efficacy and career choice and development. In *Self-efficacy, adaptation, and adjustment* (pp. 249-280). Springer US.
- Herr, E. L., Cramer, S. H., & Niles, S. G. Career guidance and counseling through the lifespan: Systematic approaches (6th ed.).
- Hodkinson, P., & Sparkes, A. C. (1997). Careership: a sociological theory of career decision making. *British journal of sociology of education*, 18(1), 29-44.
- Holland, J. L. (1997). Making vocational choices: A theory of vocational personalities and work environments. Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Karimi, H., Taylor, T., and Goodrum, P. (2017). Analysis of the impact of craft labor availability on North American construction project productivity and schedule performance. *Construction Management and Economics* 35(6), 368-380.
- Karimi, H., Karimi, H., Taylor, T. R., Taylor, T. R., Goodrum, P. M., Goodrum, P. M., & Srinivasan, C. (2016). Quantitative analysis of the impact of craft worker availability on construction project safety performance. Construction Innovation, 16(3), 307-322.
- Kniveton, B. (2004). The influences and motivations on which students base their choice of career. *Research in Education*, 72(1), 47-59.
- Lee, I. A., & Preacher, K. J. (2013, September). Calculation for the test of the difference between two dependent correlations with one variable in common [Computer software]. Available from http://quantpsy.org.
- Li, A., Peng, Q., Zhang, L., & Huang, J. (2009). The Determinant of Pedestrian's Unsafe Behaviors in Urban Traffic System—An Empirical Analysis Based on the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB). In International Conference on Transportation Engineering 2009 (pp. 4122-4127).
- Ling, F. Y. Y., & Ho, S. W. K. (2013). Understanding and impressions of jobs in the construction industry by young adults in Singapore. *Journal of Professional Issues in Engineering Education and Practice*, 139(2), 109-115.
- Millward, L., Houston, D., Brown, D., & Barrett, M. (2006). Young people's job perceptions and preferences. *Department of Trade and Industry*.

- Mitchell, L. K. (1996). Krumboltz's learning theory of career choice and counseling. *Career choice and development*, *3*, 233-280.
- Parsons, F. (1909). Choosing a vocation, Houghton-Mifflin, Boston, MA.
- Polachek, S. W. (1981). Occupational self-selection: A human capital approach to sex differences in occupational structure. *The review of Economics and Statistics*, 60-69.
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. *American psychologist*, 55(1), 68.
- Saffold, F. (2005). Increasing self-efficacy through mentoring. Academic Exchange Quarterly, 9(4), 13-16.
- Schleifer, T. C. (2002). Degenerating image of the construction industry. *Practice Periodical on Structural Design and Construction*, 7(3), 99-102.
- Steiger, J. H. (1980). Tests for comparing elements of a correlation matrix. *Psychological bulletin*, 87(2), 245-251.
- Taylor, A. (2005). It's for the Rest of Your Life: The Pragmatics of Youth Career Decision Making. *Youth & Society*, *36*(4), 471-503.
- Taylor, T. R. B., Karimi, H., Goodrum, P. M., & Albattah, M. (2016). Is There a Demographic Craft Labor Cliff that Will Affect Project Performance. *Construction Industry Institute, The University of Texas-Austin.*
- Teig, S., & Susskind, J. E. (2008). Truck driver or nurse? The impact of gender roles and occupational status on children's occupational preferences. *Sex Roles*, 58(11-12), 848-863.
- Tulgan, B. (2013). Meet Generation Z: The second generation within the giant" Millennial" cohort. *Rainmaker Thinking Inc.*
- Uwakweh, B. O. (2006). Motivational climate of construction apprentice. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 132(5), 525-532.
- Yng Ling, F. Y., Leow, X. X., & Lee, K. C. (2015). Strategies for Attracting More Construction-Trained Graduates to Take Professional Jobs in the Construction Industry. *Journal of Professional Issues* in Engineering Education and Practice, 142(1), 04015009.
- Zafar, B. (2011). How do college students form expectations? *Journal of Labor Economics*, 29(2), 301-348.
- Zellweger, T., Sieger, P. and Halter, F. (2011). Should I stay or should I go? Career choice intentions of students with family business background. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 26(5), 521-536.
- Zhao, S., Li, L., Dong, Z., & Wu, B. (2011). Analyzing Public Transportation Use Behavior Based on the Theory of Planned Behavior: To What Extent Does Attitude Explain the Behavior? In *ICCTP 2011: Towards Sustainable Transportation Systems* (pp. 425-435).
- Zhu, L., Zhang, Z., & Bao, Z. (2011). Speeding Behaviors in Beijing Based on the Theory of Planned Behavior. In *ICTE 2011* (pp. 547-554).

# **3** FACTORS INFLUENCING CRAFTWORKERS' MOTIVATION TO PURSUE CAREERS IN THE CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY

# **3.1 ABSTRACT**

Work motivation is one of the most important aspects of management, but there is limited research that formally applies motivation theories to the construction industry. Since the U.S. construction industry is facing a skilled labor shortage, keeping craft workers motivated becomes even more crucial. However, U.S. construction firms may not have a clear understanding of the underlying drivers of motivation among their existing workforce. In addition, motivational factors may vary across different people. To benefit from various talents and skills, the industry needs to understand the difference in the motivational drivers of its diverse workforce. In this research, the researchers apply the theory of planned behavior to shed light on the underlying motivational factors that influence craft workers in the construction industry. The main purpose of this research is to identify these motivational factors and quantify their relative strengths. A survey instrument was designed based on the theory of planned behavior to measure 1) attitude, 2) subjective norm, and 3) perceived behavioral control and how these factors affect the individual's intention to pursue a career in construction. The survey was distributed nationally to 641 construction workers. The target population was craft workers above the age of 24 years. The results of the statistical analyses show that besides extrinsic motivational factors (e.g. wage), intrinsic factors such as learning opportunities, having a respectable career and benefits to society were the most important determinants of craft workers' attitude towards working in the construction industry. I also find differences in attitude based on gender and generation as the two main sources of diversity among craft workers. While there are significant differences based on gender and generation, all groups agreed that working in construction demands long working hours and challenging work-life balance. The results of this study can help the construction firms revise their human resource practices and increase the motivation of their current craft workforce.

### **3.2 INTRODUCTION**

Several studies find that the U.S. construction industry is suffering from skilled workforce shortages (McGraw-Hill Construction 2012, Vereen 2013, Associated General Contractors of America

(AGC) 2015, Albattah et. al 2015). The shortage of skilled laborers hurts the industry in terms of project productivity, schedule, and safety (Karimi et al. 2016, 2017). One of the reasons for the skilled workforce shortage is the industry exit of workers to other industries (Druker & White 1996, McGraw-Hill Construction 2012).

The reasons why people have remarkably low motivation yet remain in their jobs vary across different industries (Dessler 2013). To keep people motivated to work in construction, the industry must manage a variety of motivational factors. However, previous studies have shown that there are differences between what employers think as their employees' motivational factors and what employees want from their jobs (Dessler 2013). One study among 262 U.S. organizations asked both employers and their employees to rank reasons behind employees' leaving their jobs (Watson Wyatt 2006). Employees' top five reasons included: 1) wage, 2) promotional opportunities, 3) work life balance, 4) career development, and 5) health care benefits. However, employers believe that the top five reasons were: 1) promotion, 2) career development, 3) wage, 4) relationship with supervisor, and 5) work life balance. This incomplete understanding of employees' motivational factors can result in ineffective human resource practices to keep employees motivated. One of the main goals of this research is to provide the construction firms with an in-depth look at motivational factors of craft workers.

Nowadays, diversity in the workplace is among the main challenges in managing people (Noe et al. 2011, Dessler 2013). Despite the challenges to human resource management, many US companies have acknowledged and utilized the diversity of its labor force to benefit from its talents and skills and gain competitive advantage in their businesses (Noe et al. 2011). New approaches in human resource management require companies to proactively segment their employees and provide customized human resource policies according to their needs (Dessler 2013). To adopt a segmentation approach, construction companies should understand the needs and desires of different segments of their employees. In this study, I examine the effect of gender and generation as two sources of diversity among craft workers in the construction industry.

Gender diversity is one of the important factors that needs careful examination. The percentage of women in construction trades has remained almost the same from 1983 to 2010 (National Women's Law Center, 2012). This creates a major contrast between jobs in the construction industry and other industries regarding gender diversification. In fact, the percentage of women in many occupations outside of construction that used to be more male-dominated have increased during the same time period (i.e., 1983 to 2010). Although some studies have focused on examining motivational factors among craftswomen in construction (Dabke, et al. 2008, Wangle 2009), we find no specific study to investigate differences between males and females' attitude towards working in construction. Since attracting female talents to the industry can be one of the remedies to workforce shortage facing the industry (Schleifer 2002), understanding the differences between males and females and females attitude is the key to customizing human resource practices in the construction companies.

In addition to gender diversity, I examine the diversity of viewpoints among different generations. I analyzed the differences in perceptions on different aspects of working in construction among three generations, including Generation Y (Born 1977 to 1995), Generation X (Born 1965 to 1976), and Baby boomers (Born 1946 to 1964). These groups mainly compose the current workforce in the construction industry. From a generational perspective, a recent study on 1,700 US workers conducted by Gallup (2016) showed that different generations expected different things from their jobs. The study specifically examined the expectations of millennial workers or Generation Y. According to this study, the two factors of: learning and growth opportunities and managerial quality are the most important factors they look for in their job search (Gallup 2016). Likewise, the analysis of attitude across craft workers from different generations allows construction companies to design more customized policies.

To examine what factors might influence craft workers' decisions to pursue a career in the construction industry, I applied the theory of planned behavior. This theory enabled us to study motivational factors related to career decisions by considering the role of perception, social influence and mental barriers

on job selection (Ajzen 1991). I also examined the attitudinal factors based on gender and generation. The results can help the industry to gain a thorough understanding of craft workers' wants and needs.

#### **3.3 LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### **3.3.1** Work Motivation in the Construction Industry

Work motivation is one of the most important and challenging aspects of management (Robbins & Judge 2015). Not surprisingly, it has received significant attention over the past several decades in the field of human resource management, psychology and organizational behavior (Kanfer et al. 2012). However, relative to these fields, there is limited research that applies motivation theories to the construction industry (Navarro 2009). Work motivation is subject to change as a function of external forces such as workplace environment, economic situation, industry, and technological trends (Ilgen & Pulakos 1999). Therefore, the need to examine and apply more recent motivation theories in the field of construction becomes even more essential.

From the perspective of workforce shortage, it is well researched that people who are more dissatisfied with their jobs are more likely to leave (Dessler 2013). In addition to the impact of motivation on workforce retention, several studies have emphasized the importance of motivation as one of the major factors that can affect productivity in the construction industry (Borcherding & Oglesby 1974, Borcherding 1976, Dai et al. 2007, Barg et al. 2014,). Improving motivation can also reduce absenteeism and turnover and enhance workers' engagement in the job, achieving project goals, and team cohesion (Maloney & McFillen 1985, 1986 (a), 1986 (b), Leung et al. 2008).

Robbins and Judge (2015) defined motivation as "the processes that account for an individual's intensity, direction, and persistence of effort toward attaining a goal." Motivation can be classified into two different categories: intrinsic and extrinsic. Intrinsic motivation is the inherent desire to involve in new activities and challenges, to exercise one's capacity, to explore and to acquire knowledge. It is driven by an

interest and satisfaction from the activity itself. On the other hand, extrinsic motivation comes from outcomes of the activity such as money and other external rewards (Ryan & Deci 2000).

There are different theories in the field of organizational behavior and psychology that can be used to predict, formulate, and influence employee motivation. However, researchers have mostly applied Maslow, Herzberg and Vroom's motivation theories to the construction workers (Navarro 2009, Barg et al 2014). Maslow's hierarchy of needs theory suggested that humans have a hierarchy of five needs: physiological, safety, social, esteem and self-actualization. Maslow argued that to motivate people, we need to understand what level of the hierarchy people are currently on and focus on fulfilling needs at or above that level (Robbins & Judge 2015). Two-Factor Theory, developed by psychologist Frederick Herzberg, tried to explain what factors influence job satisfaction. Herzberg related an individual's satisfaction with the work to intrinsic factors and associated dissatisfaction to extrinsic factors (Robbins & Judge 2015). Expectancy theory argued that an individual's behavior results from conscious choices among alternatives whose goal is to maximize pleasure and to minimize pain. According to Vroom, the strength of motivation towards an act in a certain way depends on two factors: the strength of individual's expectation from the outcome of the act and the attractiveness of that outcome to the individual (Vroom, 1964).

Early studies in this field indicated that motivational mechanisms were poorly applied among construction workers (Maloney & McFillen 1985, 1986 (a)). These studies recommend construction firms to adopt new approaches such as using positive rewards or enriching jobs rather than traditional approaches which rely more on punishment and discipline (Maloney & McFillen 1986 (a)).

Different studies conducted on motivational factors among construction workers suggest that there is a need to balance extrinsic and intrinsic factors. As an important intrinsic factor, Borcherding & Oglesby (1974) discovered "identification to constructing a unique structure" to have an important effect on the satisfaction of workers, especially at supervisory levels (Borcherding & Oglesby, 1974). Likewise, in another study, tradeswomen in carpentry reported that they were proud of their effort because it resulted in

building a structure (Dabke, et al. 2008). Goodrum's (2003) study examined the factors that affected job satisfaction of U.S. construction worker through the 1970s, 1980s, and 1990s, using the data from the General Sociological Survey (GSS). The results of this study indicated that a sense of accomplishment was the most important driver of job satisfaction. However, this driver is stronger among management occupations and well-educated workers. The second most important motivational factors are extrinsic motivation. High income, followed by chances for advancement, job security, and short working hours are among the extrinsic factors influencing motivation (Goodrum 2003). A research done by Shan and Goodrum (2010) using GSS dataset, provided support for the effect of income on motivation and job satisfaction. The results of this study showed that among different construction workers, those who had higher annual income reported themselves as more satisfied with their job compared to workers with lower income.

The effect of age on motivational factors across construction workers is not very clear. On the one hand, Chileshe and Haupt (2010) found no differences between younger and older construction workers in South Africa in terms of factors contributing to the job satisfaction. Both groups reported personal development and quality of life as the two most important job satisfaction factors. On the other hand, a research conducted by Shan and Goodrum (2010) indicated a larger percentage of construction workers in U.S. who were 44 years or older were satisfied with their jobs compared to younger workers. Similarly, Chih et al. (2016) who used the concept of psychological contract found that younger construction workers are more sensitive to psychological contract breach. Psychological contract is an unwritten agreement that exists between employers and employees and reflects their mutual expectations (Dessler 2013). It seems younger workers are more likely to experience greater levels of emotional exhaustion and exit their organizations if psychological contract breaches (Chih et al. 2016). The differences in results could be attributed to the fact that these studies were conducted in different geographical locations.

Some studies have specifically focused on understanding motivational factors among women working in the field. The perception of construction professionals in the U.S. towards women working in the trades appears to have improved, but there is little evidence that construction firms are broadly recruiting women and consider them as a potential skilled labor source (Dabke, et al. 2008, Wangle 2009). One study across 39 tradeswomen from the Cincinnati area suggested that pay, benefits, and job security are most important factors for predicting women's satisfaction with their occupation (Dabke, et al. 2008). Other important factors included having personal safety equipment, opportunities to learn new things, opportunities to develop skills, and separate hygienic sanitary facilities on job sites.

It also seems that construction firms pay little attention to motivating those who have just entered the industry. In a survey of construction apprentices, the overall motivational scores of participants were recorded as low. The study suggested that construction firms did not offer a variety of rewards to apprentices. They also provided little support for the apprentices to learn better and stay in the trade (Uwakweh 2006).

As Brandenburg et al. (2006) discuss, construction firms need to adopt more structured human resource development programs and see skilled craft workers as their strategic assets. One antecedent to this paradigm shift is that the industry gains more understanding of the motivational drivers of its workforce. This paper tries to describe the factors underlying current craft professionals' decision to continue their careers in the construction industry.

#### **3.3.2** Theory of Planned Behavior

I use the theory of planned behavior as a theoretical framework to analyze how the current workforce makes a decision to either leave the industry or continue their careers. This framework allowed us to consider attitudinal factors, social influence, and mental barriers underlying career decisions. In psychology, the theory of planned behavior is used to explain the relationship among beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors (Ajzen 1991). According to this theory, we need to understand the underlying factors of intention and motivation in order to predict an individual's behavior. Ajzen (1991) suggested that the intention has three determinants: 1) attitude, which indicates how much an individual has a favorable or unfavorable

evaluation of the behavior, 2) subjective norm, which is the perceived social pressure to perform or not to perform that behavior, and 3) perceived behavioral control, which reflects the individual's perception of difficulty of performing the behavior.

Several studies applied this theory to analyze job search and reemployment behavior (Vinokur & Caplan 1987, Van Hooft et al. 2004 (a), 2004 (b), Song et al. 2006). This theory has also been used in various fields in civil engineering to explain speeding behaviors of drivers in highways and roads (Zhu et al. 2011), pedestrian's unsafe behaviors in urban traffic system (Li et al. 2009), travel mode choice behavior (Zhao 2011), and safety behavior in construction sites (Fang 2016).

### 3.4 RESEARCH METHOD

The survey method was used to understand what factors might potentially influence a person's decision to choose a long term career in the construction industry. The jobs included in this study are only limited to the construction trades such as carpenter, electrician, ironworker, painter, pipefitter, and welder. The theory of planned behavior was used as a theoretical framework to design the survey questionnaire. Factors were identified based on a thorough literature review and discussion within a research team, which included eleven subject matter experts involved with workforce development in construction with an average of 28 years of industry experienceU Figure 6 demonstrates the theoretical framework guides this research.

The survey and research framework was reviewed and approved by the University Institutional Review Board (IRB). After conducting a pilot test and receiving feedback, the final version of the questionnaire was developed. Both electronic and paper-based questionnaires were prepared and distributed between the months of January and September, 2016. The target population for our research was craft workers above the age of 24 years. Our surveys were distributed among craft workers who were participating in training programs across different construction companies in the U.S. A total of 641 responses were collected. The survey gathered information on demographic background, intention to

choose to work in the construction industry, potential factors that influence attitude towards the construction industry, influence of other people important in each individual's life (e.g. family, spouse/partner, friends, teachers, school counselor, and training program instructor), and mental factors that might control the individual's decision to choose to work in the construction industry. I asked participants to evaluate the degree to which they agree or disagree with statements related to different aspects of working in the construction industry using a 7-point Likert-type scale.



Figure 6: Research Framework

# 3.5 RESULTS

I analyzed the demographics of participants based on gender, generation, ethnicity, education, and number of years of work experience in construction-related jobs. The sample includes 89.4% males and 10.6% females. The respondents were categorized based on generations: Generation Y (Born 1977 to 1995), Generation X (Born 1965 to 1976), and Baby boomers (Born 1946 to 1964). Figure 7 shows the distribution of respondents based on different generations. In terms of ethnicity, distribution of respondents is 64.9% White/Caucasian, 15.4% Hispanic/Latino, 12.2% African American, 7.4% other races. In terms of the highest level of education they attained, Figure 8 illustrated the distribution of people in different categories. Moreover, most of the subjects in our sample (69%) reported that they have more than five years of work experience in any construction-related jobs. Only 6% have less than one year of work experience.



Figure 7: Distribution of Respondents Based On Generation



Figure 8: Distribution of Respondents Based On the Highest Level of Education

#### **3.5.1** Attitudinal Factors and Motivation

According to the theory of planned behavior, one determinant of intention is attitude. In this research, I measured the overall attitude and 13 components of attitude mentioned in Figure 1. Overall attitude measures the degree to which the respondents believe that pursuing a career in the construction industry seems a good decision for them. Our analysis showed that it is highly correlated with the motivation of individuals to continue their career in construction (Pearson correlation = 0.711, sig. level = 0.000).

### 3.5.1.1 Attitudinal Factors Based On Gender

I was interested to know if people's perception towards different aspects of working in construction varies among females and males. Although I could not find any significant differences in overall attitude between the two groups of females and males, there are some differences in terms of components of attitude (Table 8).

Statistical analysis indicated that compared to females, males are more likely to perceive the construction industry as providing jobs that benefit the society (sig. level = 0.043). Generally, females are more concerned about long working hours than males (sig. level = 0.022). Furthermore, females in our sample think that working in the construction industry is less physically demanding than males (sig. level = 0.005). We also observed that men are more likely than women to believe that working in the construction industry is a respectable career (sig. level = 0.029).

Passion for building measures the individual's inherent passion and interest to work with hand and build things. In this regard, I found that males who participated in our research are more passionate to build things than females (sig. level = 0.011).

It is worthwhile to note that both males and females gave relatively low scores among the following items: working hours, work-life balance, and job securities. These results indicate that both groups perceived that working in construction requires long working hours and challenges in the balance between work and life. They also perceived that the risk of becoming unemployed in the construction industry is relatively high per their attitudinal scores related to job security.

Females		Males	
Wage	6.07	Passion for building	6.31
Learning opportunities	5.94	Respectable career	6.15
Passion for building	5.90	Benefits to society	6.11
Respectable career	5.87	Learning opportunities	5.98
Benefits to society	5.82	Physical toughness	5.85
Career option	5.76	Career option	5.83
Physical toughness	5.45	Wage	5.82
Career promotion	5.34	Mental toughness	5.51
Mental toughness	5.24	Career promotion	5.29
Job opportunities	5.03	Job opportunities	5.09
Job security	4.79	Job security	4.82
Work-life balance	3.16	Work-life balance	3.08
Working hours	2.16	Working hours	2.49

Table 8: Components of Attitude Based On Gender

# 3.5.1.2 Attitudinal Factors Based On Generations

The results of this section show how three generations perceive different aspects of working in the construction industry. Table 9 summarized the results. I found that just five out of 13 components of attitude have no statistical difference across different generations. These components include wage, work-life balance, working hours, physical toughness, and respectable career. The results indicate different generations are relatively satisfied with the level of wages offered by the industry. In addition, the respondents indicate that by entering construction, they can have a respectable career. On the other hand, there is a consensus that working in the construction industry makes it challenging to balance work and personal responsibilities. Likewise, all generations believe that working in the industry demands long working hours and high levels of physical endurance.

However, in terms of other factors, Generation X has a relatively pessimist approach towards working in construction. Generation X has a less favorable evaluation of job security, job opportunities, career promotion, benefits to society, and learning opportunities provided by construction. In addition, people in our sample from Generation X rated themselves less passionate for building things. On the other hand, Generation Y evaluated working in the industry less mentally challenging than other generations.

Components of Attitude	Generations	Sample Size	Mean	F	P value
Wage	Gen Y	228	5.87		
	Gen X	311	5.83	.115	.891
	Baby Boomers	100	5.86		
Job security*	Gen Y	228	5.07		
	Gen X	311	4.63	6.414	.002
	Baby Boomers	101	4.76		
Job opportunities*	Gen Y	228	5.06		
	Gen X	310	4.98	3.173	.043
	Baby Boomers	101	5.41		
Career promotion*	Gen Y	228	5.52		
	Gen X	311	5.09	7.641	.001
	Baby Boomers	101	5.35		
Benefits to society*	Gen Y	228	6.22		
	Gen X	310	5.95	5.390	.005
	Baby Boomers	101	6.10		
Work-life balance	Gen Y	228	3.22		
	Gen X	311	3.03	1.732	.178
	Baby Boomers	100	2.90		
Working hours	Gen Y	228	2.40		
	Gen X	311	2.45	1.064	.346
	Baby Boomers	100	2.59		
Career option*	Gen Y	227	5.98		
	Gen X	310	5.75	4.404	.013
	Baby Boomers	101	5.69		
Learning opportunities*	Gen Y	228	6.11		
	Gen X	311	5.88	3.353	.036
	Baby Boomers	99	5.98		
Physical toughness	Gen Y	228	5.78		
	Gen X	308	5.83	.195	.823
	Baby Boomers	101	5.82		
Mental toughness*	Gen Y	228	5.32		
	Gen X	311	5.59	3.724	.025
	Baby Boomers	101	5.50		
Respectable career	Gen Y	228	6.21		
	Gen X	311	6.05	1.667	.190
	Baby Boomers	101	6.14		
Passion for building*	Gen Y	228	6.38		
	Gen X	311	6.16	4.246	.015
	Baby Boomers	101	6.34		

Table 9: Components of Attitude for Different Generations

\* Mean difference is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

## 3.5.2 Regression Model to Describe Attitude based on its Components

The purpose of this section is to quantify the relative importance of attitude dimensions. To do this, the linear regression method has been applied. The dependent variable is the overall attitude towards choosing a trade-oriented career in construction and 13 components of attitude were considered as independent variables. The backward elimination procedure was used to fit the best regression model to the data. The results are illustrated in Table 11.

	В	Std. Error	Beta	t
Constant	.873	.314		2.780
Wage	.109	.041	.107	2.640
Job security	.084	.028	.114	3.018
Benefits to society	.112	.046	.100	2.467
Career option	.090	.046	.082	1.955
Learning opportunities	.161	.046	.152	3.492
Respectable career	.140	.044	.131	3.214
Passion for building	.201	.044	.170	4.564
$N_{1}$ $D^{2}$ $O^{2}4O$ $E^{-1}$ $45.441$ $C^{2}$ 1	1 0.05			

Table 10: Regression Analysis of Attitude

Notes.  $R^2 = 0.340$ , F-value = 45.441, Sig. level = 0.05

Seven components out of 13 became statistically significant in predicting the overall attitude. The most important factor is the passion for building which is the inherent interest of an individual to build things. This is compatible with the previous research which emphasize the sense of accomplishment and satisfaction with building a structure as the main sources of motivation for construction workers (Borcherding & Oglesby 1974, Goodrum 2003, Dabke, et al. 2008). Opportunities to learn and grow at work are also highly important to construction workers. The next most influences factors on attitudes are having a respectable career and providing opportunities to benefit the society. Interestingly, wages and monetary rewards are in the next level. Having different career options is also among influential factors of attitude. It gives the flexibility to an individual to have more occupational positions and develop and use different sets of skills over years. The last influential factor on motivation is job security.

Our findings indicate that intrinsict factors are generally more influential than exrinsict factors on craftworkers' attitude. These results are consistet with the predictions of self-determination theory.

According to this theory, intrinsict motivation produces a deeper sense of engagement in activities (Ryan and Deci 2000). However, the thoery suggests that the environmental and extrinsic factors can either help indivduals to actualize their inherent potentials and needs or hinder the achievement of psychological needs which underlie intrisnisic motivation. This is important because it implies that construction companies need to provide an environment where their workforce can actualize their inherent needs mentioned in this section.

### 3.5.3 Subjective Norm

The respondents were asked to rate the degree to which significant others, including family, spouse/ partner, friends, and training program instructors encouraged them to pursue a career in the construction industry. I found that there are significant correlations between the intention and the degree of support they receive from these people (Table 11). I used the statistical method developed by Steiger (1980) to test if these correlation coefficients are significantly different. The results indicate that there is no significant difference across these correlation coefficients. The results suggest that the influences of family, spouse/partner, friends, and training program instructors on individual's career decision are relatively the same. The correlations between supports received from family, spouse/partner, friends and instructors are also high. This means that they received relatively consistent support from their social environment.

	Intention	Family/ relatives	Spouse/ partner	Friends	Training program instructors
Intention	1	.238**	.195**	.258**	.199**
Family/relatives		1	.647**	.611**	.515**
Spouse/partner			1	.593**	.557**
Friends				1	.556**
Training program instructor					1

Table 11: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Subjective Norm

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

## 3.5.4 Perceived Behavioral Control

To understand the effect of perceived behavioral control on the intention to pursue a career in construction, I investigated the individuals' beliefs about difficulty of getting the required certificates and acquiring information on training programs and potential careers in construction. I also wanted to know the effect of self-confidence in their abilities and skills on their intention.

With respect to difficulty of getting certifications, no correlation was found between this factor and intention. In addition, I did not find any correlation between intention and difficulty of obtaining information about potential careers in the industry. One possible explanation is that most people in our sample had more than five years of work experience. Therefore, it is highly probable that they already know the possible career opportunities.

As Table 12 indicates, the two factors of knowledge of construction training providers and knowledge of courses needed to become craft professionals have statistically significant correlations with the intention. In addition, the knowledge of courses has highly positive correlation with knowledge of training programs and negative correlation with difficulty of getting information about potential careers. This reflects that those who have a clear image of their career path have a better knowledge of their development opportunities. Considering the fact that opportunities to learn and grow at workplace are highly important to construction workers as our study results suggest, it is not surprising that those who have a better knowledge of development opportunities have higher intention to stay in construction.

The intention is also correlated with self-confidence. This result is consistent with self-efficacy theory, which considers confidence as a strong predictor of a behavior (Bandura 1997). According to this theory, self-efficacy has a central effect on human motivation and performance outcomes. Among these outcomes, achievement pursuit, development of intrinsic motivation, and successful career management can be mentioned (Bandura 1982).

	Intention	Difficulty of getting certifications	Knowledge of constructio n training providers	Difficulty of getting information about potential careers	Knowledge of courses needed to become craft professional	Self- confidenc e
Intention	1	.000	.117**	02	.209**	.302**
Difficulty of getting certifications		1	268**	.457**	178**	012
Knowledge of construction training providers			1	349**	.525**	.286**
Difficulty of getting information about potential careers				1	207**	090**
Knowledge of courses needed to become craft professional					1	.338**
Self-confidence						1

Table 12: Pearson Correlation Analysis of Intention and Elements of Perceived Behavioral Control

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

# 3.6 CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS, AND LIMITATIONS

To retain its talents, the construction industry needs to understand the craft workers' motivational factors. This understanding helps companies effectively manage human resource practices to keep craft workers motivated. This research investigated how craft workers perceive working in construction and how this perception influences their intention to pursue a long-term career in the industry. I also examined how people's attitude vary according to their gender and generation.

The results indicate that intention is highly correlated with the overall attitude. I found that seven components influence the overall attitude: passion for building, learning opportunities, having respectable career, benefits to society, wage, career options and job security. The implication for the industry is that we should not underestimate the intrinsic drivers of motivation. Although monetary rewards are important as the results of our study suggest, they are not sufficient to serve as the primary factor to motivate craft workers to work in construction. Construction firms need to foster a work environment that encourages

employees' learning and development and provide jobs that are more meaningful. In addition, our results indicate that construction workers appreciate having a flexible career, which allows them to develop and use different sets of skills. It might also help them reduce the risk of being unemployed by increasing their marketable skills. Another important finding is related to job security. As previous studies indicate, construction industry has not done well in providing job security to its workers. Our findings demonstrate that job security is an important factor in shaping craft workers' attitude towards pursuing their career in the industry.

Our study show differences in viewpoints based on gender. Females and males do not perceive some aspects of working in construction similarly. Craftswomen in our sample rate benefits to society, working hours, and having respectable career lower than men. This might be due to the nature of the jobs assigned to women in the industry. Previous Studies shows that the construction industry was not as successful as other male-dominated industries to attract women (National Women's Law Center 2012). Since attracting women to the industry could be one of the remedies of current workforce shortages in the industry, construction companies need to customize their human resource initiatives to attract more women.

In terms of generations, Generation X has a relatively pessimistic attitude towards the industry in several aspects. Since this generation includes the core body of the current workforce in the industry, construction companies must pay special attention to them. Considering the knowledge and skills accumulated in this generation, losing people from this generation could be costly for companies.

I also found that the decision to stay in the industry is not an isolated decision. This decision is influenced by the social environment around the craft workers. Nevertheless, there is no any significant difference between influence of different parties (i.e. family, spouse/partner, friends and instructors). This means that receiving a consistent positive or negative feedback can influence the decision to stay or leave the industry.

Finally, the effect of perceived behavioral control was examined. Those who have a better knowledge of development opportunities have higher intention to stay in construction. This shows that the industry not only should provide better development opportunities for craft workers but also should better communicate them to the people. Moreover, self-confidence is an important factor influencing the intention. If people have more confidence on their abilities to become successful in construction, they are more willing to pursue their career in the industry. Construction companies can design mechanisms to effectively improve self-confidence among their workers. Giving feedback through formal mechanisms such as performance management systems or informal mechanisms such as mentorship programs can be effective ways to ensure craft workers about their abilities and identify possible areas for improvements. In order to improve feedback effectiveness, it is recommended that feedback mechanisms be accompanied with learning and development opportunities (Dessler 2013). In this way, construction companies can increase self-confidence and motivation through creating an amplifying loop by giving appropriate feedback and providing learning opportunities to strengthen the effect of each other.

In this research, I employed the theory of planned behavior to understand on the underlying motivational factors that influence craft workers in the construction industry. One of the limitations to this study is our sample. Most of the participants in this research are those craft workers who were participating in training programs. It is reasonable to assume that those who attend these programs have considered long-term career in construction and have relatively positive perception towards the industry. Further investigations can use the same methodology applied in this research and include those craft workers who had worked in construction and then left the industry to find the jobs in other industries.

# 3.7 ACKMOWLEDGEMENT

The author acknowledges the generous research support of the National Center for Construction Education and Research, the Construction Industry Insitute, the Construction Users Roundtable, and Ironworkers/IMPACT. Without their involvement and expertise, this research would not be possible. The research is being conducted under the auspice of CII RT-335 (Improving the U.S. Workforce Development Systems). The opinions expressed in this article are the author's own and do not reflect the view of the funding agencies.

## **3.8 REFERENCES**

- Ajzen, I. (1991). The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational behavior and human decision processes*, 50(2), 179-211.
- Albattah, M. A., Goodrum, P. M., & Taylor, T. R. (2015). Demographic influences on construction craft shortages in the US and Canada.
- Associated General Contractors of America AGC (2015). "Ready to hire again: the 2015 construction hiring and business outlook." Associated General Contractors of America, Retrieved August 10, 2017, from https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Executive/2015%20Construction%20Hiring%20 and%20Business%20Outlook%20Report.pdf
- Bandura, A. (1982). Self-efficacy mechanism in human agency. American psychologist, 37(2), 122.
- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. Macmillan.
- Barg, J. E., Ruparathna, R., Mendis, D., & Hewage, K. N. (2014). Motivating workers in construction. *Journal of Construction Engineering*, 2014.
- Borcherding, J. D. (1976). Improving productivity in industrial construction. *Journal of the construction division*, 102(4), 599-614.
- Borcherding, J. D., & Oglesby, C. H. (1974). Construction productivity and job satisfaction. *Journal of the Construction Division*, *100*(3), 413-431.
- Brandenburg, S. G., Haas, C. T., & Byrom, K. (2006). Strategic management of human resources in construction. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 22(2), 89-96.
- Chih, Y. Y., Kiazad, K., Zhou, L., Capezio, A., Li, M., & D. Restubog, S. L. (2016). Investigating employee turnover in the construction industry: A psychological contract perspective. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 142(6), 04016006.
- Chileshe, N., & Haupt, T. C. (2010). The effect of age on the job satisfaction of construction workers. *Journal of engineering, design and technology*, 8(1), 107-118.
- Construction, M. H. (2012). Construction industry workforce shortages: Role of certification, training and green jobs in filling the gaps. *SmartMarket Report*.
- Dabke, S., Salem, O., Genaidy, A., & Daraiseh, N. (2008). "Job satisfaction of women in construction trades." *Journal of Construction Engineering & Management*, 134(3), 205-216.
- Dai, J., Goodrum, P. M., & Maloney, W. F. (2007). Analysis of craft workers' and foremen's perceptions of the factors affecting construction labor productivity. *Construction Management and Economics*, 25(11), 1139-1152.

Dessler, G. (2013). Human resource management. Pearson Prentice Hall.

- Druker, J. and White, G. (1996), Managing people in construction, IPD, London.
- Fang, D., Zhao, C., & Zhang, M. (2016). A cognitive model of construction workers' unsafe behaviors. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 142(9), 04016039.
- Gallup (2016). *How Millennials want to work and live*, Retrieved August 10, 2017, from http://www.gallup.com/reports/189830/millennials-work-live.aspx
- Goodrum, P. M. (2003). Worker satisfaction and job preferences in the US construction industry. In *Construction Research Congress: Wind of Change: Integration and Innovation* (pp. 1-8).
- Ilgen, D. R., & Pulakos, E. D. (1999). Introduction: Employee performance in today's organization. In D.
  R. Ilgen & E. D. Pulakos (Eds.), *The changing nature of performance: Implications for staffing, motivation, and development* (pp. 1–18). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Kanfer, R., Chen, G., & Pritchard, R. D. (Eds.). (2012). Work motivation: Past, present and future. Routledge.
- Leung, M. Y., Chen, D., & Yu, J. (2008). Demystifying moderate variables of the interrelationships among affective commitment, job performance, and job satisfaction of construction professionals. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 134(12), 963-971.
- Li, A., Peng, Q., Zhang, L., & Huang, J. (2009). The Determinant of Pedestrian's Unsafe Behaviors in Urban Traffic System—An Empirical Analysis Based on the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB). In International Conference on Transportation Engineering 2009 (pp. 4122-4127).
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1985). Valence of and satisfaction with job outcomes. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 111(1), 53-73.
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1986 a). Motivational implications of construction work. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, *112*(1), 137-151.
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1986 b). Motivation in unionized construction. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 112(1), 122-136.
- National Women's Law Center. (2012). Women in construction: 6.9 percent is not enough. Retrieved<br/>August 10, 2017, from<br/><a href="http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/womeninconstructionfactsheet.pdf">http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/womeninconstruction</a>
- Navarro, E. (2009, September). A Review of Maslow, Herzberg and Vroom in the Construction Industry over the Last 25 Years'. In *Proceedings of 25th Annual Conference, ARCOM (Association of Researchers in Construction Management)*.
- Noe, R. A., Hollenbeck, J. R., Gerhart, B., & Wright, P. M. (2011). *Fundamentals of human resource management*. Boston, MA: McGraw-Hill/Irwin.
- Robbins, S. P., & Judge, T. A. (2015). *Organizational Behavior*. By Pearson Education. Inc., Upper Saddle River, New Jersey.

- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. *American psychologist*, 55(1), 68.
- Schleifer, T. C. (2002). Degenerating image of the construction industry. *Practice Periodical on Structural Design and Construction*, 7(3), 99-102.
- Shan, Y., & Goodrum, P. M. (2010). Worker satisfaction and work-life related characteristics in the US construction industry. In *Construction Research Congress 2010: Innovation for Reshaping Construction Practice* (pp. 1064-1073).
- Song, Z., Wanberg, C., Niu, X., & Xie, Y. (2006). Action–state orientation and the theory of planned behavior: A study of job search in China. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 68(3), 490-503.
- Steiger, J. H. (1980). Tests for comparing elements of a correlation matrix. *Psychological bulletin*, 87(2), 245-251.
- Uwakweh, B. O. (2006). Motivational climate of construction apprentice. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 132(5), 525-532.
- Van Hooft, E. A., Born, M. P., Taris, T. W., & van der Flier, H. (2004 a). Job search and the theory of planned behavior: Minority-majority group differences in The Netherlands. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 65(3), 366-390.
- Van HOOFT, E. A., Born, M. P., Taris, T. W., FLIER, H. V. D., & Blonk, R. W. (2004 b). Predictors of job search behavior among employed and unemployed people. *Personnel Psychology*, 57(1), 25-59.
- Vereen, S. C. (2013). Forecasting Skilled Labor Demand in the US Construction Industry. North Carolina State University.
- Vinokur, A., & Caplan, R. D. (1987). Attitudes and social support: determinants of job-seeking behavior and well-being among the unemployed. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *17*(12), 1007-1024.
- Vroom, V H (1964) Work and Motivation. New York: John Wiley.
- Wangle, A. M. (2009). *Perceptions of traits of women in construction* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Florida).
- Worldwide, W. W. (2006). Aligning rewards with the changing employment deal. *Strategic Rewards Report*.
- Zhao, S., Li, L., Dong, Z., & Wu, B. (2011). Analyzing public transportation use behavior based on the Theory of Planned Behavior: To what extent does attitude explain the behavior? In *ICCTP 2011: Towards Sustainable Transportation Systems* (pp. 425-435).
- Zhu, L., Zhang, Z., & Bao, Z. (2011). Speeding behaviors in Beijing based on the Theory of Planned Behavior. In *ICTE 2011* (pp. 547-554).

# 4 CAREER SELECTION MODEL FOR CONSTRICTION CRAFT WORKERS: APPLICATION OF THE THEORY OF PLANNED BEHAVIOR

# 4.1 ABSTRACT

This study applied the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB) to investigate how the current workforce and the next generation of craft workers make decision to pursue a career in the construction industry. A survey instrument was designed based on the TPB to measure 1) individual's attitude, 2) subjective norm, and 3) perceived behavioral control. The survey was distributed nationally and 1419 completed questionnaires were received. The target population for the survey include two groups: 1) individuals between the ages of 15-24 who were exposed to Career Technical Education (CTE) or participated in construction training programs (future workforce), and 2) craft workers above the age of 24 years (current workforce). Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) analysis was employed to analyze the data. I proved that the career selection model built based on TPB could explain considerable amount of variance in intention to pursue a career in construction for both groups. However, the relative importance of attitude, subjective norm, and perceived behavioral control was not the same for two groups. I applied multi-sample SEM to prove that the difference between two models are statistically significant. As far as the authors know, this is the first career decision model for construction craft workers and the results of this study can help construction companies and the industry to improve their recruitment and retention policies and practices.

## 4.2 INTRODUCTION

The construction industry currently faces several challenges in areas of workforce development that can hamper its sustainability and growth. Several studies have documented shortage of skilled craft workers in construction (Construction Users Round Table 2001, McGraw-Hill Construction 2012, Construction Industry Institute 2015). More recently, the Associated General Contractors of America's (AGC) survey across 26,000 construction firms in 2017 reported that growing workforce shortages in construction have made it difficult to find qualified workers. The participants in that survey expected the workforce shortage would continue to be a challenge in the near future. Some studies also found that the
shortage has worsened to the level that it is not only hard to find qualified craft workers, but also negatively impacting projects' schedule, cost, and safety (Karimi et al. 2016, 2017, 2018).

The average age of craft professionals within the industry is increasing. The average age of the U.S. construction craft workers is increasing four times faster than all other industries during the last decade (Construction Industry Institute 2015). Part of this problem is because younger people are not so much eager to enter the industry and work in technical occupations. The other part of the problem is related to the fact that some skilled workers exit the industry and enter to other industries (Druker & White 1996, McGraw-Hill Construction 2012).

One of the goals of this study is to investigate how young talents who will form the future workforce pool for the construction industry make decision about choosing a career in the industry. Another goal is to understand how the current workforce who already work in the industry make decision to keep their career in the industry. I also want to know if there is a difference between these two groups in their career decisionmaking processes. If there is a difference between the career decision model of these two groups, it might imply that the industry need to treat the upcoming workforce differently in areas such as recruiting, placing, and training.

To fulfill these goals, I built a decision model for career selection across the future and the current construction workforce based on the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB). Based on this theory, the decision is influenced by individual's attitude, subjective norms, and perceived behavioral control. I wanted to realize how all of these elements interact with each other and shape the decision. This model help to understand the underlying factors that influence people to choose a career as craft workers in the construction industry and their relevant importance.

To build the decision model based on TPB, I used the survey methodology and conducted Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) to analyze the data collected. SEM is a second-generation multivariate analysis technique used to determine the extent to which a priori theoretical model is supported by the sample data (Schumacker & Lomax 2010). More specifically, SEM tests models that specify how groups of variables define a construct, as well as the relationships among constructs. I also employed multi-sample SEM approach to test the hypothesis that there is a statistically significant difference between two career decision models for future and current workforce.

In this paper, I first reviewed the literature review about career decision making and Theory of Planned Behavior. Then, I explain the research method and data collection process. Finally, I describe how I analyzed the data using SEM and multi-sample SEM and discuss the results.

### 4.3 LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 4.3.1 Career Selection

Many young people experience challenges to find the right career path. There are different theories explaining how young people make decision about their career. Some theories have a highly rational approach to career decision making. One of the prominent theories from rational perspective is personality–job fit theory developed by John Holland. Holland categorized people in six personality types. He suggests that people need to clearly know their personality traits. Then they should select a job that fits their personal characteristics. The satisfaction and tendency to leave a job is determined by how well the person matches his or her personality traits to the job (Holland 1997).

However, there are other theories that claim career decision making is not a rational process as traditional vocational psychology described (Hodkinson and Sparkes 1997). They discussed that although young people are able to decide rationally regarding their careers, they have to pragmatically make decisions based on the partial information that is available to them (Hodkinson and Sparkes 1997). In reality, it seems that career-related decisions are made based on ideas, perceptions, and images that begin to form from early childhood. In this process, perceptions of reality, rather than reality itself, are critical to the decision (Foskett and Hemsley-Brown 1999). The perception about different careers can be shaped by the information people receive from family, friends, teachers and career counsellors, media, stereotypical

occupational images portrayed in film and entertainment (Hodkinson and Sparkes 1997, Kniveton 2004, Bright et al. 2005, Taylor 2005, Zafar 2011, Granitz et al. 2014). Although, they do not have the same influence on the decision.

Social learning theory of career development tries to describe career decision making from a learning perspective. From this perspective, people learn by observing other people's actions and the consequences for them (Bandura 1977). Therefore, the individual's career decision making is influenced by learning experiences, environmental conditions and events (Mitchell 1996).

Bandura's (1977) self-efficacy theory explains that a person's perception of her abilities to becoming successful in a certain situation or achieve a goal has a significant role in the way she deals with the situation or approaches the goal. Hacket and Betz (1995) extended this approach to career selection decisions. As an example, Hacket (1985) described how higher levels of self-efficacy can lead to "approach" rather than "avoidance" behavior towards major selection among college students. She argued that self-efficacy or confidence not only reflects the ability information but also significantly predicts career choice behavior.

On the other hand, those craft workers who are working in the construction industry are also facing motivational challenges that might influence their decision to keep their career in construction. Early studies in this field indicated that motivational mechanisms were poorly applied among construction workers (Maloney & McFillen 1985, 1986 (a)). These studies recommend construction firms to adopt new approaches such as using positive rewards or enriching jobs rather than traditional approaches which rely more on punishment and discipline (Maloney & McFillen 1986 (a)).

Different studies conducted on motivational factors among construction workers suggest that there is a need to balance extrinsic and intrinsic factors. As an important intrinsic factor, Borcherding & Oglesby (1974) discovered "identification to constructing a unique structure" to have an important effect on the satisfaction of workers, especially at supervisory levels (Borcherding & Oglesby, 1974). Goodrum's (2003) study examined the factors that affected job satisfaction of U.S. construction worker through the 1970s, 1980s, and 1990s, using the data from the General Sociological Survey (GSS). The results of this study indicated that a sense of accomplishment was the most important driver of job satisfaction. However, this driver is stronger among management occupations and well-educated workers. The second most important motivational factors are extrinsic motivation. High income, followed by chances for advancement, job security, and short working hours are among the extrinsic factors influencing motivation (Goodrum 2003). A research done by Shan and Goodrum (2010) using GSS dataset, provided support for the effect of income on motivation and job satisfaction. The results of this study showed that among different construction workers, those who had higher annual income reported themselves as more satisfied with their job compared to workers with lower income.

Some believe that working in the construction industry demands long working hours and is not supportive of a work-life balance (Djerbarni 1996, Francis et al. 2009, Ling and Ho 2013). Other studies mentioned low professionalism among workers, lack of autonomy and low job securities as other negative aspects of the industry (Ling and Ho 2013, Yng Ling et al. 2015).

It seems that construction firms pay little attention to motivating those who have just entered the industry. In a survey of construction apprentices, the overall motivational scores of participants were recorded as low. The study suggested that construction firms did not offer a variety of rewards to apprentices. They also provided little support for the apprentices to learn better and stay in the trade (Uwakweh 2006).

To remain competitive, construction firms need to adopt more structured human resource development programs in the area of recruiting and retention. They need to see skilled craft workers as their strategic assets (Brandenburg et al. 2006). One antecedent to this paradigm shift is that the industry gains more understanding of the motivational drivers of its current workforce and the future workforce. The goal of this is to describe the factors underlying current craft professionals' decision to continue their careers in

the construction industry and compare them with the factors that influence the young talents' decision to come to the industry. By using the Theory of Planned Behavior, I developed a career decision model for both the future and current workforce.

### 4.3.2 Theory of Planned Behavior

The Theory of Planned Behavior evolved from the theory of Reasoned Action (Ajzen 1991). In the TPB model, behavior (B) is mainly determined by behavioral intention (BI), which is in turn jointly determined by three conceptually distinct constructs: attitude towards the behavior (AT), subjective norm (SN), and perceived behavioral control (PBC). Meanwhile, Ajzen and Madden (1986) affirmed that PBC may further directly influence behavior. Stated formally in equations:

 $BI = w_1 \times AT + w_2 \times SN + w_3 \times PBC$  $B = w_4 \times BI + w_5 \times BPC$ 

The Theory of Planned Behavior is visually conceptualized in Figure 9 (Ajzen 1991).



Figure 9: Theory of Planned Behavior

Each determinant of behavioral intention is in turn decomposed into underlying belief structures. Firstly, attitude towards the behavior is equated to individual salient beliefs about the relevant attribute and perceived outcome of performing the behavior (b), multiplied by the subjective evaluation of belief attribute and outcome (e). Positive and negative beliefs are summed to determine the overall attitude of the person towards the behavior; that is,

$$AT = \sum b_i e_i$$

Secondly, SN is formulated as the sum of normative beliefs  $(nb_j)$  that salient particular referents believe he or she should perform a specific behavior multiplied by the motivations to comply with those referents  $(mc_i)$ ; that is,

$$SN = \sum nb_j mc_j$$

However, how actors choose social referents depends on their own perceptions and may differ widely, and the extent of compliance depends on the nature of relationship between the referent and the actor and the perceived power of the referent source (Ajzen & Fishbein 1980).

Finally, perceived behavioral control comprises control beliefs and perceived facilitation. The former is the belief that required resources and opportunities are accessible to perform the behavior. The latter is the assessment of the importance of the resources required to perform the behavior successfully. Restated, PBC is the sum of the control beliefs  $(cb_k)$  that reflect how an individual perceives the difficulty (or ease) of performing a specific behavior multiplied by the perceived facilitation  $(pf_k)$  of the control factors; that is,

$$PBC = \sum cb_k pf_k$$

The utility of the Theory of Planned Behavior is reflected in its recent use across numerous social researches. One of the major advantages of the theory is that it is widely applicable to a variety of behaviors

in different contexts such as health communications, environmental concerns, risk communication, mass transit use, career selection, safety behavior and technology adoption (Ajzen 2011).

Specifically, several studies applied this theory to analyze job search and reemployment behavior (Vinokur & Caplan 1987, Van Hooft et al. 2004 (a), 2004 (b), Song et al. 2006) and career-related decisions (Gelderen et al. 2008, Zellweger et al. 2011, Chen et al. 2016). This theory has also been used in various fields in civil engineering to explain speeding behaviors of drivers in highways and roads (Zhu et al. 2011), pedestrian's unsafe behaviors in urban traffic system (Li et al. 2009), travel mode choice behavior (Zhao 2011), and safety behavior in construction sites (Fang 2016).

The Theory of Planned Behavior is parsimonious and easy to understand (Reynolds 1971). Therefore, it has been used by hundreds of researchers. The more times a theory is employed, the more it is accepted by the scientific community. The Theory of Planned Behavior has been increasingly used in the last decade, with more than 1,000 published studies utilizing the theory (Ajzen 2011).

Armitage and Conner (2004) studied the efficacy of the Theory of Planned Behavior. They looked at 185 independent studies, and discovered the theory could explain the variance in behavior and intention. They also proved the significant amounts of variance in intention and behavior can be explained by perceived behavioral control. Based on their study, the subjective norm was proved a weak predictor of intention (Armitage & Conner 2004).

In summary, the theory's simplicity, understandability, and applicability of the Theory of Planned Behavior indicate its strength.

#### 4.4 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

The two main goals of this research are to understand 1) if TBP provides a valid framework to explain the career decision-making model for the future and current workforce in construction, and 2) if there is any difference between the career decision-making models of the future workforce versus current workforce.

To answer the above research questions, I designed a survey instrument on the factors influencing career selection in the construction industry based on TPB. The jobs included in this study are only limited to the construction trades, such as carpenter, electrician, ironworker, painter, pipefitter, and welder. For each element of TPB, attitude, subjective norm, and perceived behavioral control, I found several indicators based on a thorough literature review and discussion within a research team, which included industry experts involved with workforce development in construction. The survey gathered information on demographic background, intention to choose to work in the construction industry, potential factors that influence attitude towards the construction industry, influence of other people important in individual's life (e.g. family, spouse/partner, friends, teachers, and school counselor), and mental factors that might control individual's decision to choose to work in the construction industry. I asked participants to evaluate the degree to which they agree or disagree with statements related to different aspects of working in the construction industry using a 7-point Likert-type scale. Table 1 demonstrates the indicators identified in this research.

The survey and research framework was reviewed and approved by the university Internal Review Board (IRB). After conducting a pilot test and receiving feedback, the final version of the questionnaire was developed. Both electronic and paper-based questionnaires were prepared and distributed between the months of January and September, 2016. Since the research goal was to apply the TPB on both current workforce and the future workforce and compare their career decision models, the target population included two groups. The first group was young people between the ages of 15 and 24 years (i.e., the age of career selection). For this group, surveys were collected across the country through various efforts such as recruiting events, participants in formal construction training programs, and career and technical education competitions. These young people comprise the future workforce for the construction industry. A total of 778 responses were collected from different participants across the US. The second group include the current craft workers above the age of 24 years. The surveys were distributed among craft workers who were participating in training programs across different construction companies in U.S. For this group, a total of 641 responses were collected from different participants across the U.S.

Constructs		Indicators
Intention	I1	Intention indicator 1
	I2	Intention indicator 2
Attitude	A1	Wage
	A2	Job security
	A3	Job opportunities
	A4	Career promotion
	A5	Benefits to society
	A6	Work-life balance
	A7	Working hours
	A8	Career options
	A9	Learning opportunities
	A10	Physical toughness
	A11	Mental toughness
	A12	Respectable career
	A13	Passion for building
Subjective Norm	<b>S</b> 1	Family/relatives
	S2	Spouse/partner
	<b>S</b> 3	Friends
	<b>S</b> 4	School teacher
	<b>S</b> 5	School counselor
	<b>S</b> 6	Training program instructor
Perceived Behavioral		
Control	P1	Difficulty of getting certifications
	P2	Knowledge of construction training providers
	P3	Difficulty of getting information about potential careers
	54	Knowledge of courses needed to become craft
	P4	professional
	P5	Self-confidence

Table 13: Career Selection Constructs and Their Indicators

Totally, 1419 completed questionnaires were received. However, as it will be mentioned in data screening section, 25 cases were removed from the sample.

# 4.5 DESCRIPTIVE PROFILES OF RESPONDENTS

As discussed earlier, the sample in this study includes two groups: the future workforce and the current workforce. Twenty three percent of the respondents in the first group are between ages of 15 to 17 years old and 77% of them are between ages of 18 to 24. For the second group, 36% are from Generation Y (born 1977 to 1995), 49% are from Generation X (born 1965 to 1976), and 16% from Baby boomers (born 1946 to 1964). Table 15 illustrates the profiles of respondents in our sample based on gender, ethnicity, and number of years of work experience in construction-related jobs.

		Future	Current
		Workforce	Workforce
		n = 765	n = 629
Gender			
	Males	87%	88%
	Females	11%	11%
	Not Identified	2%	1%
Ethnicity			
	White/Caucasian	71%	65%
	Hispanic/Latino	16%	15%
	African American	8%	12%
	Other	5%	8%
Work Experience in Construction-Related Jobs			
	No Work Experience	26%	0%
	Less than 1 Year	24%	5%
	1-2 Years	17%	8%
	2-5 Years	26%	18%
	More than 5 Years	7%	69%

Table 14: Profiles of Respondents

### 4.6 STRUCTURAL EQUATION MODELING

This research applies the SEM technique to test the hypothesis if the theory of planned behavior can explain the career selection decision-making model of the future and current workforce. SEM allows researchers to simultaneously assess multiple indicators for each construct and estimate multiple dependence relationships among constructs to address the research questions (Hair et al. 2014).

To conduct SEM, the researcher needs to start with a measurement model. The measurement model specifies the indicators for each construct and enables an assessment of construct validity (Hair et al. 2014). In this step, several statistical techniques including Exploratory Factor Analyses (EFA) and Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) are used to ensure the reliability and validity of the measurement model (Kline 2010, Schumacker & Lomax 2012, Hair et al. 2014). EFA is usually conducted to distinguish the main measures and their constructs, which helps us to confirm the structure of career selection model. On the other hand, CFA is applied to test the validity of the identified measurement model (Schumacker & Lomax 2012, Hair et al. 2014). The structural model represents the causal relationships between the constructs. In this study, the hypothesized relationships between constructs are justified by the Theory of Planned Behavior. The structural model is specified and tested with structural equation modeling.

SEM has several advantages over other multivariate data analysis techniques. It provides an enhanced understanding of the complex relationships that exist among theoretical constructs, allows simultaneous analysis of direct and indirect effects with multiple exogenous and endogenous variables, and assumes the measurement error in the model's observed variables, which improves the validity and reliability of a study (Stage et al., 2004, Kline 2010, Schumacker & Lomax 2012, Hair et al. 2014). SEM can also be employed to compare alternative theoretical models in order to assess the relative fit of each model (Skosireva 2010).

# 4.7 DATA ANALYSIS

Figure 10 illustrates the procedure I adopted to analyze the data. The first step is to prepare data for SEM. In second step, I developed SEM for both future and current workforce through three procedural steps of multivariate analysis: principal component factor analysis (PCFA), confirmatory factor analysis (CFA), and structural equation modeling. A similar process was applied in developing SEMs for the success traits for construction projects (Tabish and Jha 2012), building Information modeling maturity (Chen et al. 2016), buyer power and supplier relationship commitment (Chei et al. 2017), and the factors affecting construction labor productivity (Durdyev et al. 2018).

The last section of data analysis examines the hypothesis whether the SEM for the two groups are statistically significant using multi-sample SEM approach. This approach has been used by several researches (Talaja 2012, Babayiğit, 2014, and Zhang et al. 2014). Each analysis will be explained in more detail in the following sections.



Figure 10: Data Analysis Procedure

#### 4.7.1 Data Screening

To conduct SEM, the original data should be screened for possible problems (Kline 2010, Hair et al. 2014). The first step is to make sure that there is no missing value in the data set. The second step is to examine the assumption of normality. The univariate normality is tested in terms of skewness index (SI) and kurtosis index (KI). For future workforce sample, the SI ranges between -1.234 and 0.706. For current workforce sample, the SI ranges between -1.205 and 0.685. So, the absolute values of SI are less than the recommended value of 3 (Kline 2010). The KI for the future workforce sample is between -2.214 and 0.735 and for the current workforce is between -1.128 and 0.826. According to Kline (2010), values of kurtosis within  $\pm 10$  are acceptable. Therefore, the normality assumption for all indicators cannot be rejected. Multivariate normality was also evaluated using Mahalanobis distance (Hair et al. 2014). It resulted in removing 25 cases from the original data set. In the final step, bivariate correlation and the variance inflation factor (VIF) were used to detect Multicollinearity. VIF above 10 indicates Multicollinearity problem (O'Brien 2007). The analysis showed no indication of Multicollinearity in the data set.

#### 4.7.2 Measurement Model of Career Selection: EFA Analysis

To confirm that there are four constructs in career selection model, EFA was conducted using the whole dataset. Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) test was above 0.8 level, which means the sampling is adequate for factor analysis. The Bartlett test of sphericity was 4,994.231 (p-value < 0.000). This means at least two of variables are strongly correlated, which confirms that factor analysis can be used to analyze the data. EFA was conducted using SPSS. Varimax method was adopted to rotate principal component matrix. Indicators with factor loadings less than 0.45 (cut-off for significance) were found to be weak indicators of the constructs and therefore were removed (Hair et al. 2014). Two items excluded from the data according to their loadings are difficulty of getting certifications (P1) and difficulty of getting information about potential careers (P3). Note that identified four constructs explain 61.273% of the total variance. Cronbach's alpha coefficient was also calculated to verify individual construct reliability and compared to satisfactory

level, which is 0.7 (Lance et al. 2006). The results indicate the constructs in our study are internally consistent. Table 15 summarized the factorial structure and its related statistics.

Constructs	Indicators	Factor Loading	Cronbach's alpha
Intention	Intention indicator 1	0.766	0.926
	Intention indicator 2	0.788	
Attitude	Wage	0.780	0.765
	Job security	0.575	
	Job opportunities	0.637	
	Career promotion	0.746	
	Benefits to society	0.747	
	Work-life balance	0.669	
	Working hours	0.659	
	Career options	0.759	
	Learning opportunities	0.791	
	Physical toughness	-0.712	
	Mental toughness	0.768	
	Respectable career	0.720	
	Passion for building	0.706	
Subjective Norm	Family/relatives	0.778	0.911
	Spouse/partner	0.800	
	Friends	0.816	
	School teacher	0.828	
	School counselor	0.836	
	Training program instructor	0.816	
	Knowledge of construction training		
Perceived	providers	0.753	0.712
Behavioral	Knowledge of courses needed to become		
Control	craft professional	0.767	
	Self-confidence	0.828	

Table 15: EFA Results

### 4.7.3 Measurement Model of Career Selection: CFA Analysis

So far, I showed that there are four constructs in the measurement model. In this section, we need to validate the measurement model using convergent validity and discriminant validity (Kline 2010). Convergent validity indicates how well indicators load up on the constructs. Discriminant validity shows that different constructs are actually measuring different things.

To evaluate convergent validity, I did CFA analysis by examining the factor loading of each item. The baseline measurement model can be modified by elimination of links with very low correlations or removal of the indicators showing low correlations with their constructs (Kline 2010). There are several numbers of goodness-of-fit (GOF) indices, which evaluate how well the measurement model with estimated covariance reproduces the observed covariance matrix among the indicators (Hair et al. 2014). The fit indices can be classified into several classes. However, it is recommended researchers utilize a range of fit indices instead of relying on one index (Marsh et al. 1996). Based on literature, a model is regarded as acceptable if the normed chi-square < 3.00, goodness of-fit index (GFI) > 0.95, root mean square error of approximation RMSEA < 0.07, the incremental measure of comparative fit index CFI > 0.95, and parsimony fit measure of adjusted goodness-of-fit index AGFI > 0.9 (Steiger 2007, Kline 2010, Schumacker & Lomax 2012, Hair et al. 2014).

The measurement model was analyzed using AMOS. After four trials, five indicators removed, which led to a model with the recommended level of the GOF measures for the whole sample (normed chi-square = 2.419, GFI = 0.977, RMSEA = 0.054, CFI = 0.967, and AGFI = 0.948). These five indicators include job opportunities (A3), work-life balance (A6), working hours (A7), physical toughness (A10), and support from training program instructor (S6).

In addition, the composite reliability (CR) and the average variance extracted (AVE) value for each construct were calculated (Table 16). CR greater than 0.7, AVE greater than 0.5, and CR of each construct greater than AVE for the construct provide evidence for convergent validity (Fornell & Larcker 1981). Regarding discriminant validity, our calculation showed that the squared correlations between any two constructs were smaller than AVE scores of those constructs (Fornell & Larcker 1981).

Constructs			
	CR	AVE	
Intention	0.753	0.604	
Attitude	0.906	0.515	
Subjective Norm	0.921	0.660	
Perceived Behavioral	0.826	0.614	
Control			

Table 16: Measures of Validity

Therefore, the results of this section prove that the constructs in our measurement model do have convergent and discriminant validity. Figure 11 shows the baseline measurement model resulted from analysis of this section.



Figure 11: The Baseline Measurement Model

# 4.7.4 Structural Equation Model of Career Selection

As mentioned earlier, the causal relationships between constructs are hypothesized based on the Theory of Planned Behavior. Prior to conducting multi-sample analyses, SEM with Maximum Likelihood estimation technique was employed for each sample separately. It is required that before conducting a multisample SEM analysis, the model fit on the data is confirmed separately for each sample (Kline 2011, Schumacker & Lomax 2012, Tabachnik & Fidell 2013). The results of this analysis indicate the career selection model yielded very good fit indices for both samples.

Figure 12 illustrates the unstandardized path coefficients of SEM for future workforce sample. Overall, the model accounted for considerable variance in young talents' intention to choose a career in the construction industry (R-square = 0.647). The model adequacy is supported by normed chi-square = 2.541, GFI = 0.956, RMSEA = 0.044, CFI = 0.963, and AGFI = 0.913. The results proved that attitude, social norm and perceived behavioral control have statistically significant impact on intention (p-value <0.000). Note that in this model, all standard errors lie between -0.625 and 0.964, which are considered appropriate since no standard error is excessively large or small (Byrne 2009).

To conduct SEM, it is important to note that the regression weight of one of the indicators in each construct was fixed to be one in order to scale the factors, which acted as a reference indicator measure. Hence, the reference indicator measures were not estimated (Hair et al. 2014).

The results of SEM for future workforce sample proved that TPB can explain factors underlying career decision-making process. For the future workforce, attitude has the highest impact on intention (beta = 0.73) but perceived behavioral control also has high effect on intention (beta = 0.68). Although the effect of subjective norm on intention is statistically significant, the effect size is not as large as other constructs (beta = 0.11). Among attitudinal factors, top four factors include passion for building (A13), benefit for society (A5), learning opportunities (A9) and career promotion (A4). For young talents, it is also important to have a respectful career (A12). It is interesting that young talents prefer to have a job that demands mental challenges (A11). Traditional aspects of a job including wages (A1) and job security (A2) are still important for young people, but their weights are not as large as more intrinsic factors such as passion for building, providing benefit for society, and experiencing learning opportunities. Note that career options (A8) has not statistically significant impact on attitude. Regarding subjective norm, the results also show that partner/spouse (S2), parents (S1), and friends (S3) have the highest influence on the individual. In

accordance with literature, it is proved that confidence in the individual's ability to become a successful craft professional (P5) has the highest influence on the perceived behavioral control construct. However, lack of information about training providers in construction trades (P2) and lack of knowledge about educational requirements to become a craft professional (P4) are important barriers. This is in accordance with the intuition of experts in our research team who believes that many young people do not have enough information about the career path to become a skilled trade worker.



\* *p*-value < 0.05, *a*: *Reference indicator (not estimated)* 



Figure 13 illustrates the unstandardized path coefficients of SEM for current workforce sample. As shown in Figure 13, for current workforce the attitude is the most significant factor (p-value <0.000). The next important factors are perceived behavioral control and social norm (p-value <0.000). SEM analysis for current workforce indicates that the hypothesized model accounted for 58.1% variance of intention. GOF measures include normed chi-square = 3.473, GFI = 0.951, RMSEA = 0.051, CFI = 0.952, and AGFI = 0.904. Four out of five indices prove that the model fit for current workforce sample is acceptable (Hair et al. 2014). All standard errors range between -0.808 and 1.094.



\* *p*-value < 0.05, *a*: Reference indicator (not estimated)



Again, I proved that TBP can explain the intention to keep a career in the construction industry for the current craft workforce very well. For this sample, attitude has the highest impact on intention (beta = 0.52). Although perceived behavioral control and subjective norm have statistically significant impact on intention, their effect size makes them less important. For attitude, I can see traditional factors have the highest weight. Top four attitudinal factors include career promotion (A4), learning opportunities (A9), career options (A8) and wages (A1). For the current workforce, it is important to have a respectful career by working in the industry (A12). Job security (A2) also has impact on attitude. Passion for building (A13) for this group is still a driver for attitude but not as important as for the future workforce. Unlike the future workforce sample, benefit to society (A5) and mental toughness (A11) has no statistically significant impact on the current workforce attitude. Regarding their subjective norms, partner/spouse (S2) and friends (S3) have the highest influence on the individual. Similar to future workforce sample, confidence (P5) has the highest influence on the perceived behavioral control construct, although this construct does not have the same effect for the current workforce sample at all.

### 4.7.5 Multi-Sample SEM Approach

The results of the previous section provide evidence that there exist differences in SEM models between current and future workforce. To statistically prove this hypothesis, I used a multi-sample SEM approach. In multi-sample SEM, several groups are analyzed at the same time, providing the ability to simultaneously test a theoretical model for its applicability to different groups and to identify the differences in the parameters between the groups (Byrne 2009).

Conducting multi-sample SEM has several steps. First, the joint unconstrained model for all groups is estimated. In this step, coefficients are allowed to vary freely across groups. In an unconstrained model, structural relationships are specified in both groups meaning that the model is equal across groups, but the coefficients in the relationships are estimated independently for each group. In this step, error variances, and variances and co-variances of the latent variables (constructs) are not constrained to be equal (Schumacker & Lomax 2012, Tabachnik & Fidell 2013). In the previous section, I reported the results of career selection model for each sample.

The next step is an estimation of a joined constrained model where the parameters across groups were constrained to be equal to each other. In the estimation of the constrained model, factorial structure and structural paths are the same across groups. However, the constraints should be incrementally placed in the model: at the first step, factor loading are constrained; second, factor loadings and error variance are constrained; third, factor loadings, error variance, and structural regression coefficients are constrained; and finally factor loadings, error variance, structural regression coefficients, and factor variance are constrained (Tabachnik & Fidell 2013). When parameters are constrained, they are forced to be equal to one another. After each set of constraints is added, a chi-square difference test is performed for each group between the less restrictive and more restrictive model (Schumacker & Lomax 2012, Tabachnik & Fidell 2013).

Table 18 shows a summary of the model fit indices of the invariance tests. In the first step, I conducted the test of invariance of the unconstrained model to establish if the overall model explains the combined data from the two samples. The unconstrained model on the pooled data across two samples yielded good model fit indices, normed chi-square = 2.479, GFI = 0.951, RMSEA = 0.047, CFI = 0.961, and AGFI = 0.923. Second, the invariance of factor loadings was tested by placing constraints on factor loadings with both samples. This means constraining all factor loadings across two samples to be equal. As indicated in Table 5, the second model deteriorated by applying this constraint. The chi-square difference test shows that the model 2 is significantly lowered by additional constraints (p-value <0.000). In Model 3, we added more constraints by forcing factor loadings and error variances across the samples to be equal. The results of chi-square difference test indicates there is no significant disparity between model 2 and model 3 (p-value =0.993). In model 4, I took another step to test the invariance of the factor loadings, error variances, and structural regression coefficients by constraining all these parameters across both samples.

the final step, all constrains were placed on the model. The statistical test indicated no significant difference between model 5 and model 4 (p-value = 0.781).

The results of multi-sample SEM analysis confirmed that although the constructs recommended by Theory of the Planned Behavior can explain the intention to choose a career in construction, the relative importance of the constructs and their constituent factors are not the same. In next section, we will discuss the results.

Model	Fit Indices for the Model				Chi-Square Difference Test Results		
	Chi-				∆Chi-		
	square	df	CFI	RMSE	square	$\Delta df$	Significance
1-No equality constraints	312.295	126	0.961	0.047			
2-Factor loadings equal	403.207	142	0.948	0.091	90.912	16	Yes
3-Factor loadings and error							
variance equal	408.341	161	0.944	0.089	5.134	19	No
4-Factor loadings, error	429.783	164	0.851	0.098	21.442	3	Yes
variance, and structural							
regression coefficients equal							
5-Factor loadings, error	431.536	168	0.850	0.093	1.753	4	No
variance, structural							
regression coefficients, and							
factor variance equal							

Table 17: Multi-Sample Invariance Tests and Chi-Square Difference Test Results

RMSEA= Root mean square error, CFI= Comparative fit index, df = Degree of freedom

# 4.8 CONCLUSION

Several studies documented skilled craft workers shortages in the construction industry. On one hand, younger people are not so much eager to enter the industry and work in technical occupations. On the other hand, some skilled workers exit the industry to other industries. The goal of this study was to investigate the career decision-making process for both future and current workforce.

Our data analysis proved that the Theory of Planned Behavior could explain considerable amount of variance in intention for both groups. The results indicated that attitude and perceived behavioral control have a high impact on the intention to choose a career in construction for future workforce sample. Interestingly, their top four factors are passion for building, benefit for society, learning opportunities and career promotion, which shape the attitude towards working in construction as a craft professional. For perceived behavioral control, confidence to become a successful craft professional is the most important factor.

For the current workforce, attitude has the highest effect on the individual's intention to continue pursuing a career the in construction industry. However, the subjective norm and perceived behavioral control have low effect on intention. For this group, traditional factors such as career promotion, wages and career options have the highest impact. Although, finding learning opportunities is still among the top four attitudinal factors.

In addition, by using the multi-sample SEM, I proved that the difference between two models are statistically significant. As far as the authors know, this is the first career decision model for construction craft workers and the results of this study can help construction companies and the industry to improve their recruitment and retention policies and practices.

The recruitment and retention of a future and current workforce are two significant parts of workforce development. Obviously, training and job placement are critical parts too. These findings show that industry outreach efforts to recruit versus retain should be different. Many industry recruitment materials (e.g. videos and brochures) emphases high wages and career advancement as justifications why individuals should pursue a construction job. These factors are important, but these factors are most important to **retain** the current workforce rather than to **recruit** a new workforce. By their nature, recruitment materials should be tailored to the future workforce, which as this study observes should emphasize the passion for building, opportunities to benefit society (e.g. renewal of our nation's infrastructure system), learning opportunities, as well as career advancement.

#### 4.9 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I acknowledge the generous research support of the National Center for Construction Education and Research, the Construction Industry Institute, the Construction Users Roundtable, and Ironworkers/IMPACT. Without their involvement and expertise, this research would not be possible. The research is being conducted under the auspice of CII RT-335 (Improving the U.S. Workforce Development Systems). The opinions expressed in this article are the author's own and do not reflect the view of the funding agencies.

### 4.10 REFERENCES

- Ajzen, I. (1991). The Theory of Planned Behavior. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50(2), 179-211.
- Ajzen, I. (2011). Theory of planned behavior: a bibliography. Retrieved January 2018 from <u>http://people.umass.edu/aizen/tpbrefs.html</u>.
- Ajzen, I., & Fishbein, M. (1980). Understanding attitudes and predicting social behavior. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Ajzen, I., & Madden, T. J. (1986). Prediction of goal-directed behavior-attitudes, intentions, and perceived behavioral-control. *Journal of experimental social psychology*, 22(5), 453-474.
- Armitage, C. J., & Conner, M. (1999). Predictive validity of the theory of planned behavior: the role of questionnaire format and social desirability. *Journal of Community and Applied Social Psychology*, 9, 261-272.
- Associated General Contractors of America (2017). Expecting growth to continue: the 2018 construction hiring and business outlook, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Communications/2018%20Construction%20Hiring%</u> 20and%20Business%20Outlook%20Report.pdf
- Babayiğit, S. (2014). Contributions of word-level and verbal skills to written expression: Comparison of learners who speak English as a first (L1) and second language (L2). *Reading and Writing*, 27(7), 1207-1229.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Social learning theory Englewood Cliffs.
- Borcherding, J. D., & Oglesby, C. H. (1974). Construction productivity and job satisfaction. *Journal of the Construction Division*, *100*(3), 413-431.
- Brandenburg, S. G., Haas, C. T., & Byrom, K. (2006). Strategic management of human resources in construction. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 22(2), 89-96.
- Bright, J. E., Pryor, R. G., Wilkenfeld, S., & Earl, J. (2005). The role of social context and serendipitous events in career decision making. *International journal for educational and vocational guidance*, *5*(1), 19-36.
- Business Round Table BRT (2001). "Confronting the Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage." Construction Cost Effectiveness Task Force, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Byrne, B. M. (2016). Structural equation modeling with AMOS: Basic concepts, applications, and programming. Routledge.

- Chae, S., Choi, T. Y., & Hur, D. (2017). Buyer power and supplier relationship commitment: A cognitive evaluation theory perspective. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 53(2), 39-60.
- Chen, L., Pratt, J. A., & Cole, C. B. (2016). Factors Influencing Students' Major and Career Selection in Systems Development: An Empirical Study. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, 56(4), 313-320.
- Chen, Y., Dib, H., Cox, R. F., Shaurette, M., & Vorvoreanu, M. (2016). Structural equation model of building information modeling maturity. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 142(9), 04016032.
- Construction Industry Institute (CII) (2015). "Is there a Demographic Craft Labor Cliff that will Affect Project Performance?" *Research Team number RT318*, Austin, TX, 2015. Retrieved August 09, 2016, from https://www.construction-institute.org/scriptcontent/more/318\_1\_more.cfm
- Djebarni, R. (1996). The impact of stress in site management effectiveness. *Construction Management & Economics*, 14(4), 281-293.
- Durdyev, S., Ismail, S., & Kandymov, N. (2018). Structural equation model of the factors affecting construction labor productivity. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 144(4), 04018007.
- Fang, D., Zhao, C., & Zhang, M. (2016). A cognitive model of construction workers' unsafe behaviors. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 142(9), 04016039.
- Fornell, C., & Larcker, D. F. (1981). Structural equation models with unobservable variables and measurement error: Algebra and statistics. *Journal of marketing research*, 382-388.
- Foskett, N. H., & Hemsley-Brown, J. (1999). Invisibility, perceptions and image: Mapping the career choice landscape. *Research in Post-Compulsory Education*, 4(3), 233-248.
- Gelderen, M. V., Brand, M., Praag, M. V., Bodewes, W., Poutsma, E., & Gils, A. V. (2008). Explaining entrepreneurial intentions by means of the theory of planned behavior. Career Development International, 13(6), 538-559.
- Goodrum, P. M. (2003). Worker satisfaction and job preferences in the US construction industry. In *Construction Research Congress: Wind of Change: Integration and Innovation* (pp. 1-8).
- Granitz, N., Chen, S., & Kohli, K. K. (2014). Choosing business as a college major: A survey of high school students. *Journal of the Academy of Business Education*, 15, 1.
- Hackett, G. (1985). Role of mathematics self-efficacy in the choice of math-related majors of college women and men: A path analysis. *Journal of counseling psychology*, *32*(1), 47.
- Hackett, G., & Betz, N. E. (1995). Self-efficacy and career choice and development. In *Self-efficacy, adaptation, and adjustment* (pp. 249-280). Springer US.
- Hair, E. Jr., Black, W. C., Babin, B.J., Anderson, R. E., & Tatham, R. L. (2014). *Multivariate data analysis*. New York: Macmillan.
- Hodkinson, P., & Sparkes, A. C. (1997). Careership: a sociological theory of career decision making. *British journal of sociology of education*, 18(1), 29-44.
- Holland, J. L. (1997). Making vocational choices: A theory of vocational personalities and work environments. Psychological Assessment Resources.

- Karimi, H., Taylor, T. R., Goodrum, P. M., & Srinivasan, C. (2016). Quantitative analysis of the impact of craft worker availability on construction project safety performance. *Construction Innovation*, 16(3).
- Karimi, H., Taylor, T., & Goodrum, P. M. (2017). Analysis of the impact of craft labor availability on North American construction project productivity and schedule performance. *Construction Management* and Economics 35(6), 368-380.
- Kline, R. B. (2011). Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling, 3rd edition Guilford Press. *New York*.
- Kniveton, B. (2004). The influences and motivations on which students base their choice of career. *Research in Education*, 72(1), 47-59.
- Lance, C. E., Butts, M. M., & Michels, L. C. (2006). The sources of four commonly reported cutoff criteria: What did they really say?. *Organizational research methods*, 9(2), 202-220.
- Li, A., Peng, Q., Zhang, L., & Huang, J. (2009). The Determinant of Pedestrian's Unsafe Behaviors in Urban Traffic System—An Empirical Analysis Based on the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB). In International Conference on Transportation Engineering 2009 (pp. 4122-4127).
- Ling, F. Y. Y., & Ho, S. W. K. (2013). Understanding and impressions of jobs in the construction industry by young adults in Singapore. *Journal of Professional Issues in Engineering Education and Practice*, 139(2), 109-115.
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1985). Valence of and satisfaction with job outcomes. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 111(1), 53-73.
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1986 a). Motivational implications of construction work. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 112(1), 137-151.
- Marsh, H. W., Balla, J. R., & Hau, K. T. (1996). An evaluation of incremental fit indices: A clarification of mathematical and empirical properties. *Advanced structural equation modeling: Issues and techniques*, 315-353.
- McGraw-Hill Construction. (2012). Construction industry workforce shortages: Role of certification, training and green jobs in filling the gaps.
- Mitchell, L. K. (1996). Krumboltz's learning theory of career choice and counseling. *Career choice and development*, *3*, 233-280.
- O'brien, R. M. (2007). A caution regarding rules of thumb for variance inflation factors. *Quality & quantity*, 41(5), 673-690.
- Reynolds, P. D. (1971). A primer in theory construction. Bobs Merrill Company: Indianapolis.
- Schumacker, R. E., & Lomax, R. G. (2012). A beginner's guide to structural equation modeling. Routledge.
- Shan, Y., & Goodrum, P. M. (2010). Worker satisfaction and work-life related characteristics in the US construction industry. In *Construction Research Congress 2010: Innovation for Reshaping Construction Practice* (pp. 1064-1073).
- Skosireva, A. K. (2010). Acculturation, alienation, and HIV risk among the Russian-speaking drug users in Estonia (Doctoral dissertation, Clemson University).

- Song, Z., Wanberg, C., Niu, X., & Xie, Y. (2006). Action–state orientation and the theory of planned behavior: A study of job search in China. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 68(3), 490-503.
- Steiger, J. H. (2007). Understanding the limitations of global fit assessment in structural equation modeling. *Personality and Individual differences*, 42(5), 893-898.

Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2013). Using multivariate statistics. Allyn & Bacon/Pearson Education.

- Tabish, S. Z. S., & Jha, K. N. (2012). Success traits for a construction project. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 138(10), 1131-1138.
- Talaja, A. (2012). Using multiple group structural model for testing differences in absorptive and innovative capabilities between large and medium sized firms. *Croatian Operational Research Review*, *3*(1), 321-331.
- Taylor, A. (2005). It's for the Rest of Your Life: The Pragmatics of Youth Career Decision Making. *Youth & Society*, *36*(4), 471-503.
- Uwakweh, B. O. (2006). Motivational climate of construction apprentice. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 132(5), 525-532.
- Van Hooft, E. A., Born, M. P., Taris, T. W., & van der Flier, H. (2004 a). Job search and the theory of planned behavior: Minority–majority group differences in The Netherlands. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 65(3), 366-390.
- Van HOOFT, E. A., Born, M. P., Taris, T. W., FLIER, H. V. D., & Blonk, R. W. (2004 b). Predictors of job search behavior among employed and unemployed people. *Personnel Psychology*, 57(1), 25-59.
- Vinokur, A., & Caplan, R. D. (1987). Attitudes and social support: determinants of job-seeking behavior and well-being among the unemployed. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 17(12), 1007-1024.
- Yng Ling, F. Y., Leow, X. X., & Lee, K. C. (2015). Strategies for Attracting More Construction-Trained Graduates to Take Professional Jobs in the Construction Industry. *Journal of Professional Issues in Engineering Education and Practice*, 142(1), 04015009.
- Zafar, B. (2011). How do college students form expectations? *Journal of Labor Economics*, 29(2), 301-348.
- Zellweger, T., Sieger, P. and Halter, F. (2011). Should I stay or should I go? Career choice intentions of students with family business background. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 26(5), 521-536.
- Zhang, L., Goh, C. C., & Kunnan, A. J. (2014). Analysis of test takers' metacognitive and cognitive strategy use and EFL reading test performance: A multi-sample SEM approach. *Language Assessment Quarterly*, 11(1), 76-102.
- Zhao, S., Li, L., Dong, Z., & Wu, B. (2011). Analyzing public transportation use behavior based on the Theory of Planned Behavior: To what extent does attitude explain the behavior? In ICCTP 2011: Towards Sustainable Transportation Systems (pp. 425-435).
- Zhu, L., Zhang, Z., & Bao, Z. (2011). Speeding behaviors in Beijing based on the Theory of Planned Behavior. In ICTE 2011 (pp. 547-554).

# 5 INVESTIGATING POLICIES TO IMPROVE THE U.S. WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT SYSTEM

# 5.1 ABSTRACT

The United States' workforce development system is in need of expansion and renewal. As a system, workforce development includes the recruitment, training, placement and retention of individuals in gainful employment opportunities. Over the past three decades, workforce shortage has been emerged in construction. The shortage has worsened to the point that it is not only hard to find quality craft workers, but the shortage is affecting projects' schedule, cost, and safety.

One of the goals of this study is to investigate the U.S. workforce development system at macro level and try to understand what factors contribute to the outputs of the system. Another main goal of this research is to recommend policies that help renew the U.S. workforce development system and overcome the challenges. To achieve this goal, a panel of industry experts involved with workforce development helped the research team to investigate strengthens and weaknesses of the system. Intensive literature review and archival data analysis helped the research team to gain more in-depth understanding the situation. Through several panel discussions and using Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP) methodology, the research team identified and prioritized potential policies to overcome these challenges. The main contribution of this research is that the results of this research could outline the major steps to initiate the path to make the U.S. workforce development system a global example.

#### 5.2 INTRODUCTION

Construction is one of the largest sectors in the United States. In 2016, the construction industry accounted for 4.25 percent of the U.S. GDP. The industry has seen a steady growth in terms of its contribution to the U.S. GDP since 2011 (Bureau of Economic Analysis 2017). It employed approximately 7 million people in 2017 (Bureau of Labor Statistics 2017).

However, the construction industry currently faces several challenges in areas of workforce development that can to hamper its sustainability and growth. Over the past three decades, several studies

have documented shortage of skilled craft workers in construction (Business Round Table 1997, Construction Users Round Table 2001, McGraw-Hill Construction 2012, Construction Industry Institute 2015). More recently, the Associated General Contractors of America's (AGC) survey across 26,000 construction firms in 2017 reported that growing workforce shortages in construction have made it difficult to find qualified workers. The participants in the survey expected the workforce shortage would continue to be a challenge in the near future. Vereen (2013) quantitatively illustrated that the construction industry needs to increase the current skilled workforce pool by 1.3 to 3 million workers by 2022. Some studies also found that the shortage has worsened to the level that it is not only hard to find qualified craft workers, but also negatively impacting projects' schedule, cost, and safety (Karimi et al. 2016, 2017, 2018).

On the other hand, the average age of craft professionals within the industry is increasing. The average age of the U.S. construction craft workers is increasing four times faster than all other industries during the last decade (Construction Industry Institute 2015). Part of this problem is because younger people are not so much eager to enter the industry and work in technical occupations. McGraw-Hill Construction (2012) reported that 62% of trade firms that participated in its survey believed that their trades were not attractive to the younger generation.

However, this phenomenon is not limited to the construction industry and is a part of a broader challenge in workforce development system in the U.S. As many as 2 million future jobs in manufacturing sector in U.S. could become unfilled from the lack of workers with the right skills and knowledge (Giffi et al. 2015). The study indicated that the skill gap is due to movement of experienced workers, a negative image of the manufacturing industry among younger generations, lack of STEM (science, technology, engineering and mathematics) skills among workers, and a gradual decline of technical education programs in public high schools (Giffi et al. 2015). In spite of critical role of Career and Technical Education (CTE) in helping many youth understand the career path of working in industries like construction, the opportunities for high school students to take a CTE course has greatly diminished with more resources being allocated to college preparation based courses (Construction Industry Institute 2015).

The U.S construction industry's challenge to find enough qualified craft workers reflects a widespread challenge that all other industries relying on CTE-based workforce have. The common assumption is that that most adults with a postsecondary degree typically earn more than adults with only a high school diploma do. Based on this assumption, most policies encourage the pursuit of a 4-year college degree. A study conducted by Carnevale et al. (2013) indicated that adults with some postsecondary education or an associate's degree earn approximately 20 percent more than adults with a high school diploma do, while adults a bachelor's degree earn almost twice as much. Furthermore, projected job growth for occupation requiring only a high school degree is falling, while jobs requiring some postsecondary education are projected to increase (Carnevale et al. 2013). In addition to the economic benefits, other studies have shown that individuals with a college degree also enjoy better job benefits (e.g. health coverage, retirement, and paid vacation), greater job satisfaction, healthier lifestyles, and greater social mobility (Ma et al 2016). However, the question remains if the increase in number of individuals pursuing 4-year college degrees is sustainable. In year 2017, student loan debt in the U.S. was approximately \$1.3 trillion and forecasted to reach \$2.5 trillion by 2025 (Friedman 2017). Only household debt due to home mortgages currently exceeds college debt (Dynarski 2015). Furthermore, college debt is increasingly affecting not only the student but also their parents who are paying off their children's student loans (Ashford 2016). Because of increasing student debt and forecasts of increasing cost of college education in U.S. universities, the college debt burden has been described as the next financial crisis set to affect the U.S. (Foroohar 2017, Rogers and Baum 2017).

There is no doubt that all individuals need postsecondary education. Nevertheless, there are other forms of postsecondary education that might suit young people needs and wants. They can also receive an increase in income by completing a CTE program. As an example, one in four workers with licenses and certificates earn more than the average employee with a bachelor's degree as do three in ten workers with an associate's degree (Carnevale et al 2010). More interestingly, it is estimated that the U.S. industry typically requires 30% of the workforce with a university degree (including a bachelor or graduate degree) and the remaining 70% possess some form of CTE certification (Gray & Herr 2006).

As a system, the role of workforce development is to the recruit, train, employ and retain individuals in valuable employment opportunities. It is also in a dynamic relationship with other society subsystems such as economy (Hodge 2007). However, evidences mentioned above show that there is misfit between the workforce development system and the U.S. economy.

One of the goals of this study is to investigate the U.S. workforce development system at macro level and try to understand what factors contribute to the outputs of the system. Another main goal of this research is to recommend policies that help renew the U.S. workforce development system and overcome the challenges.

To achieve this goal, a panel of industry experts involved with workforce development helped the research team to investigate strengthens and weaknesses of the system. Intensive literature review and archival data analysis helped the research team to gain more in-depth understanding the situation. Through several panel discussions, the research team investigated aspects of the challenges facing the workforce development system and identified a series of potential policies to overcome these challenges. The justification for these policy recommendations and deeper explanation about what they mean are discussed in section 4. Analytical Hierarchy Mythology (AHP), which is a method for multi-criteria decision-making, has been applied to thoroughly evaluate these policies considering their relative benefits and costs. Finally, the policies have been organized among those that can be implemented in the short-term (less than three years) and those that will require a longer-term effort to implement.

Although, any effort to meaningfully change the system will require the business leaders within the construction industry and other industries, communities, and governmental agencies to work together, the authors are hopeful that the results of this research could outline the major steps to initiate the path to make the U.S. workforce development system a global example.

# 5.3 RESEARCH METHOD

As discussed earlier, the goal of this research is to recommend policies that transform the U.S. workforce development system into a world leader. To develop and prioritize policy recommendations, the research team followed the process illustrated in Figure 14.



Figure 14: Overall Process of Development and Weighting of Policy Recommendations

Phase 1 includes idea generation, idea screening, and consolidation of policies. Our research team, which included 13 industry experts involved with workforce development in construction held four meetings during the period from April to September 2017 to generate ideas about possible solutions to achieve the goal. At the same time, a thorough literature review and archival data analysis in the areas of interest was conducted and the results were presented to the experts in our research team. This helped the

research team achieve better understanding of the U.S. workforce development system and its strengths and weaknesses. In this process 32 ideas regarding policies were formed. In idea screening phase, research team tried to reduce the number of policies. Since some ideas had some overlap and could be integrated together, the research team put them into single category in order to develop policies that are independent from each other. Again, the results were discussed in our team. Finally, eight policies were consolidated. It is noteworthy to mention that in consolidation phase all final policies were discussed based on the details of each policy (what), the rationale behind it (why), and the audience of it (who).

To evaluate and prioritize policy recommendations, Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP) methodology as applied. AHP is one of the most widely used multi-criteria decision making techniques introduced by Thomas Saaty (1980). To implement AHP methodology, three major steps should be taken:

- The first step is to decompose the problem into elements and each element is further decomposed into sub-elements until the lowest level of the hierarchy.
- The second step is to compare the relative importance of each element by doing pairwise comparison. In this step, decision makers provide numerical values for the priority of each element using a rating scale. If quantitative ratings are not available, decision makers still can provide the ratings using subjective comparison (e.g. A is more important than B).
- The third step is to compute the priorities of elements at each level using eigenvector or least square analysis and repeat the process for each level of the hierarchy until overall weights for alternatives calculated (Saaty 1980, 1994).

AHP has been successfully applied in different domains such as economics, public policy, education, marketing, and medicine (Saaty 1990, 1994). Several advantages of AHP convinced the research team to use this approach. First, the research team faced with a problem, which was complex with multiple conflicting and subjective criteria. AHP methodology can help decision maker to deal with complex decisions by decomposing them into more manageable elements, and then combining the results (Saaty

1994). Second, it allows the decision maker to compare the alternatives relative to some criteria. One of the AHP's strengths is to allow the decision maker to capture objective aspects as well as subjective ones (Ishizaka & Labib 2011). Since the decision in this research was complex, all alternatives were subjectively evaluated relative to criteria by the experts. Explaining the subjective evaluation using verbal and graphical responses can also be applied in AHP which makes it more intuitively appealing and user-friendly (Ishizaka & Labib 2011). Third, AHP provides a useful index to check the consistency of the decision maker's evaluations, thus it helps reduce the bias in the decision making process (Saaty 1980). Forth, AHP is particularly suitable for group decision making and allows combining the individuals' preferences into a consensus rating of the group (Saaty & Peniwati 2013).

To decompose the decision problem into its constituent elements, the research team structured the problem into four levels: goal, criteria, sub-criteria, and policy options. The hierarchy structure of the decision model is illustrated in Figure 15. As mentioned earlier, the goal set for the decision is to recommend policies which make the U.S. workforce development system the best in the world. AHP methodology allows to structure the decision in a way to do Benefit/Cost & Risk analysis which is very useful to think about the problem (Mu & Pereyra-Rojas 2017). At criteria level, the model has benefits and cost/risk clusters. Literature review and brainstorming helped the team identify several sub-criteria in each cluster. Kraft and Furlong (2012) suggested that to evaluate public policy proposals eight criteria should be considered: effectiveness, efficiency, equity, liberty/freedom, political feasibility, social acceptability, administrative feasibility, and technical feasibility. Chambers & Wedel (2005) proposed stigmatization, target efficiency, trade-offs, and sustainability. Considering the context of the decision, the research team decided to consider total of seven sub-criteria to evaluate policies. The definition of these sub-criteria is described below:

- Benefits:
  - Effectiveness: the capability to produce a desired solution to the goal.

• Sustainability: the Decision should not actually add negative impacts or limit the capability of other parts of the system.

• Flexibility: The ability of policy to cope with possible changes in socio-economic conditions.

• Costs/Risks

• Cost effectiveness: the cost of designing, implementing and maintaining an adaption action.

• Social acceptability: the extent to which the public will accept and support a policy proposal.

• Political feasibility: the extent to which elected officials accept and support a policy proposal.

• Administrative feasibility: the likelihood that a department or agency can implement the policy well.

For alternatives, the justification of policies and deeper explanation about what they mean are detailed in the following section.
Goal			Make the US wor the be	kforce develop est in the world	ment system I				
Criteria	Criteria Benefits					Cost/Risks			
	Effectiveness	Sustainability	Flexibility		Cost	Political feasibility	Social acceptability		
						Administrative feasibility			
Alternatives   Policy 1 Policy 2 Policy 8									

#### Figure 15: AHP Model

### 5.4 POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

This section explains the details and justifications for the eight policies as alternatives in the AHP model.

# 5.4.1 Policy 1: Establish and Strengthen the Awareness of Career Opportunities in The U.S.

Why:

A poll conducted by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the Harvard T.H. Chan School for Public Health (2015) found that 26% of parents whose children played high school athletics hoped their child would play professional sports. For families with household incomes less than \$50,000/year, the number is 39%. Reality is far different. The National Collegiate Athletic Association (2017) estimates that the probability of a male high school athlete participating in the NCAA (across all divisions) in basketball is 3.4% and football is 6.8%. Of these selected few student athletes, only 1.1% will go on to play professional basketball and 1.5% will go on to play professional football (National Collegiate Athletic Association 2017). Clearly, professional sports are not a suitable career choice for the vast majority of high school students.

Although the low probability of success in professional sports may seem reasonable to some extent, the chance of success after college graduation is relatively low as well. Eighty percent of young people at the age 18 or 19 expect to earn a bachelor's degree after high school graduation (Gray & Herr 2006). Figure 16 shows the most important reason they pursue a 4-year collage degree is that they think this way will result in a high-paying job (New America Education Policy Program 2015). Despite this goal, only 59% of students entering college will earn a bachelor's degree within 6-years (U.S. Department of Education 2017). Of those who finally complete the 4-year college degree, many will graduate with a significant amount of personal debt. According to an analysis, college students graduate with the average debt of more than \$35,000 and most likely, it will increase (Kantrowitz 2014). Moreover, not only the average student debt has increased; more students are accumulating it (Figure 17). Meanwhile only 33% of jobs require a 4-year degree (Carnevale et al. 2010). Clearly, the 4-year college degree is not a suitable career path for a significant number of high school students.



Top Five Reasons Noted as either "Very Important" or "Important" in Deciding Go to College

Source: New America Education Policy Program, College Decisions Survey, 2015. Figure 16: College Decisions Survey



Note: Debt includes Federal and Private Education Loans

#### Figure 17: Growth in Student Loan Debt at Graduation

Parents are one of the main influencers in education and career decision-making processes (Taylor 2005, Zafar 2011, Granitz et al. 2014). Many parents, teachers, and school counselors consider going to college as the only acceptable career path following high school. More interestingly among students with the least academic ability (based on standardized test scores), the growth in the percentage of parents recommending college experienced the fastest increase (Gray & Herr 2006). On the other hand, there is a perception surrounding Career and Technical Education (CTE) programs that these programs are only suitable for low-performing students and cannot prepare students for success in postsecondary education

Source\*: Mark Kantrowitz Analysis of National Center for Education (NCES) Statistics Data, Debt at Graduation, 2014. Retrieved from <u>https://www.edvisors.com/media/files/student-aid-policy/20140107-debt-at-graduation.pdf</u>

(Brand et al. 2013). However, students who attend CTE programs have better academic grade point averages, higher rates of on-time graduation and greater success in college preparatory mathematics (Plank et al. 2008, Castellano et al. 2012, Neild et al. 2013).

CTE programs have a positive impact on labor market transitions of young adults. CTE students reportedly are more likely to develop skills such as problem solving, math, communication, employability skills, and critical thinking during high school than their non-CTE counterparts (Lekes et al. 2007). Most human resource professionals are looking for these skills in today's workforce (Society for Human Resource Management 2014).

Part of the lack of awareness about technical occupations in society is due to not understanding the labor market as it relates to the future supply and demand for CTE occupations. The main misconceptions of the future labor market are:

- In the future, most jobs will require a 4-year degree;
- All high wage occupations will require a 4-year degree;
- The total labor force demand for college graduates will be sufficient to provide equivalent employment for all who receive a 4-year degree; and
- There will be so many individuals who have a 4-year degree that they will take all the good jobs, including those that do not require a baccalaureate degree (Gray & Herr 2006).

The reality is much different. In any given year, only 33 percent of jobs in the U.S. economy require a bachelor's degree or higher (Carnevale et al. 2010). Furthermore, the supply of 4-year degrees significantly outpaces the demand. Figure 18 provides the comparison of occupational supply and demand for bachelor's level or above in labor market. From 2015 to 2024, there are on average 955,320 jobs that will need a bachelor's degree each year; meanwhile 1,921,200 people with a bachelor's degree will be in the labor market, indicating a 50% underemployment level in labor market, which includes delayed entry into the labor market in order to acquire the knowledge and skills an individual actually need for the jobs they attain.



Note: Demand data reflect the average of annual job openings from 2015 to 2024. Supply data reflect the average of annual degrees conferred by degree-granting postsecondary institutions from 2015 to 2024.

\* Source: Projection of Education Statistics to 2024 by the National Center for Education Statistics, 2016. *Retrieved from <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2016/2016013.pdf</u>* 

\*\* Source: Occupational Employment Projections to 2024 by the Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bls.gov/emp/ind-occ-matrix/occupation.XLSX</u>

#### Figure 18: Comparison of Occupational Supply And Demand by Higher Education Credentials To the Year 2024

Another reason for the lack of information and awareness about career and technical occupations is that they are not as well highlighted as majors to students in secondary education compared to university degrees and do not have clear career paths for many in society. Most young people start to realize their opportunities in technical occupations after pursuing other career paths and thereby lose precious time to build their career path in other fields, like construction. As an indication, only 20% of apprentices are under the age of 25 and the average age is 30 (Lerman and Rauner 2012). In addition, the average age for apprentices in construction trades was reported 27, which is higher than that that observed in other

industrialized countries (Glover & Bilginsoy 2005). It is also significantly higher than 20 years of age, which is the average age of an undergraduate student at many U.S. universities.

Businesses can also help to improve the image of technical occupations by defining career paths within their organization and communicating these opportunities with the public. For example, some companies in the construction industry have designed internal programs that establish career pathways of promotion for their employees at the technician level to build their careers in the company leading to positions in management and supervision (McGettingan & O'Neill 2009).

Earlier discussion of the options that young people have for their career path along with future predictions of occupational supply and demand and other labor market facts can help the students and their parents make better decisions about their future. A public awareness campaign can significantly correct the misconceptions mentioned earlier. As a good example, a national marketing campaign in England has dramatically improved society's perception towards apprenticeships and trades in recent years (Olinsky & Ayres 2013). As a result, the number of people starting apprenticeship programs each year has been doubled from 2009 to 2012 in England (Figure 6).



\*Source: Provided by U.K. Department for Education, "Apprenticeships geography, equality & diversity and sector subject area: starts 2002/03 to 2015/16", Retrieved from <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/530824/apprenticeships-</u> starts-by-geography-learner-demographics-and-sector-subject-area.xls

Figure 19: Growth in apprenticeship participation in UK

#### Who:

Department of Education, Department of Labor, and Business and Industry Leaders

#### What:

The message communicated to all young people in the primary and secondary education system about their future should be balanced and focused on postsecondary success instead of an emphasis on university admission. Young people and their parents need to be aware of different opportunities, the benefits, and their costs.

Several authors argued that skilled workers have become largely undervalued in the U.S. society (Schleifer 2002, Gray & Herr 2006). The research team believe that society needs to recognize and reembrace the dignity of work and stop classifying jobs as "Middle Skills" or "Blue Collar." Instead, the

construction industry uses the term "Craft Professionals", and other industries need to follow similar suite. This policy must establish the nation's commitment to the equality of all workers by recognizing the dignity of their contribution to society.

The communication should target federal, state and local politicians, business and industry leaders, guidance counselors, teachers, parents and young people with focus on postsecondary success instead of an emphasis on university admission.

Key areas of communication include:

• Informing young people about the options they have for navigating their chosen career pathways and the related costs;

• Clarifying labor market facts and future supply and demand of occupations in the labor market;

• Recognizing successful people who progressed through different career pathways;

• Promoting the public image of the nation's career and technical education workforce;

• Raising awareness of all high school students in domains such as career path, credentials, apprenticeship programs, and work-based learning programs such as NCCER's accredited craft training; and

• Introducing the ways how all students can get involved in Career and Technical Education (CTE) programs, apprenticeship, and work-based learning programs.

104

# 5.4.2 Policy 2: Revitalize the U.S. Work-Based Learning Programs Why:

Work-based learning (WBL) refers to learning technical, academic, employability skills, discipline specific knowledge, and competencies by working in a real work environment (Alfeld et al. 2013). Work-based learning programs can be implemented in different forms. However, they generally have six characteristics in common:

• Formal arrangements are overseen by establishment of partnerships between educational institutions and external organizations,

• Some sort of contractual relationship exists between learners and organizations,

• The programs are designed based on the needs of workplace and learner utilizing structured curriculum,

• The educational level of the program is established through learners' current competencies and needs rather than their existing educational qualifications,

• An important part of learning occurs in the workplace, and

• The educational institute assesses the outcomes of the programs with respect to a framework of standards to assure the quality of learning (Boud & Solomon 2001).

Three main forms of work-based learning include apprenticeships, internship and co-operative education (Bailey et al. 2004, Alfeld et al. 2013). The emphasis in apprenticeship programs is on learning by doing. Being the most common form of work-based learning in construction, apprentices are instructed by experienced workers and supervisors at the job site and practice their skills in real work environment (Lerman et al. 2009)<sup>-</sup> Internships are less well-defined and intense form of work-based learning. Usually, students spend time ranging from a few weeks to a full academic year in a position that may be paid or

unpaid (Alfeld et al. 2013). The learning connection to school curricula can vary largely (Bailey et al. 2004). Co-operative education is a form of internship but more structured. Co-operative programs are designed to place students in companies during an academic term in either a paid or an unpaid as part of a course for credit. The student's learning experience is monitored by a coordinator and/or the teacher of the course (Stern et al., 1995).

Many education reformers argue that work-based learning should be a much more significant part of the U.S. education system. However, it remains an underutilized academic strategy (Bailey et al. 2004, Alfeld et al. 2013). Although there are current on-going efforts at the time of this publication to significantly expand the use of work-based learning in the U.S. Some believe that work-based learning is limited to those who have already completed professional education and need to gain experience in their fields. From this perspective, work-based learning is a mean of transition to work and occurs after people choose their career (Bailey et al. 2004). Work-based learning can be utilized as a strategy for exploring career possibilities and gaining the knowledge and skills to prepare young people into mature and responsible members of society. Work-based learning emphasizes on education through occupations, instead of education for occupations (Hamilton 1990, Bailey et al. 2004). Furthermore, work-based learning is not only teaching new entrants into the labor market and youths a specific trade but also preparing them for adulthood (Hamilton 1990). Work-based learning should be considered a main strategy in the U.S. education system to engage new entrants into the labor market and youths earlier in career training and help develop knowledge and skills needed to prepare them for adulthood.

Per the U.S. Department of Labor (2016), approximately 500,000 apprentices were registered with the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training in 2016. The average age of participants is 30 with most having a formal education attainment of a high school degree (Lerman & Rauner 2012). This creates a 12-year gap between post-secondary and secondary education for this population. Since most participants are well beyond high school, the registered apprentice system has not been considered as a component of secondary school education reform (Bailey et al. 2004).

Employers' participation is one of the main elements of work-based learning programs (Boud & Solomon 2001, Bailey et al. 2004). Many European countries, like Germany where work-based learning is common, have a culture of employer participation in workforce development efforts including apprenticeship. Three main reasons motivate employers to enter these programs: philanthropic motivations, individual self-interests and collective benefits (Bailey et al. 2004). Several researchers indicated that employers' commitment to their communities is at least as important as self-interest factors (Lynn & Wills 1994, Pauly et al. 1994, Bailey et al. 2004). Effectively utilizing work-based learning programs in the construction industry will lead to reduced labor costs, qualified journeymen, and ultimately long-term sustenance of the industry (Fayek et al 2003).

There are a number of issues preventing significant expansion of work-based training. These challenges include limited occupational and gender reach, poor understanding of apprenticeships among American workers and businesses, costs to businesses to involve in the programs, and lack of integration with the education system (Olinsky & Ayres 2013). The unwillingness of U.S. employers to invest in apprenticeship programs is due to several factors including the long periods of indentured service required by apprenticeships and the administrative burdens of maintaining an apprenticeship, and the reluctance of employers to train people whom may take their skills to another employer (Lewis & Stone 2011).

The administrative processes and procedures required for the U.S. registered apprenticeship programs deter the participation of companies and training programs, which results in under reporting and potentially misallocation of governmental resources. While the federal government provides significant aid for college students through subsidized and unsubsidized student loans, there is no automatic and direct assistance for businesses or workers in work-based learning programs. In contrast, the government in many other countries significantly subsidize the cost of apprenticeships. In addition, not all states have tax incentives for businesses offering apprenticeships. Other specific barriers with current apprenticeship include time requirements that are rigid, not always business-relevant, and not suitable for individuals to excel and progress. Furthermore, on-the-job training (OJT) hours are limited by available work hours on

construction jobsites, although some companies do collaborate with other companies and trade associations to overcome this challenge. Another challenge is to ensure that the OJT hours are rotated among different construction tasks and are valid in actual supervised work being performed to support the necessary learning outcome of an apprenticeship.

Adult learners need to be treated differently compared to younger learners and this has implications for work-based learning. Rogers (1996) suggests that the traditional model for teaching children is passive, while adults learn most effectively through active methods. Knowles (1984) proposes that adult learners demonstrate the following characteristics:

- 1. Self-directed and autonomous need to be facilitated not taught;
- 2. Goal oriented consistent with learners' goals;
- 3. Need for relevance and immediacy can apply principles to practice;
- 4. Practical can understand reasoning; and
- 5. Respected by facilitators and treated as mature adults.

One model can adapt to adult learners is competency-based learning. Competency is the capability to apply or use a set of related knowledge, skills, and abilities required to successfully perform work functions in a defined work setting (Competency Model Clearinghouse 2015). Main advantages of competency-based approach towards work-based learning include:

• Giving learners greater flexibility in balancing their studies and personal responsibilities,

- Giving learners the opportunity to study on their own pace,
- Enabling pre-assessment of competencies,

• Easier communication of the competencies needed to master to achieve career goals,

• Accelerated completion of qualification by enabling prior learning to be recognized, and

• Entering the workforce based on proven competency (Ratcliffe 2002, Yasinski 2014).

Traditional four-year apprenticeships as a main form of work-based learning may be too long to be attractive in today's labor market, and efforts need to be made to determine the shortest potential length of training necessary employing the latest techniques, without sacrificing proficiency to ensure competency of the learners (Sparks et al. 2009).

In addition, there is a difference between employers' and individuals' view on required skills. Usually employers tend to have a narrower vision of the individual's skill needs, which is more short-term in nature. Therefore, it is necessary to ensure that work-based learning programs balance this employer priority with the long-term need to equip individuals with a broader set of transferable skills. This approach ensures that individuals are equipped with a broad set of foundational skills, which will make them more resilient to potential changes in the labor market (Hamilton 2012). Industry, education and government recognized certification programs that allow workers to demonstrate proficiency against appropriate industry defined criteria is a valuable workforce development asset.

Finally, students and parents lack of knowledge about successful career opportunities afforded by WBL programs may be a significant problem for promoting these programs than other barriers (Bailey et al. 2004). The perception of parents, school administrators, counselors, and politicians towards work-based learning should be changed. Work-based learning should not be considered a lessor alternative compared to traditional academic learning or failure. Rather, it is an equivalent occupational pathway.

Who:

Federal and State governments, Department of Education, Department of Labor, State Departments of Economic Opportunity, and State Department of Commerce, Business and Industry Leaders

What:

To significantly improve work-based learning programs, these initiatives need to occur:

• Streamline the bureaucratic requirements and administrative processes for both employers and training providers in order to encourage them to participate in registered apprenticeship programs by

• Reducing time to approval; and

• Providing consistent guidelines for applications and reporting guidelines across all states

• Recognizing work-based learning models such as the ones provided by the National Center for Construction Education and Research (NCCER) and North America Building Trades Apprenticeship Programs;

• Providing Federal and State tax incentives for employers who invest in developing their workers;

• Creating more flexible training schedule options according to companies' constraints and available positions by encouraging the development of competency-based and accelerated training; and

• Allocating Federal and State funding and providing tax incentives to registered apprenticeships and work-based learning programs based on both program enrollments and their performance.

### 5.4.3 Policy 3: Measure Performance and Involvement in Workforce Development When Awarding Construction Contracts

Why:

A skilled workforce is essential to safety, productivity and sustainability of construction and maintenance activities. Studies show that projects with skilled workforce shortage experience cost and schedule overruns and increased safety incidents (Karimi et al. 2016, 2017).

As owners recognized the importance of safety, they held their contractors to high standards of safety performance. Owner initiatives in this regard, such as improvement in construction safety and industry adoption of advanced technologies, have resulted in significant industry-wide changes in safety performance.

Similarly, owners have noticed that a qualified workforce is critically important to safety, productivity, on-time, and on-budget completion of construction projects. They also understand that the competence and quality of a contractor's workforce is the direct result of the contractor's commitment to workforce development.

A previous CII research (CII RT-252) examined the use of the Construction Workforce Development Assessment (CWDA), which was developed by NCCER and Construction Users Roundtable (CURT) in collaboration with ABC, and AGC (Associated General Contractors of America). The CWDA provides a 0 to 100 rating of a contractor's commitment to workforce development across a range of elements. The intention of the CWDA is to allow workforce development to become a key criterion in both the prequalification and the final selection of contractors, just as contractor safety, quality, and schedule are key selection criteria. CII RT-252 found that construction firms that score higher on the CWDA also reported lower recordable incident rates, which is an indication of overall improved construction performance. The study also revealed that the most important workforce development element is the firm's formal policy for or commitment to providing a formal craft skills training program. Interestingly, the contractors, owners, and other training professionals that participated in the study had the same perception towards the relative importance of workforce development elements.

Owners must require contractors to invest in training and improve the skill sets of their workforce. Moreover, contractors must recognize the necessity and benefits of investing in their employees.

Who:

Municipal and private purchasers of the construction industry services

#### What:

The nation's government and businesses must become more engaged in workforce development as part of ensuring the future availability of skilled labor. Governmental agencies and businesses who issue construction contracts need to include construction firms' dedication and commitment to workforce development in much the same way as safety, quality, schedule and cost is considered today. Perhaps by offering high tax incentives to employers whose workforce development programs have been evaluated and rated by a third party, the Federal and State government can encourage construction firms to provide more rigorous workforce development programs. Metrics such as CWDA which allow to effectively evaluate a contractor's workforce development commitment and program quality can be used by third parties to audit construction firms.

# 5.4.4 Policy 4: Redefine How We Measure the Quality of the U.S. Secondary Education System by Career and College Readiness

Why:

In terms of preparing graduates of the U.S. secondary education system, "career readiness" and "college readiness" are currently used interchangeably. Although academic proficiency is essential for any post-high school achievement, career readiness is a broader concept than just preparing individuals for university studies. The goal of career readiness is to prepare every student for a successful transition into the workplace as a productive member of society.

From a macro perspective, the interconnectedness of the secondary education system with the economy makes career readiness important. Society can be considered as a system of interconnected parts or subsystems (e.g. industry, education, government, community, etc.). In long run, each part influences and is influenced by other parts to maintain a state of balance for the whole (Parsons 1971). The secondary education system is a subsystem and in a dynamic relationship with its social context (Hodge 2007). From this perspective, the interconnectedness of the secondary education system with the economy makes career readiness important.

However, several indicators show that there is misfit between the education system and the U.S. economy. Studies indicate there is a skills gap in the labor market (Symonds et al. 2011, Albattah et al. 2015). A recent survey conducted by Manpower Group (2016) found that construction craft workers, technicians, sales representatives and machine operators are the top jobs that employers have the greatest trouble finding qualified applicants. These are the type of jobs that CTE training programs are meant to address by providing a qualified workforce. Specifically, about 26,000 construction firms participated in the Associated General Contractors of America's (AGC) survey in 2017 and reported that growing workforce shortages have made it difficult to find qualified workers and will continue to be a challenge in the foreseeable future. The U.S. labor market faces a situation in which many young adults lack the skills required for many job needed by the economy (Symonds et al. 2011).

In today's society, there is an implicit assumption that just entering the college can guarantee young adult's success in the labor market and this is the only way to succeed (Gray & Herr 2006). However, data suggests a different story. Figure 20 indicates that for every 100 students entering the 9th grade, only 80 will graduate from high school on time; only 55 will enter postsecondary education and training; and only 30 will graduate from college with a bachelor's degree within 6 years or an associate in three years. Despite this enthusiasm for earning a four-year college degree, not all young adults can successfully finish college. In fact, the college dropout rate in the U.S. is the highest rate among the industrialized countries (Symonds et al. 2011). According to U.S. Department of Education, only 59 percent of those enrolling in a four-year college attain a bachelor's degree after six years (U.S. Department of Education 2017)<sup>•</sup> Only about 40 percent of young people attained either an associate's or bachelor's degree by their mid-twenties. This number is even lower for young people of color: 30 percent for African-Americans and 20 percent for Latinos (Symonds et al. 2011). These numbers remind us that while attaining a four-year college degree is a viable option for some, it cannot be the only path for success.

One of the main goals of the education system is to train accountable professionals. Accountability refers to the expectation that professionals should have enough knowledge in their fields and ability to employ that knowledge in practice (Norton et al. 1978). Nevertheless, the education system does not have any specific plan for young people who neither intend to go to college nor finish it successfully. Some authors referred to this group as the "forgotten half". They argue that the education system prevents them from pursuing an opportunity of meaningful participation in society, because they are not well equipped with required skills and knowledge (Gray & Herr 2006, Symonds et al. 2011).

# **Educational Pipeline\***



#### \*Source:

U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2017). The Condition of Education 2017 (NCES 2017-144), Public High School Graduation Rates, Retrieved from <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_coi.asp</u>

U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2017). The Condition of Education 2017 (2017-144), Immediate College Enrollment Rate, Retrieved from <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_cpa.asp</u>

U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2017). The Condition of Education 2017 (NCES 2017-144), Undergraduate Retention and Graduation Rates, Retrieved from <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_ctr.asp</u>

#### Figure 20: Educational Pipeline

However, the U.S. education system places significant emphasis on college readiness (Symonds et

al. 2011). High schools exert significant implicit and explicit pressure on students to choose to go college. Some of these pressures are institutionalized in form of: college fairs, campus visitations, financial aids, college-choice workshops for parents, announcing list of graduates, the colleges they are planning to attend, and scholarships they have been awarded, and giving extra value to grades earned in special college prep courses (Gray & Herr 2006). In addition, some argued that the state and federal programs such as No Child Left Behind renewed the push for high scores on standardized tests (Clark 1997).

It is noteworthy to mention indicators measured by non-governmental entities such as U.S. News' and Newsweek's high school rankings also do not consider career readiness (Newsweek 2014, U.S. News 2017). Rather, most high school rating indexes place significant weight on college readiness, which does not meet the need of many high school graduates whose interest are in occupations are outside the scope of university studies. Instead, the goal of CTE is to provide people with the academic, technical, and employability skills and knowledge to pursue postsecondary training or higher education and enter a career path (Association for Career and Technical Education 2007). These programs are designed to help individuals to attain the competencies such as critical thinking, collaboration, problem solving, teamwork, and communication by work and workplace exposure (Brand et al. 2013).

In definition of career readiness, some focus on specific education programs rather than on a progression into employment (Bragg et al. 2007). On the other hand, other definitions consider career readiness in a broader scope by defining it as an individual's occupational preparation and longer-term solution to employment and skills shortages (Baran et al. 2011).

According to the Association for Career and Technical Education (ACTE 2007), career readiness is defined as:

• Core academic skills and the ability to apply those skills to concrete situations in order to function in the workplace and in routine daily activities;

• Employability skills (such as critical thinking and responsibility) that are essential in any career area; and

• Technical, job-specific skills related to a specific career pathway.

Several studies document the positive effects of CTE on students' test scores, academic grade point averages, and graduation rates (Kulik 1994, Plank et al. 2008, Castellano et al. 2012). U.S. Department of Education data (2014) also indicate average high school graduation rate for students concentrating in CTE is 93% compared to the 80% national average. One possible explanation for these positive impacts is that students who are participating in these programs can see the clear connection between learning materials and tangible opportunities in the labor market (Symonds et al. 2011). Other research found that the work-

based learning environment provided by CTE training programs helps students apply their learning in real settings, increase academic motivation, navigate their career path and develop critical understanding of the work requirements (Alfeld et al. 2007). Although these positive effects are not limitless and there is a threshold for it (Plank et al. 2008).

Since the education system is a key driver of U.S. economic system, one of its main goals is to provide the economy with the inflow of required talents. The over-focus of U.S. society on 4-year college degrees over the past several decades, through a noble a well-intended goal, has thrown the interconnected systems of society out of balance and is detrimental to both society and the individual. By measuring the performance of the secondary education system based on both students' career readiness and college readiness, we can ensure that the needs of all of our nations' high school students are met as well as the needs of the U.S. economy.

#### Who:

Federal and State government, Department of Education, Department of Labor, and Business and Industry Leaders, Community Colleges and Universities

#### What:

This policy recommends that the U.S. education system adopt a standard to measure individual's career readiness in order to evaluate the performance of the nation's secondary education system and to provide greater incentive to ensure the career readiness of all high school graduates. At a minimum, all high school graduates should be career ready. In addition, all high school graduates be prepared to pursue a variety of post-secondary opportunities including career and technical education, work-based learning, and colleges and universities and primary and secondary school systems should be evaluated on their effectiveness in preparing students for post-secondary opportunities with equal weighting to all post-secondary options.

The message communicated to all young people in the primary and secondary education system about their future should be balanced and focused on postsecondary success instead of an emphasis on a single post-secondary opportunity (e.g. university admission). Young people and their parents should be aware of different opportunities and their costs.

#### 5.4.5 Policy 5: Increase the Participation of Underrepresented Groups in CTE

Why:

The groups that represent the greatest opportunity for new workers in the construction industry include women, minorities, and veterans. To increase the numbers of these groups within the construction industry we must increase their presence within secondary and post-secondary CTE programs. This policy helps in recruiting these individuals into construction, but the industry must do a better job of retaining these future professionals with improved worksite conditions and other incentives.

Regarding participation of women craft workers, a study conducted by National Women's Law Center indicated, the percentage of women in construction trades has remained almost the same from 1983 to 2010 (National Women's Law Center 2012). This creates a major contrast between jobs in the construction industry and other industries regarding gender diversification. In fact, the percentage of women in many occupations that used to be more male-dominated have increased during the same time (i.e., 1983 to 2010). Increasing female participation in construction craft occupations is one of the quickest solutions available to the industry to reduce its skilled workforce shortage (Schleifer 2002).

Immigrants have always played a significant role in the U.S. labor force (The Center for Construction Research and Training 2010). The construction industry has experienced a dramatic growth in the number of immigrant workers during last decades, vast majority of them coming from Latin American countries (Burnette 2006). It is estimated that immigrants now account for about 23 percent of the construction workforce while 84 percent of them come from Mexico and other Latin American countries (Siniavskaia 2015). Nevertheless, most immigrant workers are concentrated in occupations with relatively

low wages which do not require high skills and a formal education (Goodrum 2004, Siniavskaia 2015). Immigrant workers have also higher percentage of job-related incidents and fatalities (Dong & Platner 2004, Goodrum & Dai 2005, Hurley & Lebbon 2012). These findings suggest greater demand for investing in immigrant workers in areas such as hiring, education and training, communicating and building trust, improving working conditions and overcoming language and cultural barriers (Goodrum & Dai 2005, Dai & Goodrum 2011, Hurley & Lebbon 2012).

There are programs to assist veterans in transitioning into the civilian workforce, such as Helmets to Hard Hats and Hard Hat Heroes. However, the communication and utilization of these programs must be improved.

Additionally, ex-offenders represent a huge labor pool but they are not always welcomed into the construction industry (Schleifer 2002). Ex-offenders can also be another source of skilled workers. In spite of having received certification through National Center for Construction Education (NCCER), American Welding Society (AWS), Automotive Service Excellence (ASE), and other entities, many ex-offenders are either unemployed or underemployed (Louisiana Workforce Commission 2013). The construction industry can help and motivate ex-offenders to be employed in the industry and provide better long-term outcomes for these individuals by offering initiatives suggested under this policy.

There are a number of obstacles to reaching these specific labor populations:

• The lack of CTE programs available to these individual in either their secondary, post-secondary, or communities;

• Currently, many lack the educational background, fundamental-intermediate technical skills, and industry experience for entry level employment, and the skill sets required for success;

• Many individuals from underrepresented groups do not understand or are not aware of the industry career opportunities;

• Many lack knowledge on how to tap into the industry for job opportunities; and

• Many lack financial resources to attend technical training and may have cultural and language barriers that hinder their ability to learn and grow.

#### Who:

Federal and State government, Department of Education, Department of Labor, Department of Defense, Department of Corrections, Community Based Organizations, and Business

#### What:

We increase the recruitment of underrepresented groups in CTE through these initiatives:

• Without a more inclusive and accommodating workplace environment, increased participation within CTE programs from these groups will not be successful. The construction industry must improve job site conditions and company policies to attract and retain under-represented groups into construction.

• Initiate mentoring programs specifically designed for women within CTE programs;

• Utilize Community/Faith Based Organizations that are familiar with the immigrant population for outreach, recruitment and coordination of vocational-English-as-a Second Language (VESL), training activities, job readiness, job requirements and expectations;

• To assist and raise the awareness of veteran focused CTE training programs, strengthen and support hiring opportunities for veterans;

• Develop and implement marketing and outreach strategy that specifically targets the underserved areas/populations;

• Establish a pool of resources such as retiring industry personnel to teach, mentor, and tutor CTE program participants; and

• To better support CTE programs within correctional facilities, encourage project owners with low security level clearance requirements on their projects to utilize ex-offenders to fill staffing needs.

# 5.4.6 Policy 6: Establish and Expand Collaboration between Industry, Education, and Government

Why:

At a minimum, all secondary and post-secondary graduates must be career ready and better collaboration between industry, education, and government will ensure this standard is satisfied. Industry and business leaders directly feel the challenge of recruiting people in non-managerial role with required skills, training, and education (Bridgeland et al. 2011). To promote CTE in both secondary and post-secondary education levels, the industry must take an active role and educational institutions must value industry feedback. Since CTE courses often combine classroom-based instruction with work-based learning, internships, or apprenticeships, students will be provided with the opportunity to work with local employers (Brand et al. 2013). On the other hand, industry can carry out several important roles to reinforce CTE. Businesses and firms can serve as advisors to CTE programs to ensure that curriculum and instruction about careers and the skill sets needed to hold certain jobs, mentor students about career opportunities and pathways, donate equipment, provide industry experts as adjunct faculty or volunteer teachers, and offer teachers externships during the summer so that they can learn about new careers, processes, and technologies (Hamilton 2012, Brand et al. 2013).

However, there are obstacles facing government, businesses and educators to cooperate in promoting CTE. Finding community colleges and/or employers that are willing to develop partnerships or offer work-based placements can be challenging (Brand et al. 2013). Some employers, particularly in small and medium sized firms where the majority of new jobs are being created, neglect to engage in workforce development initiatives (Hamilton 2012).

On the other hand, employers are often frustrated with the speed of government agencies and educational institutions to respond to their immediate needs. To respond to this challenge, states have established regional groups of employers within an industry, who advise workforce and education agencies. Such examples exist in both Alabama and California, which have developed regional workforce development boards to provide an interface between industry and regional school districts and community colleges (Hamilton 2012 and Made in Alabama 2018). Such industry and governmental collaborations, include European Chambers of Commerce organization in Austria, Germany, and Switzerland, play a significant role in fostering CTE programs in these respected countries and help industry develop workbased training programs. A similar collaboration on a national scale in the U.S. is the National Fund for Workforce Solutions, although it does not have that level of governmental involvement due to it private source of funding.

Another successful example of such collaboration in the U.S. is Louisiana's Jump Start program. The program provides high school students with the opportunities to attain industry-valued credentials in their career paths that lead them to high demanding jobs. At the same time, they are prepared to continue their post-secondary education. This collaboration between school districts, colleges, businesses and workforce development experts help K-12 CTE strategy to be aligned with the state's economic development strategies (Louisiana Department of Education 2015).

Most successful and sustainable CTE programs have succeeded in establishing partnerships among business, industry, the state, and educators. Therefore, this policy helps to improve the collaborative relationships between government, education system, construction training providers, and industry.

Who:

Federal and State government, Department of Education, and Business and Industry

#### What:

to:

The goals of expanding business and industry collaboration with governmental and education are

• Within any system, metrics will drive system behavior. The primary goal of educational systems should be to produce productive citizens. Educational systems should be required to collaborate with industry, education, and government in performance metrics.

• Identify competencies needed by the industry for the jobs and careers they provide;

• Help to evaluate and identify Career and Technical Education (CTE) curricula and training materials according to industry needs;

• Support and encourage industry workforce development by collaborating with mentors, instructors, and other stakeholders in the education system at all levels;

• Promote industry involvement and investment into the U.S. secondary and postsecondary Career and Technical Education (CTE) programs; and

• Assist industry and educational institutions in navigating governmental regulations as it relates to CTE and work-based training programs.

# 5.4.7 Policy 7: Develop More Balanced Funding Among Post-Secondary Career and Technical Education versus University Systems

Why:

Several data sources show that the overall money received by Career and Technical Education programs across the U.S. has declined over the last decade. In fiscal year 2016, Department of Education assigned \$1.13 billion or just 1.7 percent of the total \$68 billion budget to Career and Technical Education (U.S. Department of Education 2016). It is estimated that Federal contribution to CTE is at five percent with state and local dollars supporting teachers' salaries and much of the CTE infrastructure (Dortch 2012). Figure 21 illustrates the nominal Federal budget for Career and Technical Education has declined by 18 percent since 2005, although the overall education budget has increased during this period. Considering the decrease in value of the U.S. dollar between 2005 and 2016, the actual CTE budget has experienced even greater declines.



\* Source: Numbers adopted from the U.S. Department of Education annual budget summary from 2005 to 2016 available at https://www.ed.gov/

Figure 21: Federal Funding For All Career and Technical Education (CTE)

According to the Association for Career and Technical Education, approximately 96% of CTE educators reported that their program budgets have declined or have been stagnant (Association for Career

and Technical Education 2016). Another survey conducted by National Association of State Directors of Career Technical Education Consortium indicated that most secondary and post-secondary CTE programs experienced a decline in both Federal and State funding while interest in CTE has increased at the same time (National Association of State Directors of Career Technical Education Consortium 2013).

The U.S. must invest more in CTE. CTE programs offer various benefits to students by improving educational attainment and engagement and providing a clear and meaningful connection between education and career paths (Kulik 1994, Plank et al. 2008, Symonds et al. 2011, Castellano et al. 2012). From a macro perspective, skilled workforce shortages have become critical in several industries such as construction and manufacturing (Symonds et al. 2011, Albattah et al. 2015). It is vital for the government to understand the value of CTE in providing industries with a greater skilled workforce. As discussed earlier and depicted in Figure 22, the U.S. industry typically requires 30% of the workforce with a university degree (including a bachelor or graduate degree) and the remaining 70% possess some form of CTE certification (Gray & Herr 2006). As a result, industry need supports the increased funding in CTE education.

CTE is expensive to implement due to costs associated with lab set-up, equipment and materials purchase. Funding issues also influence recruitment of appropriate instructors. Because they can earn so much more money performing the work, it is always difficult to find knowledgeable and industry-certified instructors for CTE programs at the high school and Tech College/Community College level. Image: Second second

The True Ratio of Jobs in the US Economy\*

Note: Based on the U.S. labor market data, for every occupation that needs a master's degree or more, two professional jobs require a university degree, and there are seven jobs requiring a 1-year certificate or 2-year degree. This ratio is a fundamental to all industries

Source\*: Gray, K. C., & Herr, E. L. (2006). Other ways to win: Creating alternatives for high school graduates. Corwin Press

Figure 22: True Ratios of Jobs in the US Economy

Improved balanced funding will promote more Career and Technical Education and internship programs and encourage greater industry engagement among post-secondary education institutions. Existing public funding sources are often misaligned with business and industry needs and are not well coordinated from program to program and agency to agency. In addition, the industry is often unaware of the types of funding available to support needed workforce development programs or the mechanism to influence the type and direction of program funding.

#### Who:

Federal and State government, Department of Education

#### What:

A sizable portion of public education and workforce funding is not effectively allocated to meet the needs of the national economy. To address this issue, the goal of this policy is to increase funding available to CTE programs most needed by industry. To achieve this goal these initiatives are recommended:

• Incorporate work-based training requirements into federal funding of education programs.

• Re-evaluate how existing funding can be used to support technical training; expand the allowance for Title IV funding (e.g. Pell grants and Perkins Bill funding) to apply to appropriate, industry recognized, accredited technical schools and programs.

• Streamline governmental funding for workforce development by consolidating both federal programs and emphasize the use of industry match to better align the available resources with industry need. Examples include:

- Canada-Alberta Job Grant Program;
- Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) solutions; and

• State-supported tuition programs for Career and Technical Education (CTE) such as Tennessee College of Applied Technology -TCAT.

• Increase industry/company funding/investment in Career and Technical Education (CTE) programs through appropriate governmental tax incentives, internships, and scholarships;

• Establish competitive grants for states seeking to expand their work-based training and apprenticeship programs;

• Ensure incentives exist for individuals to enter into and complete the program (qualifications and employment); and

127

• Raise awareness among both public and private funding organizations of the imminent need to focus their attention on high growth industries, such as construction.

# 5.4.8 Policy 8: Create a National System that Tracks Participation and Completion of Formal Craft Training, Registered Apprenticeship, and Non-Registered Apprenticeship Programs

#### Why:

There is no a nationwide tracking system to identify individuals that have participated or completed formal craft training, registered apprenticeship, and non-registered apprenticeship programs. While based on industry survey data, company case studies, and governmental data sources, Wang et al. (2008) found that the majority of construction craft training is informal. There is also evidence that the Department of Labor's Registered Apprenticeship Program underreports the actual number of apprentices in the United States (Lerman 2012). In comparison, most other countries produce more accurate estimates on the number of registered pets (Bradley & King 2012) than the U.S. has access on the number of certified and qualified construction craft professionals.

Not all businesses in the U.S. are fully aware of benefits of participating and investing in formal craft training, registered apprenticeship, and non-registered apprenticeship programs. Research in this area using hard data can help establish the credibility and promote all forms of work-based training in the U.S (Olinsky & Ayres 2013). As an example, one research illustrated that Canadian businesses received benefits, on average, of \$1.47 for every \$1 spent on apprenticeship training (Canadian Apprenticeship Forum 2009). Using the trade-specific data, the study could demonstrate the industry detailed breakdown of the costs and benefits of apprenticeship training as well as the average benefit for each trade.

Our nation's construction craft workforce is a national asset that deserves more careful and accurate monitoring. Lack of accurate and coherent data makes it difficult to measure the performance of the U.S. workforce development system and compare it with the performance of other countries. A better data

collection system in the U.S. would help improve the design of work-based training programs and persuade businesses to engage more in this area.

#### Who:

Federal and State government, Business and Industry

#### What:

A nationwide tracking system enables the government to track the number of people participating in formal craft training, registered apprenticeship, and non-registered apprenticeship programs. The information obtained from this system can be used in performance evaluation, planning, and research.

Also, it is recommended that Department of Labor involve more detailed job classification in Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) database and include questions on job certification/journeyman status in Current Population Survey.

#### 5.5 APPLYING THE AHP MODEL

For the pairwise comparisons, the experts were asked to subjectively evaluate the relative importance of items using the scale from one to nine (where nine is extremely important and one is equally important). As an example, if someone thinks the effectiveness is extremely more important than the sustainability, it means he or she thinks that effectiveness is 9 times more important than sustainability. These pairwise comparisons should be done for both criteria and alternatives.

Table 18 shows the priority weights of each criterion. To do benefit/cost analysis, I assumed that they have the same priority. Under benefits and costs clusters, weights of sub-criteria are computed by using pairwise comparison between each criterion through questionnaire distributed among the experts in our research team.

		Weights		Weights
Criteria	Benefits	0.50	Costs/Risks	0.50
Sub- criteria	Effectiveness	0.48	Cost of Implementation	0.33
	Sustainability	0.21	Political feasibility	0.23
	Flexibility	0.31	Social acceptability	0.30
			Administrative feasibility	0.14

Table 18: Priorities of Criteria and Sub-Criteria

According to Saaty (1980), priorities make sense only if derived from consistent or near consistent matrices. It is necessary to check the consistency of comparisons done by each team member and the research team as a whole. In simple language, consistency means that if alternative A is preferred over B and B is preferred over C, then clearly A must be preferred over C. Now if in a pairwise comparison between options C and A, option C is preferred over A, there is an inconsistency in evaluation.

To quantify consistency, Saaty (1980) proposed a consistency index (CI), which is related to the eigenvalue method:

$$CI = \frac{\lambda_{max} - n}{n - 1}$$

where n is the dimension of the matrix;  $\lambda_{max}$  is maximal eigenvalue.

The consistency ratio, the ratio of CI and RI, is given by:

$$CR = \frac{CI}{RI}$$

where RI is the random index (the average CI of 500 randomly filled matrices). If CR is less than 10%, then the matrix can be considered as having an acceptable consistency.

After each individual answered the questionnaire, I calculated the CI for each cluster. In case, there was an inconsistency in answers, the individual was invited to re-evaluate his/her answers. After two rounds, all participants met the less than 10% consistency ratio criterion. The team as a whole has the

consistency ratio of 0.4% for benefits cluster and 1.9% for costs/risks cluster. It is noteworthy to mention that to aggregate the results the geometric mean of individual evaluations are used as elements in the pairwise matrices and then priorities are computed (Aczél & Saaty, 1983).

One challenge for doing pairwise comparisons in AHP is that the number of required comparisons can be very high:  $(n^2 - n)/2$  for n alternatives/criteria (Ishizaka & Labib 2011). In this model to compare all policies with respect to criteria, respondents should answer 196 questions. This can make the process exhausting for the respondents and force them to answer questions with a small reflection time and less accuracy (Ishizaka & Labib 2011). Therefore, the incomplete pairwise comparison approach adopted for comparing policies. In this approach, the number of questions should be answered dropped significantly.

To implement incomplete pairwise comparison, respondents should answer seven compulsory questions for each criterion. These questions were related to upper diagonal of the comparison matrix (Ishizaka & Lusti 2006). This means respondents should compare policy one with policy two, policy two with policy three, until policy seven with policy eight. After answering these seven compulsory questions, they started to continue the comparisons until the percentage of change in absolute weights of policies from one question to another dropped below a certain threshold (Harker 1987). With this method, respondents are not required to do all the comparisons.

To calculate the weights with incomplete pairwise comparison, the method suggested by Harker (1987) was used. According to Haker (1987), if I consider the matrix A with missing comparisons, the method to calculate the priorities has two steps:

(i) A new matrix B is created from the incomplete matrix A:

$$-b_{ij} = a_{ij}$$
 if  $a_{ij}$  is a real number  $> 0$ 

 $-b_{ij} = 0$  otherwise

 $-b_{ii}$  = the number of unanswered questions in the row i.

(ii) The eigenvalue method is applied on the matrix B = A + I, where I is the identity matrix.

To implement this approach in practice, the research team developed a decision support system using Microsoft Excel and Visual Basic. The system automatically updated the weights of policies after answering each question, informed the respondent to stop answering after reaching the threshold and calculated the consistency ratio and suggested the options to improve the inconsistency ratio.

This system provides three main advantages for the decision maker:

1. It is simple and easy to use. The questionnaire is provided in Excel and respondents can answer the questions just by clicking on the buttons.

Instead of answering 196 questions, it helps you to answer much fewer questions.
Depending on the way respondent answers, it can reduce the number of questions you need to answer by 50%.

3. It helps the respondents to keep their consistency by providing feedback. Since the respondents need to answer several questions, it might be hard to keep their consistency. The software gives them feedback on the consistency of their answers and provides recommendations to improve it.

Figure 23 illustrated snapshot of the Decision Support System developed for this research.

132
	А	В	D	E			F	G	н	1	J	К	L	М	N	0	Ρ	Q	R	s	т	U	v	w	х	Y	z
1	Please compare option A to option B with respect to Effectiveness						Weights (%)																				
2	Effectiv	eness: The	capability t	o produce	e a des	ired sol	lution to the goal.	Policy	1	Policy	2	Policy	3	Policy	4	Policy	5	Policy 6	6	Policy	7	Policy	8				
3								19%		10%		11%		18%		38%		2%		3%		0%					
4								Cons	sisten	cy Ra	tio (%	) =		26.6%		There is	some d	legree of	incons	istency i	in your	answers					
5								Less t	hat 15%	6 is acc	eptable																
6																											
				tion A				mely More ffective		fore Effective		e Effective		More Effective		ly Effective		More Effective		e Effective		fore Effective		mely More ffective	tion B	Iconsistent	mendation
9				op				Extre		Much N		Mor		Slightly		Equal		Slightly		Mor		Much N		Extre	0 D	Most Ir	Recom for Im
10 11				Policy 1	1	▶	Submit	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	Policy 2		
12 13				Policy 2	1	ы	Submit	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	Policy 3	3	<b>B1</b>
14 15				Policy 3	•	•	Submit	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	Policy 4	2	B2
16 17				Policy 4	4	Þ	Submit	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	Policy 5		
18																											

Figure 23: Snapshot of Decision Support System Developed For AHP Model

The final weights for AHP model, which represent the preferences of all experts in the group, were calculated using mathematical aggregation. Again, the geometric mean of individual evaluations are used to aggregate the results of the team (Saaty & Vargas 2005). Again, the consistency index for each individual was checked to achieve the less than 10% consistency ratio criterion.

I used a short title for each policy to easily communicate the results (Table 19). Tables 20 and 21 shows the relative weights of each policy under benefits cluster, costs/risks cluster, and their sub-criteria.

Policy	Short Title
Establish and Strengthen the Awareness of Career Opportunities in The U.S.	Strengthen the Awareness of CTE
Revitalize the U.S. Work-Based Learning Programs	Revitalize Work-Based Learning
Measure Performance and Involvement in Workforce Development When Awarding Construction Contracts	Consider Workforce Initiatives When Awarding Contracts
Redefine How We Measure The Quality of The U.S. Secondary Education System by Career and College Readiness	Emphasis on both Career and College readiness
Increase the Participation of Underrepresented Groups in CTE	Increase the Participation of Underrepresented Groups
Establish and Expand Collaboration between Industry, Education, and Government	Increase Collaboration
Develop more balanced funding among post-secondary Career and Technical Education versus University Systems	Balanced Funding
Create a National System that Tracks Participation and Completion of Formal Craft Training, Registered Apprenticeship, and Non-Registered Apprenticeship Programs	National Tracking System

## Table 19: Short Title of Policies

Policies	Benefits	Effectiveness	Sustainability	Flexibility
Strengthen the Awareness of CTE	0.140	0.118	0.168	0.155
Revitalize Work-Based Learning	0.145	0.167	0.117	0.132
Consider Workforce Initiatives When Awarding Contracts	0.177	0.192	0.173	0.155
Emphasis on both Career and College Readiness	0.132	0.128	0.138	0.133
Increase the Participation of Underrepresented Groups	0.095	0.075	0.115	0.112
Increase Collaboration	0.121	0.116	0.123	0.127
Balanced Funding	0.137	0.157	0.102	0.129
National Tracking System	0.053	0.046	0.064	0.058

## Table 20: Weights of Policies Based On Their Benefits

Policies	Costs/Risks	Cost	Political Feasibility	Social Acceptability	Administrative Feasibility	
Strengthen the Awareness of CTE	0.170	0.145	0.180	0.172	0.211	
Revitalize Work-Based Learning	0.121	0.115	0.105	0.145	0.108	
Consider Workforce Initiatives When Awarding Contracts	0.160	0.203	0.178	0.123	0.108	
Emphasis on both Career and College Readiness	0.107	0.129	0.081	0.093	0.130	
Increase the Participation of Underrepresented Groups	0.157	0.130	0.195	0.177	0.115	
Increase Collaboration	0.117	0.116	0.114	0.115	0.129	
Balanced Funding	0.106	0.112	0.068	0.118	0.130	
National Tracking System	0.061	0.049	0.079	0.058	0.069	

Table 21: Weights of Policies Based On Their Costs/Risks

The results of group AHP are categorized based on the relative benefits and costs of each policy. By using the median score for both benefits and costs/risks, a graphical plot was developed to divide it into four quadrants (Figure 24).

I have organized the policies in three groups. The policies in the first group have relative high benefits and low costs/risks. The policies in this group include strengthen the awareness of CTE, consider workforce initiatives when awarding contracts, and revitalize work-based learning programs. The research team believe that the policies in this group have the potential to implement in the short-term. The policies in the second group have either relative high benefits and high costs/risks or relative low benefits and low costs/risks. Increase the participation of underrepresented groups, increase collaboration, emphasis on both career and college, and balanced funding are policies that fall under the second group. The research team believe that these policies will require a longer term effort to implement. One policy, which is to create a national tracking system, is ranked with relative low benefits and high costs/risks. The team members reached a consensus that it is better to remove this one from policy recommendations.



Figure 24: Benefit-Cost Analysis of Policy Recommendations

#### 5.6 CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS AND LIMITATIONS

The United States' workforce development system is in need of expansion and renewal. Over the past three decades, I have seen a construction workforce shortage emerge. The shortage has worsened to the point that it is not only hard to find quality craft workers, but the shortage is affecting projects' schedule, cost, and safety. If no action is taken, the shortage of craft professionals will get worse and likely accelerate in the next decade due to an aging construction workforce.

The main goal of this research is to recommend policies that help renew the U.S. workforce development system and overcome the challenges. To define this path forward, a series of policies have been developed that impact industry stakeholders and governmental agencies. Considering the relative benefits and costs with each policy, there are policies I can be implementing today, in the short term, and there are policies that will require long-term sustained efforts.

The short-term policies include:

Establish and strengthen the awareness of career opportunities in our nation: Most graduating high schools expect to earn a bacheolor's degree for employment opportunities and to make more money, yet most jobs in the U.S. require a CTE education and associated certification. We must establish the nation's commitment to the equality of all workers by recognizing the dignity of their contribution to society.

Revitalize the work-based learning programs: Despite the tremendous benefits associated with work-based learning, it remains a marginal education strategy in the U.S. The nation needs to significantly improve participation in work-based learning programs by removing barriers to company participation and promoting its exposure in secondary education.

Measure performance and involvement in workforce development when awarding construction contracts: As owners recognized the importance of safety, they held their contractors to high standards of safety performance, which helped with long-term improvements in worker health and safety. Owners need to assess construction firms' dedication and commitment to workforce development much like the industry does with safety.

The long-term policies include:

Redefine how we measure the quality of secondary education system by career and college readiness: In terms of preparing graduates of our nation's secondary education system, "career

137

readiness" and "college readiness" are currently used interchangeably. Although academic proficiency is essential for any post-high school achievement, career readiness is a broader concept than just preparing individuals for university studies. At a minimum, all high school graduates should be career ready. The nation's secondary education system should be provided greater incentive to ensure the career readiness of all high school graduates.

Increase the participation of underrepresented groups in CTE: The groups that represent the greatest opportunity for new workers in the construction industry include women, minorities, and veterans. To increase the numbers of these groups within the construction industry we should increase their presence within secondary and post-secondary CTE programs. This policy helps in recruiting these individuals into construction, but the industry must do a better job of retaining these future professionals with improved worksite conditions and other incentives.

Establish and expand collaboration between industry, education, and government: Industry and business leaders directly feel the challenge of recruiting people in non-managerial roles with required skills, training, and education. To promote CTE in both secondary and post-secondary education levels, the industry has to take an active role promoting industry involvement and investment into our nation's secondary and post-secondary Career and Technical Education (CTE) programs.

Develop more balanced funding between post-secondary Career and Technical Education and University Systems: A sizable portion of public education and workforce funding is not effectively allocated to meet the needs of the national economy. The overall governmental funding received by Career and Technical Education programs across the U.S. has declined over the last decade. As a nation, we should increase funding available to CTE programs most needed by industry through both direct funding, incentive programs, and streamlined governmental funding programs. This research investigates the macro level policies that help change the direction of workforce development system in the U.S. Further investigations are needed to understand implementation side of these polices. Furthermore, these policies are result of thought process within our research team. Although, the people participated in this research were industry experts involved in workforce development, more engagement of different stakeholders from government agencies and education system can help reach more consensus. This can be achieved by conducting a survey based on the results of this research to measure the level of consensus there is around these policies.

#### 5.7 ACKMOWLEDGEMENT

I acknowledge the generous research support of the National Center for Construction Education and Research, the Construction Industry Insitute, the Construction Users Roundtable, and IMPACT. Without their involvement and expertise, this research would not be possible. The research is being conducted under the auspice of CII RT-335 (Improving the U.S. Workforce Development Systems). The opinions expressed in this article are the author's own and do not reflect the view of the funding agencies.

#### 5.8 **REFERENCES**

- Agapiou, A., Price, A.D.F. and McCaffer, R. (1995). "Planning future construction skill requirements: understanding labour resource issues." *Construction Management and Economics*, Vol. 13 No. 2, pp. 149-61.
- Albattah, M. A., Goodrum, P. M., & Taylor, T. R. (2015). Demographic influences on construction craft shortages in the US and Canada.
- Alfeld, C., Charner, I., Johnson, L., & Watts, E. (2013). Work-based learning opportunities for high school students. *National Research Center for Career and Technical Education, Louisville, KY*.
- Alfeld, C., Hansen, D., Aragon, S., & Stone III, J. (2007). Inside the black box: Exploring the value added by career and technical student organizations to students' high school experience. *Career and Technical Education Research*, *31*(3), 121-156.
- Ashford, K. (2016). "More Parents Taking on Their Kids' College Debt." Forbes Magazine. December 29, 2016
- Associated General Contractors AGC (2013). "Seventy-Four Percent of Construction Firms Report Having Trouble Finding Qualified Workers." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, September 4, 2013. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from

https://www.agc.org/news/2013/09/04/seventy-four-percent-construction-firms-report-having-trouble-finding-qualified-0

- Associated General Contractors AGC (2014). "Eighty-Three Percent of Construction Firms Report Having Trouble Finding Qualified Workers to Meet Growing Demand for Construction Services." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, October 22, 2014. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from <u>https://www.agc.org/news/2014/10/22/eighty-three-percent-construction-firms-report-having-trouble-finding-qualified-0</u>
- Associated General Contractors AGC (2015). "Nationwide Survey Finds 86 Percent of Contractors Have Difficulty Filling Key Craft and Salaried Jobs as Demand for Construction Increases." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, September 9, 2015. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from <u>https://www.agc.org/news/2016/08/31/two-thirds-contractors-have-hard-time-finding-qualifiedcraft-workers-hire-amid</u>
- Associated General Contractors AGC (2016). "Two-Thirds of Contractors Have a Hard Time Finding Qualified Craft Workers to Hire Amid Growing Construction Demand, National Survey Finds." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, August 31, 2016. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from https://www.agc.org/news/2016/08/31/two-thirds-contractors-have-hard-time-findingqualified-craft-workers-hire-amid
- Associated General Contractors of America (2017). Expecting growth to continue: the 2018 construction hiring and business outlook, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Communications/2018%20Construction%20Hiring%</u> 20and%20Business%20Outlook%20Report.pdf
- Association for Career and Technical Education (ACTE) (2007). Issue Brief: CTE's role in secondary postsecondary transitions, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.acteonline.org/uploadedFiles/Assets\_and\_Documents/Global/files/Publications/Tran</u> <u>sitions.pdf</u>
- Association for Career and Technical Education (ACTE) (2016), *Building pathways to success*, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.acteonline.org/uploadedFiles/Assets\_and\_Documents/Global/files/Policy/Funding%</u> 20Infographic%202016.pdf
- ASTD Career Development Community (2012). "Bridging the skills gap, help wanted, skills lacking: why the mismatch in today's economy?" *The American Society for Training & Development*.
- Bailey, T. R., Hughes, K. L., & Moore, D. T. (2004). Working knowledge: Work-based learning and education reform. Psychology Press.
- Baran, B., Michon, S., Teegarden, S., Giordano, L., & Lodewick, K. (2011). Implementing the National Fund for Workforce Solutions: Third Annual National Evaluation Report.
- Barnow, B. S., Trutko, J. W., & Piatak, J. S. (2013). Occupational labor shortages: Concepts, causes, consequences, and cures. WE Upjohn Institute.
- Bennett, R. (2005). "Marketing policies of companies in a cyclical sector: an empirical study of the construction industry in the United Kingdom." *Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing*, 20(3), 118-126.

- Boud, D., & Solomon, N. (2001). *Work-based learning: a new higher education?* McGraw-Hill Education (UK).
- Bragg, Debra D., C. Bremer, M. Castellano, C. Kirby, A. Mavis, D. Schadd, and J. Sunderman (2007), A Cross-Case Analysis of Career Pathway Programs that link low-skilled Adults to Family-sustaining
- Bridgeland, Richard., J. Milano, and E. Rosenblum (2011), Across the Great Divide: Perspectives of CEOs and College Presidents on America's Higher Education and Skills Gap, Civic Enterprises Corporate Voices for Working Families.
- Brunette, M. J. (2004). Construction safety research in the United States: targeting the Hispanic workforce. *Injury Prevention*, *10*(4), 244-248.
- Bureau of Economic Analysis BEA (2015). "News Release." *Bureau of Economic Analysis*, Thursday, November 5<sup>th</sup>, 2015. Retrieved from <u>http://www.bea.gov/newsreleases/industry/2015/pdf/gdpind215.pdf</u>
- Business Round Table BRT (1983). "More Construction for the Money." Construction Industry Cost Effectiveness Project, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Business Round Table BRT (1983). "More Construction for the Money." Construction Industry Cost Effectiveness Project, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Business Round Table BRT (1997). "Confronting the Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage." Construction Cost Effectiveness Task Force, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Business Round Table BRT (2001). "Confronting the Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage." Construction Cost Effectiveness Task Force, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Carnevale, A. P., Smith, N., & Strohl, J. (2013). Recovery: Job growth and education requirements through 2020.
- Carnevale, Anthony P, Nicole Smith, and Jeff Strohl (2010), *Help Wanted: Projections of Jobs and Education Requirements Through 2018*, Centre on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University.
- Castaneda, J. A., Tucker, R. L., Haas, C. T., & Glover, R. W. (2003). "A revolutionary and structured approach to construction work force management: The tier II strategy." *In Proc.*, 2003 *Construction Research Congress*. ASCE.
- Castaneda, J., Tucker, R., and Haas, C. (2005). "Workers' Skills and Receptiveness to Operate Under the Tier II Construction Management Strategy." Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 2005, 131(7), 799-807
- Castellano, M., Sundell, K., Overman, L. T., & Aliaga, O. A. (2012). Do career and technical education programs of study improve student achievement? Preliminary analyses from a rigorous longitudinal study. *International Journal of Educational Reform*, 21(2), 98-118.
- Chambers D. E., &, Wedel, K. C. (2005). Social Policy and Social Programs: A Method for the Practical Public Policy. Pearson Education.

- Chen, L., Pratt, J. A., & Cole, C. B. (2016). Factors Influencing Students' Major and Career Selection in Systems Development: An Empirical Study. Journal of Computer Information Systems, 56(4), 313-320.
- Clark, E. (1997). Designing and implementing an integrated curriculum. *Designing and implementing and integrated curriculum*.
- Clinch, M. (2014). "4 reasons US is recovering ... and leaving the world behind." *Economy, CNBC*, May 19<sup>th</sup> 2014.
- Cohen, M. (1995). "Labor Shortages as America Approaches the twenty-first Century." Ann Arbor, The University of Michigan Press, 1995.
- Competency Model Clearinghouse (2015). Competency Models Communicating Industry's Education and Training Needs Competency Model Development and Use – A Technical Assistance Guide, <u>https://www.careeronestop.org/competencymodel/info\_documents/tag.pdf</u>
- Construction Industry Institute CII (2000). "Attracting and Maintaining a Skilled Construction Work Force." *Research Team number RT135*, Austin, TX, 2000. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>https://www.construction-</u> <u>institute.org/source/orders/index.cfm?section=orders&task=1&continue=1&SEARCH\_TYPE=fin</u> <u>d&FindIn=5&FindSpec=135-1</u>
- Construction Industry Institute (CII) (2015). "Is there a Demographic Craft Labor Cliff that will Affect Project Performance?" *Research Team number RT318*, Austin, TX, 2015. Retrieved August 09, 2016, from https://www.construction-institute.org/scriptcontent/more/318\_1\_more.cfm
- Construction Industry Institute (CII) Research Team 252 (2012). Construction Productivity Research Program -- Phase IV, *Construction Industry Institute (CII)*, Version 1.1.
- Construction Users Roundtable CURT (2001). "The Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage and the CURT 2001 Workforce Development Survey Results." *The Construction Users Roundtable*.
- Dai, J., & Goodrum, P. M. (2011). Differences in perspectives regarding labor productivity between Spanish-and English-speaking craft workers. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 137(9), 689-697.
- Dainty, A., Ison, S., and Root, D. (2004). "Bridging the skills gap: a regionally driven strategy for resolving the construction labor market crisis." *Engineering, construction and architectural management*. vol.11, no.4, 275-283.
- Dong, X., & Platner, J. W. (2004). Occupational fatalities of Hispanic construction workers from 1992 to 2000. *American journal of industrial medicine*, 45(1), 45-54.
- Dong, X., Wang, X., and Goldenhar, L. (2016). "Workplace Safety and Health Perceptions of Construction Workers" *Center to Protect Worker's Rights (CPWR) – Data Center*, Quarterly Data Report, Third Quarter 2016. Retrieved March 23, 2017, from http://www.cpwr.com/sites/default/files/publications/3rd\_Quarter\_2016\_0.pdf
- Dortch, C. (2012, December). Carl D. Perkins career and technical education act of 2006: implementation issues. In *CRS Report for Congress* (Vol. 42858).

Druker, J. and White, G. (1996). "Managing People in Construction." IPD, London.

- Dynarski, S. (2015). "We're Frighteningly in the Dark About Student Debt." The New York Times. March 21, 2015.
- Fang, D., Zhao, C., & Zhang, M. (2016). A Cognitive Model of Construction Workers' Unsafe Behaviors. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 142(9), 04016039.
- Fayek, A. R., Shaheen, A., & Oduba, A. (2003). Results of a pilot study to examine the effective integration of apprentices into the industrial construction sector. *Canadian Journal of Civil Engineering*, 30(2), 391-405.
- FMI (2013). "Skills shortages in a booming market: the big oil and gas challenge."
- Foroohar, R. (2017). "The US College Debt is Becoming Dangerous." The Financial Times. April 9, 2017.
- Fridley, D. (2013). "Construction Last Out of Recession." Worksource, Oregon Employment Department, <a href="https://www.qualityinfo.org/olmisj/ArticleReader">www.qualityinfo.org/olmisj/ArticleReader</a>? itemid=00005457> (May 20th, 2013).
- Friedman, Z. (2017). "Student Load Debt in 2017: A \$1.3 Trillion Crisis." Forbes Magazine. February 21, 2017.
- Fujita, S. (2014). "On the Causes of Declines in the Labor Force Participation Rate." Federal *Reserve Bank* of *Philadelphia report*, February 6, 2014. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>http://philadelphiafed.org/research-and-data/publications/research-rap/2013/on-the-causes-of-declines-in-the-labor-force-participation-rate.pdf</u>
- Gelderen, M. V., Brand, M., Praag, M. V., Bodewes, W., Poutsma, E., & Gils, A. V. (2008). Explaining entrepreneurial intentions by means of the theory of planned behavior. Career Development International, 13(6), 538-559.
- Giffi, C., Dollar, B., Drew, M., McNelly, J., Carrick, G., & Gangula, B. (2015). The skills gap in US manufacturing: 2015 and beyond. *Washington, DC: Deloitte and Manufacturing Institute*.
- Glavin, M. (2013). "Construction Projection to Be The Fastest Growing Occupation Over The Next 10 Years." *Workforce Under Construction*. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>http://workforceunderconstruction.com/featured/construction-employment-projected-to-be-the-fastest-growing-occupation-over-the-next-10-years/</u>
- Glover, R. W., & Bilginsoy, C. (2005). Registered apprenticeship training in the US construction industry. *Education+ Training*, 47(4/5), 337-349.
- Goepel, K. D. (2013, June). Implementing the analytic hierarchy process as a standard method for multicriteria decision making in corporate enterprises—a new AHP excel template with multiple inputs. In *Proceedings of the international symposium on the analytic hierarchy process* (Vol. 2013, pp. 1-10).
- Gonzales, D. (2013). "Workforce trends in the construction industry." Zurich American Insurance Corporation.

- Goodrum, P. M. (2004). Hispanic and non-Hispanic wage differentials: Implications for United States construction industry. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 130(4), 552-559.
- Goodrum, P. M., & Dai, J. (2005). Differences in occupational injuries, illnesses, and fatalities among Hispanic and non-Hispanic construction workers. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 131(9), 1021-1028.
- Goodrum, P. M., & Gangwar, M. (2004). "The relationship between changes in equipment technology and wages in the US construction industry." *Construction Management and Economics*, 22(3), 291-301.
- Granitz, N., Chen, S., & Kohli, K. K. (2014). Choosing business as a college major: A survey of high school students. *Journal of the Academy of Business Education*, 15, 1.
- Gray, K. C., & Herr, E. L. (2006). *Other ways to win: Creating alternatives for high school graduates*. Corwin Press.
- Hamilton, S. F. (2010). Apprenticeship for adulthood. Simon and Schuster.
- Harker, P. T. (1987b). Incomplete pairwise comparisons in the analytic hierarchy process. Mathematical Modelling, 9, 837–848.
- Haskel, J., and Martin, C. (1993). "The Causes of Skill Shortages in Britain." Oxford Economic Papers, vol.45, pp.573-588.
- Healy, J., Mavromaras, K., and Sloane, P. (2011). "Adjusting to Skill Shortages: Complexity and Consequences." *The Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA) Discussion Paper No.* 6097.
- Hodge, S. (2007). The origins of competency-based training. *Australian journal of adult learning*, 47(2), 179.
- Hodkinson, P., & Sparkes, A. C. (1997). Careership: a sociological theory of career decision making. *British journal of sociology of education, 18(1), 29-44.*
- Huang, Y. S., Liao, J. T., & Lin, Z. L. (2009). A study on aggregation of group decisions. *Systems Research* and Behavioral Science, 26(4), 445-454.
- Hurley, D. T., & Lebbon, A. R. (2012). A comparison of nonfatal occupational injuries and illnesses among Hispanic versus non-Hispanic workers in the United States. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 34(3), 474-490.
- Ishizaka, A., & Labib, A. (2011). Review of the main developments in the analytic hierarchy process. *Expert systems with applications*, *38*(11), 14336-14345.
- Ishizaka, A., & Lusti, M. (2006). How to derive priorities in AHP: A comparative study. Central European Journal of Operations Research, 14, 387–400.
- Karimi, H., Taylor, T. R., Goodrum, P. M., & Srinivasan, C. (2016). Quantitative analysis of the impact of craft worker availability on construction project safety performance. *Construction Innovation*, 16(3).

- Karimi, H., Taylor, T., & Goodrum, P. M. (2017). Analysis of the impact of craft labor availability on North American construction project productivity and schedule performance. *Construction Management* and Economics 35(6), 368-380.
- Knowles, M. (1984), Andragogy in Action, Jossey Bass, San Francisco, CA.
- Komarnicki, E. (2012). "Labor and Skills Shortages in Canada: Addressing Current and Future Challenges." *House of Commons Committees in Canada HUMA*, (41-1).
- Kraft, M. E., & Furlong, S. R. (2012). Public policy: Politics, analysis, and alternatives. Sage.
- Kulik, J. A. (1994). Curricular tracks and high school vocational education. DOCUMENT RESUME, 64.
- Lekes, N., Bragg, D., Loeb, J. W., Oleksiw, C. A., Marszalek, J., Brooks-LaRaviere, M., Zhu, R., Kremidas, C. C., Akukwe, G., Lee, H., & Hood, L. K. (2007). Career and Technical Education Pathway Programs, Academic Performance, and the Transition to College and Career. *National Research Center for Career and Technical Education*.
- Lerman, R. I. (2012). Can the United States expand apprenticeship? Lessons from experience (No. 46). IZA Policy Paper.
- Lerman, R. I., & Rauner, F. (2012). Apprenticeship in the United States. In *Work and Education in America* (pp. 175-193). Springer Netherlands.
- Lerman, R., Eyster, L., & Chambers, K. (2009). The Benefits and Challenges of Registered Apprenticeship: The Sponsors' Perspective. *Urban Institute (NJ1)*.
- Levernier, W. and Yang, B. (2011). "A Note on the Categories of Unemployment in Principles of Macroeconomics Course." *Perspectives on Economic Education Research*. Volume 7, Number 1, 58-73.
- Louisiana Department of Education (2015), *Louisiana's Jump Start Program*, Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.louisianabelieves.com/docs/default-source/jumpstart/louisiana's-jump-start-program.pdf?sfvrsn=5</u>
- Lynn, I., & Wills, J. (1994). School Lessons, Work Lessons. Recruiting and Sustaining Employer Involvement in School-to-Work Programs. Institute for Educational Leadership, 1001 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 310, Washington, DC 20036.
- Ma, J., Pender, M., & Welch, M. (2016). Education Pays 2016: The Benefits of Higher Education for Individuals and Society. Trends in Higher Education Series. *College Board*.
- Made in Alabama (2018), Regional Workforce Councils, Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from http://www.madeinalabama.com/workforce-and-training/regional-workforce-councils/
- Makhene, D. and Thwala, WD. (2009). "Skilled labour shortages in construction contractors: a literature review." *CIDB*, paper 25.
- Manpower Group (2016). Talent shortage survey results, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>http://www.manpowergroup.com/wps/wcm/connect/8ccb11cb-1ad4-4634-84ea-</u>

<u>1656ee74b3ed/GlobalTalentShortageSurvey-</u> PressRelease.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&ContentCache=NONE&

- Marshall, B. (2013). "The Unemployment Rate For the Candidates you want Is Zero." *The FordyceLetter webpage*, Retrieved from http://www.fordyceletter.com/2013/05/06/the-unemployment-rate-for-the-candidates-you-want-is-zero/
- Martin, P., & Ruhs, M. (2011). "Labor Shortages and US Immigration Reform: Promises and Perils of an Independent Commission." *International Migration Review*, 45(1), 174-187.
- McGettingan, E., & O'Neill, D. (2009). From apprentice to construction manager and beyond: developing a talent pipeline. *Education+ Training*, *51*(3), 220-231.
- McGraw-Hill Construction. (2012). Construction industry workforce shortages: Role of certification, training and green jobs in filling the gaps.
- Mu E., & Pereyra-Rojas M. (2017) Practical Decision Making. Springer Briefs in Operations Research. Springer, Cham
- National Association of State Directors of Career Technical Education Consortium (2013). A Look Inside: A Synopsis of CTE Trends: Funding, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from https://careertech.org/sites/default/files/SynopsisofCTETrends-Funding-2012.pdf
- National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) (2017). Estimated probability of competing in college athletics, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>http://www.ncaa.org/about/resources/research/estimated-probability-competing-college-athletics</u>
- National Women's Law Center. (2012). Women in construction: 6.9 percent is not enough. Retrieved<br/>August 10, 2017, from<br/><br/>http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/womeninconstructionfactsheet.pdf
- Neild, R. C., Boccanfuso, C., & Byrnes, V. (2013). The academic impacts of career and technical schools: A case study of a large urban school district. *Center for Social Organization of Schools, Everyone Graduates Center. John Hopkins University.*
- New America Education Policy Program (2015). College decisions survey, https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/edcentral/collegedecisions3/
- Newsweek (2014). Frequently asked questions about Newsweek's high school rankings, <u>http://www.newsweek.com/frequently-asked-questions-about-newsweeks-high-school-rankings-</u> 268771
- Norton, R.E., Harrington, L.G. & Gill, J. (1978). *Performance-based teacher education: the state of the art*, Athens, Georgia: American Association for Vocational Instructional Materials.
- Olinsky, B., & Ayres, S. (2013). Training for success: A policy to expand apprenticeships in the United States (pp. 9-15). Washington, DC: Center for American Progress.
- Olinsky, B., & Ayres, S. (2013). *Training for success: A policy to expand apprenticeships in the United States* (pp. 9-15). Washington, DC: Center for American Progress.

- Olsen, D., Tatum, M. and Defnall, C. (2012). "How industrial contractors are handling skilled labor shortages in the United States." *48th ASC Annual International Conference Proceedings, Associated Schools of Construction,* 2012.
- Parsons, T. (1971). The system of modern societies. Prentice Hall.
- Passmore, D. L. (2000). "Identifying and responding to skills shortages."
- Pauly, E., Kopp, H., & Haimson, J. (1994). Home-Grown Lessons: Innovative Programs Linking Work and High School. School-to-Work Transition Project. New York: Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation, 1994.
- Plank, S. B., DeLuca, S., & Estacion, A. (2008). High school dropout and the role of career and technical education: A survival analysis of surviving high school. *Sociology of Education*, *81*(4), 345-370.
- Ratcliffe, A. E. (2002). Participants' perceptions of the effectiveness of a competency-based apprenticeship program (Doctoral dissertation).
- Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the Harvard T.H. Chan School for Public Health (2015). Sports and Health in America, Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from https://media.npr.org/documents/2015/june/sportsandhealthpoll.pdf
- Rogers, A. (1996), Teaching Adults, 2nd ed., Open University Press, Buckingham.
- Rogers, J. and Baum, R. (2017). « This Economic Bubble is Going to Wreak Havoc When it Bursts. » July 10, 2017
- Roy, R, Henson, H & Lavoie, C (1996). "A Primer on Skill Shortages in Canada," *R-96-8E, Human Resources Development Canada, Hull, Canada.*
- Saaty, T. L. (1994). How to make a decision: the analytic hierarchy process. Interfaces, 24(6), 19-43.
- Saaty, T. L., & Peniwati, K. (2013). Group decision making: drawing out and reconciling differences. RWS publications.
- Saaty, T. L., & Vargas, L. G. (2005). The possibility of group welfare functions. International Journal of Information Technology and Decision Making, 4, 167–176.
- Saaty, T.L. (1980). The Analytic Hierarchy Process. New York: McGraw Hill.
- Saaty, T.L. (1990). How to make a decision: the analytic decision process. European Journal of Operational Research 48, 9–26.
- Saffold, F. (2005). Increasing self-efficacy through mentoring. Academic Exchange Quarterly, 9(4), 13-16.
- Sawyer, T. and Rubin, D. (2007). "Leaders Probe New Solutions for Industry's Labor Shortfall." *Engineering News Record.* June 13, 2007. p. 15.
- Schoen, J. (2014). "US economic recovery finally taking hold." US Economy, CNBC, December 25th 2014.
- Shah, C. and Burke, G. (2005). "Skills Shortages: Concepts, Measurement and Policy Responses." *Australian Bulletin of Labour*, Vol. 31, No. 1, 2005: 44-71.

- Shelar, S. (2013). "141 Ideas for Solving the Construction Industry's Labor Shortage." Construction Citizen. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>http://constructioncitizen.com/blog/141-ideas-solvingconstruction-industrys-labor-</u> shortage/1312271?goback=%2Egde 4972139 member 5823510803969486850#%21
- Siniavskaia, N. (2015). Immigrant workers in the construction labor force. National Association of Home Builders (NAHB), Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.nahbclassic.org/fileUpload\_details.aspx?contentTypeID=3&contentID=241345&sub</u> <u>ContentID=637756</u>
- Society for Human Resource Management (2014). *Workforce readiness and skills shortages*, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.shrm.org/hr-today/trends-and-forecasting/labor-market-and-economic-data/Documents/Workforce%20Readiness%20and%20Skills%20Shortages.pdf</u>
- Sparks, A., Ingram, H., & Phillips, S. (2009). Advanced entry adult apprenticeship training scheme: a case study. *Education+ Training*, *51*(3), 190-202.
- Stern, D. (1995). School to work: Research on programs in the United States (Vol. 17). Psychology Press.
- Symonds, W. C., Schwartz, R., & Ferguson, R. F. (2011). Pathways to prosperity: Meeting the challenge of preparing young Americans for the 21st century.
- Taylor, A. (2005). It's for the rest of your life: The pragmatics of youth career decision making. *Youth & Society*, *36*(4), 471-503.
- The Center for Construction Research and Training (2010).Immigrant workers in U.S. Construction: Sharing lessons learned in our unions. Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.cpwr.com/sites/default/files/immigrant\_workers\_in\_construction\_cpwr-lohp\_report.pdf</u>
- The U.S. Department of Labor (2016). Data and Statistics, Registered Apprenticeship National Results Fiscal Year (FY) 2016, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://doleta.gov/oa/data\_statistics.cfm</u>
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics BLS (2014). "How the Government Measures Unemployment." U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), Current Population Survey (CPS), Technical Documentation, June 2014.
- U.S. Department of Education (2014). Building a Grad Nation: Progress and Challenge in Ending the High School Dropout Epidemic: Annual Update.
- U.S. Department of Education (2016), *Fiscal Year 2016 Budget Summary and Background Information*, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/budget16/summary.pdf
- U.S. Department of Education (2017), U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2017). *The Condition of Education 2017* (NCES 2017-144), Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <a href="https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_ctr.asp">https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_ctr.asp</a>
- U.S. Department of Education, (2009). National Center for Education Statistics, High School Transcript Study.

- U.S. News (2017). How U.S. News calculated the 2017 best high schools rankings? https://www.usnews.com/education/best-high-schools/articles/how-us-news-calculated-therankings
- United States Green Building Council USGBC (2013). "Smart Market Report: Construction Industry Workforce Shortages - Role of Certification, Training, and Green Jobs in Filling the Gaps." Retrieved May 09, 2013, from www.usgbc.org.
- Uwakweh, B. O. (2006). Motivational climate of construction apprentice. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 132(5), 525-532.*
- Veneri, C. (1999). "Can Occupational labor shortages be identified using available data?" *Occupational Shortages*, Monthly Labor Review, March 1999
- Vereen, S.C. (2013). "Forecasting Skilled Labor Demand in the US Construction Industry." A dissertation submitted to the Graduate Faculty of North Carolina State University.
- Watson, M. (2007). "Concerns for skills Shortages in the 21st century: A review into the construction industry, Australia." *The Australian Journal of Construction Economics and Building*, Vol. 7, No. 1, 45 54.
- Wilder, R. (2013). "Big Increase in Gulf Coast Projects Equals Big Demand for Skilled Workers." *The Conrnerstone*. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from http://www.nccercornerstone.org/features/item/115-big-increase-in-gulf-coast-projects-equals-big-demand-for-skilled-workers
- Yasinski, L. (2014). A Competency-Based Technical Training Model That Embraces Learning Flexibility And Rewards Competency. American Journal of Business Education (Online), 7(3), 171.
- Zafar, B. (2011). How do college students form expectations? *Journal of Labor Economics*, 29(2), 301-348.

### **6** CONCLUSIONS, LIMITATIONS, AND FUTURE RESEARCH

This research has two main purposes. From a micro perspective, this research focuses on the career decision-making process of both future and current workforce. The goals are to examine what factors influencing people to choose a career as craft workers in construction, quantify their relative strengths, and understand the differences based on demographics. From macro perspective, the main goal of this research is to investigate the U.S. workforce development system and to recommend policies that can renew the U.S. workforce development system and to recommend policies that can renew the U.S.

I examines each paper based on its contributions and limitations in the following sections.

# <u>First Paper: What motivates young talents to pursue craft careers in construction? : The theory of planned behavior</u>

The first paper tried to answer these three research questions:

4. How do different demographic groups (based on gender, race, age, and work experience) perceive working in the construction industry?

5. How does the support/lack of support of others (e.g. family, spouse/partner, friends, schoolteacher, and school consular) influence the individual's decision to choose a career in the construction industry?

6. How does the individual's perception of the difficulty of entering into the construction industry influence her/his decision to choose a career in construction?

The results indicate that there are differences in perception of different demographic groups about working in the construction industry. As an example, I found in comparison to male, females perceive that working in the construction industry is less mentally challenging. As an another example, as women gain more exposure to the industry, they believe less than men do that working in the construction industry is a respectable career. Regarding the second question, I found the degree to which family, spouse or partner, friends, schoolteacher, and school counselor encourage people to choose a career in the construction industry has correlation with the intention. However, it seems that the role of familiy, spouse or partner, and friends are more important than others.

Self-confidence under perceived behavioral control construct has a high correlation with selfconfidence. This is in accordance with self-efficacy theory considers confidence as a strong predictor of a behavior and intention. More interestingly, as people become more experienced in the construction industry, they become more confident in their abilities to be successful in the construction industry.

#### **Theoretical Implications:**

Despite the importance of the issue, there is knowledge gap in literature about factors that are important for the new generations when they make career decision in vocational occupations. It laid groundwork for future researches in the vocational training, human resource management studies in the construction industry. The study also demonstrates the application of Theory of Planned Behavior in the field of construction management.

#### **Practical Implications:**

From practical view, the findings of this paper are important because they can guide the construction companies regarding the aspects of the jobs that should be emphasized in their recruitment activities. To keep the young talent in the industry, construction companies should foster a workplace environment, which is compatible as much as possible with the expectations of the new generation.

In addition, our results clearly show the importance of early exposure to construction-related jobs on the attitude and intention of young adults towards working in construction. Just one year of work experience can significantly improve the intention. The practical implication of this finding is to encourage and facilitate the exposure to the industry by providing more on-the-job training opportunities, preapprenticeships, apprenticeship, and pre-apprenticeship programs for young adults, especially in secondary education.

I also found that those who have a high motivation to choose a career in construction industry are also more confident about their future success in the industry. The result is in accordance with the literature. So it becomes critical to increase self-confidence in those young adults who are in the early stages of career selection journey about their abilities. Strategies such as providing on-the-job training, featuring those young adults who are successful in construction to show others they also can become successful, engaging young people in mentorship programs can boost their self-confidence.

#### **Limitations and Future Studies:**

The sample of this research is mainly limited to those who were exposed to Career Technical Education (CTE) or participated in construction training programs. Although not all participants have work experience in construction or even know the industry very well, they are somewhat familiar with career opportunities in CTE. Further investigations using the same methodology can be done to understand how young people studying in high school and college without any background in CTE perceive working in the construction industry.

Moreover, the results are based on self-report and participants' perception. We do not have any data about their actual behavior to understand how their perceptions influence their final decisions. Therefore, I heavily rely on prediction of Theory of Planned Behavior, which indicates the intention is highly correlated with the behavior. Nevertheless, in this research I cannot quantify this relation.

# <u>Second Paper: Factors Influencing Craftworkers' Motivation to Pursue Careers in the Construction</u> <u>Industry</u>

The second paper tried to answer these three research questions:

4. How does the current workforce perceive working in the construction industry? Is there any difference in their perception based on gender and generation?

5. How does the social support influence the individual's motivation to stay in a career in the construction industry?

6. How does individuals' self-assessment of their ability to become successful in construction influence their decision to stay a career in construction?

To answer the first question, I found that seven components influence the overall attitude: passion for building, learning opportunities, having respectable career, benefits to society, wage, career options and job security. Our study show differences in viewpoints based on gender. Females and males do not perceive some aspects of working in construction similarly. Craftswomen in our sample rate benefits to society, working hours, and having respectable career lower than men. This might be due to the nature of the jobs assigned to women in the industry. Previous Studies shows that the construction industry was not as successful as other male-dominated industries to attract women (National Women's Law Center 2012). Since attracting women to the industry could be one of the remedies of current workforce shortages in the industry, construction companies need to customize their human resource initiatives to attract more women.

In terms of generations, Generation X has a relatively pessimistic attitude towards the industry in several aspects. Since this generation includes the core body of the current workforce in the industry, construction companies must pay special attention to them. Considering the knowledge and skills accumulated in this generation, losing people from this generation could be costly for companies.

Regarding the second question, the results show the decision to stay in the industry is not an isolated decision. This decision is influenced by the social environment around the craft workers. Nevertheless,

there is no any significant difference between influence of different parties (i.e. family, spouse/partner, friends and instructors).

Finally, the effect of perceived behavioral control was examined. Self-confidence is an important factor influencing the intention. If people have more confidence on their abilities to become successful in construction, they are more willing to pursue their career in the industry. Construction companies can design mechanisms to effectively improve self-confidence among their workers. Giving feedback through formal mechanisms such as performance management systems or informal mechanisms such as mentorship programs can be effective ways to ensure craft workers about their abilities and identify possible areas for improvements.

#### **Theoretical Implications:**

Although there are some studies examine job motivation issues in construction, few studies investigate the factors underlying craftworkers' intention to continue pursuing their career path in the industries. The main contribution of this paper to the body of knowledge is to shed light on career decision-making process of craftworkers and compare them based on genders and different generations. The results of this study laid groundwork for future researches to understand the role of gender and generation on career decisions in construction.

In addition, most studies in the field of job motivation in construction used traditional motivational theories in psychology. This is the first time, a research in construction management has been applied the Theory of Planned Behavior in this field.

#### **Practical Implications:**

The main practical implication of this study is to give the industry clearer image of wants and desires of their craftworkers. If the construction firms want to present more effective human resource

initiatives, they need to understand their workforce. Like other pioneer industries in the U.S., they also need to diversify their policies towards their human assets.

Based on the findings, I recommend that the industry should not underestimate the intrinsic drivers of motivation. Although monetary rewards are important as the results of our study suggest, they are not sufficient to serve as the primary factor to motivate craft workers to work in construction. Main recommendations for construction companies based on this research include fostering a work environment that encourages employees' learning and development, providing jobs that are more meaningful, introducing opportunities to have a flexible career, and emphasizing on job security at work.

#### **Limitations and Future Studies:**

One of the limitations to this study is our sample. Most of the participants in this research are those craft workers who were participating in training programs. It is reasonable to assume that those who attend these programs have considered long-term career in construction and have relatively positive perception towards the industry. Further investigations can use the same methodology applied in this research and include those craft workers who had worked in construction and then left the industry to find the jobs in other industries.

Moreover, the results are based on self-report and participants' perception. I do not have any data about their actual behavior to understand how their perceptions influence their decisions. In addition, I did not ask them about their behaviors. It is recommended that in future studies, researchers ask behavioral questions about the activities such as searching jobs, participating in training programs and upgrading their skills, looking for promotions.

Finally, we do not know about the construction companies' perspective on these factors. One complementary study would be to ask the same questions from the HR managers about the factors that they believe are important for career decision-making process. By comparing the results, I could identify the gaps between the employees' and the employees' perceptions.

# <u>Third Paper: Factors Influencing Craftworkers' Motivation to Pursue Careers in the Construction</u> <u>Industry</u>

The third paper tried to answer these two research questions:

3. How well does Theory of Planned Behavior explain the career decision-making model for the future and current workforce in construction?

4. In what ways is the career decision-making model of the future workforce different from the model for current workforce?

Regarding the first question, the study proved that the Theory of Planned Behavior could explain considerable amount of variance in intention for both groups. The results indicated that attitude and perceived behavioral control have a high impact on the intention to choose a career in construction for future workforce sample. Interestingly, their top four factors are passion for building, benefit for society, learning opportunities and career promotion, which shape the attitude towards working in construction as a craft professional. For perceived behavioral control, confidence to become a successful craft professional is the most important factor.

For the current workforce, attitude has the highest effect on the individual's intention to continue pursuing a career the in construction industry. However, the subjective norm and perceived behavioral control have low effect on intention. For this group, traditional factors such as career promotion, wages and career options have the highest impact. Although, finding learning opportunities is still among the top four attitudinal factors.

Regarding the second questions, by using the multi-sample Structural Equation Modeling, I proved that the difference between two models are statistically significant.

156

#### **Theoretical Implications:**

For this paper, I fully operationalized the Theory of Planned Behavior. Not only in designing the survey, but also in analyzing and reporting the results I used the framework of TPB. We also applied Structural Equation Modeling, which is an advanced multivariate data analysis.

Based on the results of this part, we developed a career decision model for both the future and the current workforce. As far as I know, this is the first career decision model for construction craft workers. This could be the main theoretical contribution of this study.

#### **Practical Implications:**

The results of this study can also help construction companies and the industry to improve their recruitment and retention policies and practices.

The recruitment and retention of a future and current workforce are two significant parts of workforce development. Obviously, training and job placement are critical parts too. These findings show that industry outreach efforts to recruit versus retain should be different. Many industry recruitment materials (e.g. videos and brochures) emphases high wages and career advancement as justifications why individuals should pursue a construction job. These factors are important, but these factors are most important to retain the current workforce rather than to recruit a new workforce. By their nature, recruitment materials should be tailored to the future workforce, which as this study observes should emphasize the passion for building, opportunities to benefit society (e.g. renewal of our nation's infrastructure system), learning opportunities, as well as career advancement.

#### **Limitations and Future Studies:**

Like two previous studies, the generalizability of this research could be limited by the sample. In addition the results are based on the self-report, and I did not measure any behavioral indicator. New studies can be implemented by using the same framework with other samples and modified questionnaire, or including observational data.

# **Fourth Paper: Factors Influencing Craftworkers' Motivation to Pursue Careers in the Construction Industry**

The fourth paper tried to answer these three research questions:

4. What are deficiencies and strengths of the current U.S. workforce development system?

5. How does the construction industry stakeholders and workforce participants influence workforce development outcomes?

6. What policies should be adopted to transform the current system into an effective workforce development system that will serve both the needs of the construction industry and the U.S. economy as a whole?

Regarding the first two questions, I organized the policy recommendations by providing the justification for them. In "why" section of each policy, by using the literature and secondary data analysis and arguing some cases, I discussed weaknesses and strengths of the current U.S. workforce development system. In "who" section, I explicitly mentioned to the stakeholders and in "why" section I explain their roles around the issue.

Finally, the main output of this study, was eight policy recommendations along with their relative benefits and costs. For each policy, I provided detailed explanation in "what" section.

#### **Theoretical Implications:**

A thorough literature review and secondary data analysis provided a very good body of knowledge around the U.S. workforce development system issues.

Moreover, I use the AHP technique for policymaking. Because the AHP model was complex in terms of pairwise comparisons, I developed a Decision Support System based incomplete pairwise comparison algorithm to make the decision making process shorter, easier, and more accurate.

#### **Practical Implications:**

The main contribution of this research is that the results of this research could outline the major steps to initiate the path to make the U.S. workforce development system a global example. I can say that this research was the most practical part of my thesis. Since the results of this study can be directly used by policy makers, government agencies, and business leaders.

#### **Limitations and Future Studies:**

This research investigates the macro level policies that help change the direction of workforce development system in the U.S. Further investigations are needed to understand implementation side of these polices. Furthermore, these policies are result of thought process within our research team. Although, the people participated in this research were industry experts involved in workforce development, more engagement of different stakeholders from government agencies and education system can help reach more consensus. This can be achieved by conducting a survey based on the results of this research to measure the level of consensus there is around these policies.

## 7 BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Agapiou, A., Price, A.D.F. and McCaffer, R. (1995). "Planning future construction skill requirements: understanding labour resource issues." *Construction Management and Economics*, Vol. 13 No. 2, pp. 149-61.
- Ajzen, I. (1991). The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational behavior and human decision processes*, 50(2), 179-211.
- Ajzen, I. (2011). Theory of planned behavior: a bibliography. Retrieved January 2018 from <u>http://people.umass.edu/aizen/tpbrefs.html</u>.
- Ajzen, I., & Fishbein, M. (1980). Understanding attitudes and predicting social behavior. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Ajzen, I., & Madden, T. J. (1986). Prediction of goal-directed behavior-attitudes, intentions, and perceived behavioral-control. *Journal of experimental social psychology*, 22(5), 453-474.
- Albattah, M. A., Goodrum, P. M., & Taylor, T. R. (2015). Demographic influences on construction craft shortages in the US and Canada.
- Alfeld, C., Charner, I., Johnson, L., & Watts, E. (2013). Work-based learning opportunities for high school students. *National Research Center for Career and Technical Education, Louisville, KY*.
- Alfeld, C., Hansen, D., Aragon, S., & Stone III, J. (2007). Inside the black box: Exploring the value added by career and technical student organizations to students' high school experience. *Career and Technical Education Research*, *31*(3), 121-156.
- Arcidiacono, P. (2004). Ability sorting and the returns to college major. *Journal of Econometrics*, 121(1), 343-375.
- Armitage, C. J., & Conner, M. (1999). Predictive validity of the theory of planned behavior: the role of questionnaire format and social desirability. *Journal of Community and Applied Social Psychology*, 9, 261-272.
- Ashford, K. (2016). "More Parents Taking on Their Kids' College Debt." Forbes Magazine. December 29, 2016
- Associated General Contractors AGC (2013). "Seventy-Four Percent of Construction Firms Report Having Trouble Finding Qualified Workers." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, September 4, 2013. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from <u>https://www.agc.org/news/2013/09/04/seventy-four-percent-construction-firms-report-having-trouble-finding-qualified-0</u>
- Associated General Contractors AGC (2014). "Eighty-Three Percent of Construction Firms Report Having Trouble Finding Qualified Workers to Meet Growing Demand for Construction Services." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, October 22, 2014. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from <u>https://www.agc.org/news/2014/10/22/eighty-three-percent-construction-firms-report-having-trouble-finding-qualified-0</u>

- Associated General Contractors AGC (2015). "Nationwide Survey Finds 86 Percent of Contractors Have Difficulty Filling Key Craft and Salaried Jobs as Demand for Construction Increases." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, September 9, 2015. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from <u>https://www.agc.org/news/2016/08/31/two-thirds-contractors-have-hard-time-finding-qualifiedcraft-workers-hire-amid</u>
- Associated General Contractors AGC (2016). "Two-Thirds of Contractors Have a Hard Time Finding Qualified Craft Workers to Hire Amid Growing Construction Demand, National Survey Finds." *The Associated General Contractors of America*, August 31, 2016. Retrieved October 01, 2016, from https://www.agc.org/news/2016/08/31/two-thirds-contractors-have-hard-time-findingqualified-craft-workers-hire-amid
- Associated General Contractors of America AGC (2015). "Ready to hire again: the 2015 construction hiring and business outlook." *Associated General Contractors of America*, Retrieved August 10, 2017, from <u>https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Executive/2015%20Construction%20Hiring%20</u> and%20Business%20Outlook%20Report.pdf
- Associated General Contractors of America (2017). Expecting growth to continue: the 2018 construction hiring and business outlook, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.agc.org/sites/default/files/Files/Communications/2018%20Construction%20Hiring%</u> 20and%20Business%20Outlook%20Report.pdf
- Association for Career and Technical Education (ACTE) (2007). Issue Brief: CTE's role in secondary postsecondary transitions, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.acteonline.org/uploadedFiles/Assets\_and\_Documents/Global/files/Publications/Tran</u> <u>sitions.pdf</u>
- Association for Career and Technical Education (ACTE) (2016), *Building pathways to success*, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.acteonline.org/uploadedFiles/Assets\_and\_Documents/Global/files/Policy/Funding%</u> 20Infographic%202016.pdf
- ASTD Career Development Community (2012). "Bridging the skills gap, help wanted, skills lacking: why the mismatch in today's economy?" *The American Society for Training & Development*.
- Babayiğit, S. (2014). Contributions of word-level and verbal skills to written expression: Comparison of learners who speak English as a first (L1) and second language (L2). *Reading and Writing*, 27(7), 1207-1229.
- Bailey, T. R., Hughes, K. L., & Moore, D. T. (2004). Working knowledge: Work-based learning and education reform. Psychology Press.
- Baldry, D. (1997, September). The image of construction and its influence upon client's, participants and consumers. In *Proceedings of 13th Annual ARCOM Conference, Kings College Cambridge, September* (Vol. 1, pp. 52-61).
- Ball, M. (2014). Rebuilding construction: Economic change in the British construction industry, Routledge, New York.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Social learning theory Englewood Cliffs.

Bandura, A. (1982). Self-efficacy mechanism in human agency. American psychologist, 37(2), 122.

- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. Macmillan.
- Baran, B., Michon, S., Teegarden, S., Giordano, L., & Lodewick, K. (2011). Implementing the National Fund for Workforce Solutions: Third Annual National Evaluation Report.
- Barg, J. E., Ruparathna, R., Mendis, D., & Hewage, K. N. (2014). Motivating workers in construction. *Journal of Construction Engineering*, 2014.
- Barnow, B. S., Trutko, J. W., & Piatak, J. S. (2013). Occupational labor shortages: Concepts, causes, consequences, and cures. WE Upjohn Institute.
- Barthorpe, S., Duncan, R., & Miller, C. (2000). The pluralistic facets of culture and its impact on construction. *Property management*, 18(5), 335-351.
- Bem, S. L. (1981). Gender schema theory: A cognitive account of sex typing. *Psychological review*, 88(4), 354.
- Bennett, R. (2005). "Marketing policies of companies in a cyclical sector: an empirical study of the construction industry in the United Kingdom." *Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing*, 20(3), 118-126.
- Borcherding, J. D. (1976). Improving productivity in industrial construction. *Journal of the construction division*, 102(4), 599-614.
- Borcherding, J. D., & Oglesby, C. H. (1974). Construction productivity and job satisfaction. *Journal of the Construction Division*, *100*(3), 413-431.
- Boud, D., & Solomon, N. (2001). *Work-based learning: a new higher education?* McGraw-Hill Education (UK).
- Bragg, Debra D., C. Bremer, M. Castellano, C. Kirby, A. Mavis, D. Schadd, and J. Sunderman (2007), A Cross-Case Analysis of Career Pathway Programs that link low-skilled Adults to Family-sustaining
- Brandenburg, S. G., Haas, C. T., & Byrom, K. (2006). Strategic management of human resources in construction. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 22(2), 89-96.
- Bridgeland, Richard., J. Milano, and E. Rosenblum (2011), Across the Great Divide: Perspectives of CEOs and College Presidents on America's Higher Education and Skills Gap, Civic Enterprises Corporate Voices for Working Families.
- Bright, J. E., Pryor, R. G., Wilkenfeld, S., & Earl, J. (2005). The role of social context and serendipitous events in career decision making. *International journal for educational and vocational guidance*, *5*(1), 19-36.
- Brunette, M. J. (2004). Construction safety research in the United States: targeting the Hispanic workforce. *Injury Prevention*, *10*(4), 244-248.

- Bureau of Economic Analysis BEA (2015). "News Release." *Bureau of Economic Analysis*, Thursday, November 5<sup>th</sup>, 2015. Retrieved from http://www.bea.gov/newsreleases/industry/2015/pdf/gdpind215.pdf
- Business Round Table BRT (1983). "More Construction for the Money." Construction Industry Cost Effectiveness Project, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Business Round Table BRT (1997). "Confronting the Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage." Construction Cost Effectiveness Task Force, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Business Round Table BRT (2001). "Confronting the Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage." Construction Cost Effectiveness Task Force, Summary Report, The Business Round Table.
- Byrne, B. M. (2016). Structural equation modeling with AMOS: Basic concepts, applications, and programming. Routledge.
- Cabrera, A. F., & La Nasa, S. M. (2000). Overcoming the tasks on the path to college for America's disadvantaged. *New directions for institutional research*, 2000(107), 31-43.
- Carnevale, A. P., Smith, N., & Strohl, J. (2013). Recovery: Job growth and education requirements through 2020.
- Carnevale, Anthony P, Nicole Smith, and Jeff Strohl (2010), *Help Wanted: Projections of Jobs and Education Requirements Through 2018*, Centre on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University.
- Castaneda, J. A., Tucker, R. L., Haas, C. T., & Glover, R. W. (2003). "A revolutionary and structured approach to construction work force management: The tier II strategy." *In Proc.*, 2003 *Construction Research Congress*. ASCE.
- Castaneda, J., Tucker, R., and Haas, C. (2005). "Workers' Skills and Receptiveness to Operate Under the Tier II Construction Management Strategy." Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 2005, 131(7), 799-807
- Castellano, M., Sundell, K., Overman, L. T., & Aliaga, O. A. (2012). Do career and technical education programs of study improve student achievement? Preliminary analyses from a rigorous longitudinal study. *International Journal of Educational Reform*, 21(2), 98-118.
- Chae, S., Choi, T. Y., & Hur, D. (2017). Buyer power and supplier relationship commitment: A cognitive evaluation theory perspective. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 53(2), 39-60.
- Chambers D. E., &, Wedel, K. C. (2005). Social Policy and Social Programs: A Method for the Practical Public Policy. Pearson Education.
- Chen, L., Pratt, J. A., & Cole, C. B. (2016). Factors Influencing Students' Major and Career Selection in Systems Development: An Empirical Study. Journal of Computer Information Systems, 56(4), 313-320.
- Chen, Y., Dib, H., Cox, R. F., Shaurette, M., & Vorvoreanu, M. (2016). Structural equation model of building information modeling maturity. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 142(9), 04016032.

- Chih, Y. Y., Kiazad, K., Zhou, L., Capezio, A., Li, M., & D. Restubog, S. L. (2016). Investigating employee turnover in the construction industry: A psychological contract perspective. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 142(6), 04016006.
- Chileshe, N., & Haupt, T. C. (2010). The effect of age on the job satisfaction of construction workers. *Journal of engineering, design and technology*, 8(1), 107-118.
- Clark, E. (1997). Designing and implementing an integrated curriculum. *Designing and implementing and integrated curriculum*.
- Clinch, M. (2014). "4 reasons US is recovering ... and leaving the world behind." *Economy, CNBC*, May 19<sup>th</sup> 2014.
- Cohen, M. (1995). "Labor Shortages as America Approaches the twenty-first Century." Ann Arbor, The University of Michigan Press, 1995.
- Competency Model Clearinghouse (2015). Competency Models Communicating Industry's Education and Training Needs Competency Model Development and Use A Technical Assistance Guide, https://www.careeronestop.org/competencymodel/info\_documents/tag.pdf
- Construction Industry Institute CII (2000). "Attracting and Maintaining a Skilled Construction Work Force." *Research Team number RT135*, Austin, TX, 2000. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>https://www.construction-</u> <u>institute.org/source/orders/index.cfm?section=orders&task=1&continue=1&SEARCH\_TYPE=fin</u> <u>d&FindIn=5&FindSpec=135-1</u>
- Construction Industry Institute (CII) (2015). "Is there a Demographic Craft Labor Cliff that will Affect Project Performance?" *Research Team number RT318*, Austin, TX, 2015. Retrieved August 09, 2016, from https://www.construction-institute.org/scriptcontent/more/318\_1\_more.cfm
- Construction Industry Institute (CII) (2015). "Is there a Demographic Craft Labor Cliff that will Affect Project Performance?" *Research Team number RT318*, Austin, TX, 2015. Retrieved August 09, 2016, from https://www.construction-institute.org/scriptcontent/more/318\_1\_more.cfm
- Construction Industry Institute (CII) Research Team 252 (2012). Construction Productivity Research Program -- Phase IV, *Construction Industry Institute (CII)*, Version 1.1.
- Construction Users Roundtable CURT (2001). "The Skilled Construction Workforce Shortage and the CURT 2001 Workforce Development Survey Results." *The Construction Users Roundtable*.
- Construction, M. H. (2012). Construction industry workforce shortages: Role of certification, training and green jobs in filling the gaps. *SmartMarket Report*.
- Dabke, S., Salem, O., Genaidy, A., & Daraiseh, N. (2008). "Job satisfaction of women in construction trades." *Journal of Construction Engineering & Management*, 134(3), 205-216.
- Dai, J., & Goodrum, P. M. (2011). Differences in perspectives regarding labor productivity between Spanish-and English-speaking craft workers. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 137(9), 689-697.

- Dai, J., Goodrum, P. M., & Maloney, W. F. (2007). Analysis of craft workers' and foremen's perceptions of the factors affecting construction labor productivity. *Construction Management and Economics*, 25(11), 1139-1152.
- Dainty, A. R., & Edwards, D. J. (2003). The UK building education recruitment crisis: A call for action. *Construction management and economics*, 21(7), 767-775.
- Dainty, A., Ison, S., and Root, D. (2004). "Bridging the skills gap: a regionally driven strategy for resolving the construction labor market crisis." *Engineering, construction and architectural management*. vol.11, no.4, 275-283.
- Dessler, G. (2013). Human resource management. Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Djebarni, R. (1996). The impact of stress in site management effectiveness. *Construction Management & Economics*, 14(4), 281-293.
- Dong, X., & Platner, J. W. (2004). Occupational fatalities of Hispanic construction workers from 1992 to 2000. *American journal of industrial medicine*, 45(1), 45-54.
- Dong, X., Wang, X., and Goldenhar, L. (2016). "Workplace Safety and Health Perceptions of Construction Workers" *Center to Protect Worker's Rights (CPWR) – Data Center*, Quarterly Data Report, Third Quarter 2016. Retrieved March 23, 2017, from http://www.cpwr.com/sites/default/files/publications/3rd Quarter 2016 0.pdf
- Dortch, C. (2012, December). Carl D. Perkins career and technical education act of 2006: implementation issues. In *CRS Report for Congress* (Vol. 42858).
- Druker, J. and White, G. (1996). "Managing People in Construction." IPD, London.
- Durdyev, S., Ismail, S., & Kandymov, N. (2018). Structural equation model of the factors affecting construction labor productivity. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 144(4), 04018007.
- Dynarski, S. (2015). "We're Frighteningly in the Dark About Student Debt." The New York Times. March 21, 2015.
- Fang, D., Zhao, C., & Zhang, M. (2016). A Cognitive Model of Construction Workers' Unsafe Behaviors. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 142(9), 04016039.
- Fayek, A. R., Shaheen, A., & Oduba, A. (2003). Results of a pilot study to examine the effective integration of apprentices into the industrial construction sector. *Canadian Journal of Civil Engineering*, 30(2), 391-405.
- FMI (2013). "Skills shortages in a booming market: the big oil and gas challenge."
- Fornell, C., & Larcker, D. F. (1981). Structural equation models with unobservable variables and measurement error: Algebra and statistics. *Journal of marketing research*, 382-388.
- Foroohar, R. (2017). "The US College Debt is Becoming Dangerous." The Financial Times. April 9, 2017.
- Foskett, N. H., & Hemsley-Brown, J. (1999). Invisibility, perceptions and image: Mapping the career choice landscape. *Research in Post-Compulsory Education*, 4(3), 233-248.

- Francis, V., & Prosser, A. (2014). Exploring vocational guidance and gender in construction. *International Journal of Construction Education and Research*, *10*(1), 39-57.
- Francis, V., Fulu, E., & Lingard, H. (2009). Is it a problem? In Lingard, H., & Francis, V. (Eds.) Managing Work-Life Balance in Construction (pp. 1–37). Abingdon, Oxon: Spon Press.
- Fridley, D. (2013). "Construction Last Out of Recession." Worksource, Oregon Employment Department, <a href="https://www.qualityinfo.org/olmisj/ArticleReader">www.qualityinfo.org/olmisj/ArticleReader</a>? itemid=00005457> (May 20th, 2013).
- Friedman, Z. (2017). "Student Load Debt in 2017: A \$1.3 Trillion Crisis." Forbes Magazine. February 21, 2017.
- Fujita, S. (2014). "On the Causes of Declines in the Labor Force Participation Rate." Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia report, February 6, 2014. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>http://philadelphiafed.org/research-and-data/publications/research-rap/2013/on-the-causes-of-declines-in-the-labor-force-participation-rate.pdf</u>
- Gale, A. W. (1994). Women in non-traditional occupations: the construction industry. *Women in Management Review*, 9(2), 3-14.
- Gallup (2016). *How Millennials want to work and live*, Retrieved August 10, 2017, from <u>http://www.gallup.com/reports/189830/millennials-work-live.aspx</u>
- Gati, I., & Asher, I. (2001). The PIC model for career decision making: Prescreening, in-depth exploration, and choice. Contemporary models in vocational psychology: A volume in honor of Samuel H. Osipow, (s 6), 54.
- Gati, I., Osipow, S. H., & Givon, M. (1995). Gender differences in career decision making: The content and structure of preferences. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 42(2), 204.
- Gelderen, M. V., Brand, M., Praag, M. V., Bodewes, W., Poutsma, E., & Gils, A. V. (2008). Explaining entrepreneurial intentions by means of the theory of planned behavior. Career Development International, 13(6), 538-559.
- Giffi, C., Dollar, B., Drew, M., McNelly, J., Carrick, G., & Gangula, B. (2015). The skills gap in US manufacturing: 2015 and beyond. *Washington, DC: Deloitte and Manufacturing Institute*.
- Glavin, M. (2013). "Construction Projection to Be The Fastest Growing Occupation Over The Next 10 Years." *Workforce Under Construction*. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>http://workforceunderconstruction.com/featured/construction-employment-projected-to-be-the-fastest-growing-occupation-over-the-next-10-years/</u>
- Glover, R. W., & Bilginsoy, C. (2005). Registered apprenticeship training in the US construction industry. *Education+ Training*, 47(4/5), 337-349.
- Goepel, K. D. (2013, June). Implementing the analytic hierarchy process as a standard method for multicriteria decision making in corporate enterprises–a new AHP excel template with multiple inputs. In *Proceedings of the international symposium on the analytic hierarchy process* (Vol. 2013, pp. 1-10).

- Gonzales, D. (2013). "Workforce trends in the construction industry." Zurich American Insurance Corporation.
- Goodrum, P. M. (2003). Worker satisfaction and job preferences in the US construction industry. In *Construction Research Congress: Wind of Change: Integration and Innovation* (pp. 1-8).
- Goodrum, P. M. (2004). Hispanic and non-Hispanic wage differentials: Implications for United States construction industry. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 130(4), 552-559.
- Goodrum, P. M., & Dai, J. (2005). Differences in occupational injuries, illnesses, and fatalities among Hispanic and non-Hispanic construction workers. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 131(9), 1021-1028.
- Goodrum, P. M., & Gangwar, M. (2004). "The relationship between changes in equipment technology and wages in the US construction industry." *Construction Management and Economics*, 22(3), 291-301.
- Gottfredson, L. S. (2002). Gottfredson's theory of circumscription, compromise, and self-creation. *Career choice and development*, *4*, 85-148.
- Granitz, N., Chen, S., & Kohli, K. K. (2014). Choosing business as a college major: A survey of high school students. *Journal of the Academy of Business Education*, 15, 1.
- Gray, K. C., & Herr, E. L. (2006). *Other ways to win: Creating alternatives for high school graduates*. Corwin Press.
- Gysbers, N. C. (2008). Career guidance and counselling in primary and secondary educational settings. In *International handbook of career guidance* (pp. 249-263). Springer Netherlands.
- Hackett, G. (1985). Role of mathematics self-efficacy in the choice of math-related majors of college women and men: A path analysis. *Journal of counseling psychology*, *32*(1), 47.
- Hackett, G., & Betz, N. E. (1995). Self-efficacy and career choice and development. In *Self-efficacy, adaptation, and adjustment* (pp. 249-280). Springer US.
- Hair, E. Jr., Black, W. C., Babin, B.J., Anderson, R. E., & Tatham, R. L. (2014). *Multivariate data analysis*. New York: Macmillan.
- Hamilton, S. F. (2010). Apprenticeship for adulthood. Simon and Schuster.
- Harker, P. T. (1987b). Incomplete pairwise comparisons in the analytic hierarchy process. Mathematical Modelling, 9, 837–848.
- Haskel, J., and Martin, C. (1993). "The Causes of Skill Shortages in Britain." Oxford Economic Papers, vol.45, pp.573-588.
- Healy, J., Mavromaras, K., and Sloane, P. (2011). "Adjusting to Skill Shortages: Complexity and Consequences." *The Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA) Discussion Paper No.* 6097.
- Herr, E. L., Cramer, S. H., & Niles, S. G. Career guidance and counseling through the lifespan: Systematic approaches (6th ed.).

- Hodge, S. (2007). The origins of competency-based training. *Australian journal of adult learning*, 47(2), 179.
- Hodkinson, P., & Sparkes, A. C. (1997). Careership: a sociological theory of career decision making. *British journal of sociology of education, 18(1), 29-44.*
- Holland, J. L. (1997). Making vocational choices: A theory of vocational personalities and work environments. Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Huang, Y. S., Liao, J. T., & Lin, Z. L. (2009). A study on aggregation of group decisions. *Systems Research* and Behavioral Science, 26(4), 445-454.
- Hurley, D. T., & Lebbon, A. R. (2012). A comparison of nonfatal occupational injuries and illnesses among Hispanic versus non-Hispanic workers in the United States. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 34(3), 474-490.
- Ilgen, D. R., & Pulakos, E. D. (1999). Introduction: Employee performance in today's organization. In D.
  R. Ilgen & E. D. Pulakos (Eds.), *The changing nature of performance: Implications for staffing, motivation, and development* (pp. 1–18). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Ishizaka, A., & Labib, A. (2011). Review of the main developments in the analytic hierarchy process. *Expert systems with applications*, *38*(11), 14336-14345.
- Ishizaka, A., & Lusti, M. (2006). How to derive priorities in AHP: A comparative study. Central European Journal of Operations Research, 14, 387–400.
- Kanfer, R., Chen, G., & Pritchard, R. D. (Eds.). (2012). Work motivation: Past, present and future. Routledge.
- Karimi, H., Taylor, T. R., Taylor, T. R., Goodrum, P. M., Goodrum, P. M., & Srinivasan, C. (2016). Quantitative analysis of the impact of craft worker availability on construction project safety performance. Construction Innovation, 16(3), 307-322.
- Karimi, H., Taylor, T., & Goodrum, P. M. (2017). Analysis of the impact of craft labor availability on North American construction project productivity and schedule performance. *Construction Management* and Economics 35(6), 368-380.
- Kline, R. B. (2011). Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling, 3rd edition Guilford Press. *New York.*
- Kniveton, B. (2004). The influences and motivations on which students base their choice of career. *Research in Education*, 72(1), 47-59.
- Knowles, M. (1984), Andragogy in Action, Jossey Bass, San Francisco, CA.
- Komarnicki, E. (2012). "Labor and Skills Shortages in Canada: Addressing Current and Future Challenges." *House of Commons Committees in Canada HUMA*, (41-1).
- Kraft, M. E., & Furlong, S. R. (2012). Public policy: Politics, analysis, and alternatives. Sage.
- Kulik, J. A. (1994). Curricular tracks and high school vocational education. DOCUMENT RESUME, 64.
- Lance, C. E., Butts, M. M., & Michels, L. C. (2006). The sources of four commonly reported cutoff criteria: What did they really say?. *Organizational research methods*, 9(2), 202-220.
- Lee, I. A., & Preacher, K. J. (2013, September). Calculation for the test of the difference between two dependent correlations with one variable in common [Computer software]. Available from http://quantpsy.org.
- Lekes, N., Bragg, D., Loeb, J. W., Oleksiw, C. A., Marszalek, J., Brooks-LaRaviere, M., Zhu, R., Kremidas, C. C., Akukwe, G., Lee, H., & Hood, L. K. (2007). Career and Technical Education Pathway Programs, Academic Performance, and the Transition to College and Career. *National Research Center for Career and Technical Education*.
- Lerman, R. I. (2012). Can the United States expand apprenticeship? Lessons from experience (No. 46). IZA Policy Paper.
- Lerman, R. I., & Rauner, F. (2012). Apprenticeship in the United States. In *Work and Education in America* (pp. 175-193). Springer Netherlands.
- Lerman, R., Eyster, L., & Chambers, K. (2009). The Benefits and Challenges of Registered Apprenticeship: The Sponsors' Perspective. *Urban Institute (NJ1)*.
- Leung, M. Y., Chen, D., & Yu, J. (2008). Demystifying moderate variables of the interrelationships among affective commitment, job performance, and job satisfaction of construction professionals. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 134(12), 963-971.
- Levernier, W. and Yang, B. (2011). "A Note on the Categories of Unemployment in Principles of Macroeconomics Course." *Perspectives on Economic Education Research*. Volume 7, Number 1, 58-73.
- Li, A., Peng, Q., Zhang, L., & Huang, J. (2009). The Determinant of Pedestrian's Unsafe Behaviors in Urban Traffic System—An Empirical Analysis Based on the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB). In International Conference on Transportation Engineering 2009 (pp. 4122-4127).
- Ling, F. Y. Y., & Ho, S. W. K. (2013). Understanding and impressions of jobs in the construction industry by young adults in Singapore. *Journal of Professional Issues in Engineering Education and Practice*, 139(2), 109-115.
- Louisiana Department of Education (2015), *Louisiana's Jump Start Program*, Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.louisianabelieves.com/docs/default-source/jumpstart/louisiana's-jump-start-program.pdf?sfvrsn=5</u>
- Lynn, I., & Wills, J. (1994). School Lessons, Work Lessons. Recruiting and Sustaining Employer Involvement in School-to-Work Programs. Institute for Educational Leadership, 1001 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 310, Washington, DC 20036.
- Ma, J., Pender, M., & Welch, M. (2016). Education Pays 2016: The Benefits of Higher Education for Individuals and Society. Trends in Higher Education Series. *College Board*.
- Made in Alabama (2018), Regional Workforce Councils, Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <a href="http://www.madeinalabama.com/workforce-and-training/regional-workforce-councils/">http://www.madeinalabama.com/workforce-and-training/regional-workforce-councils/</a>

- Makhene, D. and Thwala, WD. (2009). "Skilled labour shortages in construction contractors: a literature review." *CIDB*, paper 25.
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1985). Valence of and satisfaction with job outcomes. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 111(1), 53-73.
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1986 a). Motivational implications of construction work. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, *112*(1), 137-151.
- Maloney, W. F., & McFillen, J. M. (1986 b). Motivation in unionized construction. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 112(1), 122-136.
- Manpower Group (2016). Talent shortage survey results, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>http://www.manpowergroup.com/wps/wcm/connect/8ccb11cb-1ad4-4634-84ea-</u> <u>1656ee74b3ed/GlobalTalentShortageSurvey-</u> <u>PressRelease.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&ContentCache=NONE&</u>
- Marsh, H. W., Balla, J. R., & Hau, K. T. (1996). An evaluation of incremental fit indices: A clarification of mathematical and empirical properties. *Advanced structural equation modeling: Issues and techniques*, 315-353.
- Marshall, B. (2013). "The Unemployment Rate For the Candidates you want Is Zero." *The FordyceLetter webpage*, Retrieved from http://www.fordyceletter.com/2013/05/06/the-unemployment-rate-for-the-candidates-you-want-is-zero/
- Martin, P., & Ruhs, M. (2011). "Labor Shortages and US Immigration Reform: Promises and Perils of an Independent Commission." *International Migration Review*, 45(1), 174-187.
- McGettingan, E., & O'Neill, D. (2009). From apprentice to construction manager and beyond: developing a talent pipeline. *Education+ Training*, *51*(3), 220-231.
- McGraw-Hill Construction. (2012). Construction industry workforce shortages: Role of certification, training and green jobs in filling the gaps.
- Millward, L., Houston, D., Brown, D., & Barrett, M. (2006). Young people's job perceptions and preferences. *Department of Trade and Industry*.
- Mitchell, L. K. (1996). Krumboltz's learning theory of career choice and counseling. *Career choice and development*, *3*, 233-280.
- Mu E., & Pereyra-Rojas M. (2017) Practical Decision Making. Springer Briefs in Operations Research. Springer, Cham
- National Association of State Directors of Career Technical Education Consortium (2013). A Look Inside: A Synopsis of CTE Trends: Funding, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from https://careertech.org/sites/default/files/SynopsisofCTETrends-Funding-2012.pdf
- National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) (2017). Estimated probability of competing in college athletics, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>http://www.ncaa.org/about/resources/research/estimated-probability-competing-college-athletics</u>

- National Women's Law Center. (2012). Women in construction: 6.9 percent is not enough. Retrieved<br/>August 10, 2017, from<br/><hr/>http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/womeninconstructionfactsheet.pdf
- Navarro, E. (2009, September). A Review of Maslow, Herzberg and Vroom in the Construction Industry over the Last 25 Years'. In *Proceedings of 25th Annual Conference, ARCOM (Association of Researchers in Construction Management)*.
- Neild, R. C., Boccanfuso, C., & Byrnes, V. (2013). The academic impacts of career and technical schools: A case study of a large urban school district. *Center for Social Organization of Schools, Everyone Graduates Center. John Hopkins University.*
- New America Education Policy Program (2015). College decisions survey, https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/edcentral/collegedecisions3/
- Newsweek (2014). Frequently asked questions about Newsweek's high school rankings, <u>http://www.newsweek.com/frequently-asked-questions-about-newsweeks-high-school-rankings-</u> <u>268771</u>
- Noe, R. A., Hollenbeck, J. R., Gerhart, B., & Wright, P. M. (2011). *Fundamentals of human resource management*. Boston, MA: McGraw-Hill/Irwin.
- Norton, R.E., Harrington, L.G. & Gill, J. (1978). *Performance-based teacher education: the state of the art*, Athens, Georgia: American Association for Vocational Instructional Materials.
- O'brien, R. M. (2007). A caution regarding rules of thumb for variance inflation factors. *Quality & quantity*, 41(5), 673-690.
- Olinsky, B., & Ayres, S. (2013). Training for success: A policy to expand apprenticeships in the United States (pp. 9-15). Washington, DC: Center for American Progress.
- Olsen, D., Tatum, M. and Defnall, C. (2012). "How industrial contractors are handling skilled labor shortages in the United States." *48th ASC Annual International Conference Proceedings, Associated Schools of Construction,* 2012.
- Parsons, F. (1909). Choosing a vocation, Houghton-Mifflin, Boston, MA.
- Parsons, T. (1971). The system of modern societies. Prentice Hall.
- Passmore, D. L. (2000). "Identifying and responding to skills shortages."
- Pauly, E., Kopp, H., & Haimson, J. (1994). Home-Grown Lessons: Innovative Programs Linking Work and High School. School-to-Work Transition Project. New York: Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation, 1994.
- Plank, S. B., DeLuca, S., & Estacion, A. (2008). High school dropout and the role of career and technical education: A survival analysis of surviving high school. *Sociology of Education*, 81(4), 345-370.
- Polachek, S. W. (1981). Occupational self-selection: A human capital approach to sex differences in occupational structure. *The review of Economics and Statistics*, 60-69.

- Ratcliffe, A. E. (2002). Participants' perceptions of the effectiveness of a competency-based apprenticeship program (Doctoral dissertation).
- Reynolds, P. D. (1971). A primer in theory construction. Bobs Merrill Company: Indianapolis.
- Robbins, S. P., & Judge, T. A. (2015). *Organizational Behavior*. By Pearson Education. Inc., Upper Saddle River, New Jersey.
- Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the Harvard T.H. Chan School for Public Health (2015). Sports and Health in America, Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from https://media.npr.org/documents/2015/june/sportsandhealthpoll.pdf
- Rogers, A. (1996), Teaching Adults, 2nd ed., Open University Press, Buckingham.
- Rogers, J. and Baum, R. (2017). « This Economic Bubble is Going to Wreak Havoc When it Bursts. » July 10, 2017
- Roy, R, Henson, H & Lavoie, C (1996). "A Primer on Skill Shortages in Canada," *R-96-8E, Human Resources Development Canada, Hull, Canada.*
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. *American psychologist*, 55(1), 68.
- Saaty, T. L. (1994). How to make a decision: the analytic hierarchy process. Interfaces, 24(6), 19-43.
- Saaty, T. L., & Peniwati, K. (2013). Group decision making: drawing out and reconciling differences. RWS publications.
- Saaty, T. L., & Vargas, L. G. (2005). The possibility of group welfare functions. International Journal of Information Technology and Decision Making, 4, 167–176.
- Saaty, T.L. (1980). The Analytic Hierarchy Process. New York: McGraw Hill.
- Saaty, T.L. (1990). How to make a decision: the analytic decision process. European Journal of Operational Research 48, 9–26.
- Saffold, F. (2005). Increasing self-efficacy through mentoring. Academic Exchange Quarterly, 9(4), 13-16.
- Sawyer, T. and Rubin, D. (2007). "Leaders Probe New Solutions for Industry's Labor Shortfall." *Engineering News Record.* June 13, 2007. p. 15.
- Schleifer, T. C. (2002). Degenerating image of the construction industry. *Practice Periodical on Structural Design and Construction*, 7(3), 99-102.
- Schoen, J. (2014). "US economic recovery finally taking hold." US Economy, CNBC, December 25th 2014.
- Schumacker, R. E., & Lomax, R. G. (2012). A beginner's guide to structural equation modeling. Routledge.
- Shah, C. and Burke, G. (2005). "Skills Shortages: Concepts, Measurement and Policy Responses." *Australian Bulletin of Labour*, Vol. 31, No. 1, 2005: 44-71.

- Shan, Y., & Goodrum, P. M. (2010). Worker satisfaction and work-life related characteristics in the US construction industry. In *Construction Research Congress 2010: Innovation for Reshaping Construction Practice* (pp. 1064-1073).
- Shelar, S. (2013). "141 Ideas for Solving the Construction Industry's Labor Shortage." Construction Citizen. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from <u>http://constructioncitizen.com/blog/141-ideas-solvingconstruction-industrys-labor-</u> shortage/1312271?goback=%2Egde 4972139 member 5823510803969486850#%21
- Siniavskaia, N. (2015). Immigrant workers in the construction labor force. National Association of Home Builders (NAHB), Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.nahbclassic.org/fileUpload\_details.aspx?contentTypeID=3&contentID=241345&sub</u> <u>ContentID=637756</u>
- Skosireva, A. K. (2010). Acculturation, alienation, and HIV risk among the Russian-speaking drug users in Estonia (Doctoral dissertation, Clemson University).
- Society for Human Resource Management (2014). *Workforce readiness and skills shortages*, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.shrm.org/hr-today/trends-and-forecasting/labor-market-and-economic-data/Documents/Workforce%20Readiness%20and%20Skills%20Shortages.pdf</u>
- Song, Z., Wanberg, C., Niu, X., & Xie, Y. (2006). Action–state orientation and the theory of planned behavior: A study of job search in China. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 68(3), 490-503.
- Sparks, A., Ingram, H., & Phillips, S. (2009). Advanced entry adult apprenticeship training scheme: a case study. *Education+ Training*, *51*(3), 190-202.
- Steiger, J. H. (1980). Tests for comparing elements of a correlation matrix. *Psychological bulletin*, 87(2), 245-251.
- Steiger, J. H. (2007). Understanding the limitations of global fit assessment in structural equation modeling. *Personality and Individual differences*, 42(5), 893-898.
- Stern, D. (1995). School to work: Research on programs in the United States (Vol. 17). Psychology Press.
- Symonds, W. C., Schwartz, R., & Ferguson, R. F. (2011). Pathways to prosperity: Meeting the challenge of preparing young Americans for the 21st century.
- Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2013). Using multivariate statistics. Allyn & Bacon/Pearson Education.
- Tabish, S. Z. S., & Jha, K. N. (2012). Success traits for a construction project. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management*, 138(10), 1131-1138.
- Talaja, A. (2012). Using multiple group structural model for testing differences in absorptive and innovative capabilities between large and medium sized firms. *Croatian Operational Research Review*, 3(1), 321-331.
- Taylor, A. (2005). It's for the rest of your life: The pragmatics of youth career decision making. *Youth & Society*, *36*(4), 471-503.
- Taylor, T. R. B., Karimi, H., Goodrum, P. M., & Albattah, M. (2016). Is There a Demographic Craft Labor Cliff that Will Affect Project Performance. *Construction Industry Institute, The University of Texas-Austin.*

- Teig, S., & Susskind, J. E. (2008). Truck driver or nurse? The impact of gender roles and occupational status on children's occupational preferences. *Sex Roles*, 58(11-12), 848-863.
- The Center for Construction Research and Training (2010).Immigrant workers in U.S. Construction: Sharing lessons learned in our unions. Last Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://www.cpwr.com/sites/default/files/immigrant workers in construction cpwr-lohp\_report.pdf</u>
- The U.S. Department of Labor (2016). Data and Statistics, Registered Apprenticeship National Results Fiscal Year (FY) 2016, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <u>https://doleta.gov/oa/data\_statistics.cfm</u>
- Tulgan, B. (2013). Meet Generation Z: The second generation within the giant" Millennial" cohort. *Rainmaker Thinking Inc.*
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics BLS (2014). "How the Government Measures Unemployment." U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), Current Population Survey (CPS), Technical Documentation, June 2014.
- U.S. Department of Education (2014). Building a Grad Nation: Progress and Challenge in Ending the High School Dropout Epidemic: Annual Update.
- U.S. Department of Education (2016), *Fiscal Year 2016 Budget Summary and Background Information*, Retrieved January 1, 2018 from https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/budget16/summary/16summary.pdf
- U.S. Department of Education (2017), U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2017). *The Condition of Education 2017* (NCES 2017-144), Retrieved January 1, 2018 from <a href="https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_ctr.asp">https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_ctr.asp</a>
- U.S. Department of Education, (2009). National Center for Education Statistics, High School Transcript Study.
- U.S. News (2017). How U.S. News calculated the 2017 best high schools rankings? https://www.usnews.com/education/best-high-schools/articles/how-us-news-calculated-therankings
- United States Green Building Council USGBC (2013). "Smart Market Report: Construction Industry Workforce Shortages - Role of Certification, Training, and Green Jobs in Filling the Gaps." Retrieved May 09, 2013, from www.usgbc.org.
- Uwakweh, B. O. (2006). Motivational climate of construction apprentice. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 132(5), 525-532.
- Van Hooft, E. A., Born, M. P., Taris, T. W., & van der Flier, H. (2004 a). Job search and the theory of planned behavior: Minority-majority group differences in The Netherlands. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 65(3), 366-390.
- Van Hooft, E. A., Born, M. P., Taris, T. W., FLIER, H. V. D., & Blonk, R. W. (2004 b). Predictors of job search behavior among employed and unemployed people. *Personnel Psychology*, 57(1), 25-59.

- Veneri, C. (1999). "Can Occupational labor shortages be identified using available data?" *Occupational Shortages*, Monthly Labor Review, March 1999
- Vereen, S.C. (2013). "Forecasting Skilled Labor Demand in the US Construction Industry." A dissertation submitted to the Graduate Faculty of North Carolina State University.
- Vinokur, A., & Caplan, R. D. (1987). Attitudes and social support: determinants of job-seeking behavior and well-being among the unemployed. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 17(12), 1007-1024.
- Vroom, V H (1964) Work and Motivation. New York: John Wiley.
- Wangle, A. M. (2009). *Perceptions of traits of women in construction* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Florida).
- Watson, M. (2007). "Concerns for skills Shortages in the 21st century: A review into the construction industry, Australia." *The Australian Journal of Construction Economics and Building*, Vol. 7, No. 1, 45 54.
- Wilder, R. (2013). "Big Increase in Gulf Coast Projects Equals Big Demand for Skilled Workers." *The Conrnerstone*. Retrieved April 09, 2014, from http://www.nccercornerstone.org/features/item/115-big-increase-in-gulf-coast-projects-equals-big-demand-for-skilled-workers
- Worldwide, W. W. (2006). Aligning rewards with the changing employment deal. *Strategic Rewards Report*.
- Yasinski, L. (2014). A Competency-Based Technical Training Model That Embraces Learning Flexibility And Rewards Competency. American Journal of Business Education (Online), 7(3), 171.
- Yng Ling, F. Y., Leow, X. X., & Lee, K. C. (2015). Strategies for Attracting More Construction-Trained Graduates to Take Professional Jobs in the Construction Industry. *Journal of Professional Issues in Engineering Education and Practice*, 142(1), 04015009.
- Zafar, B. (2011). How do college students form expectations? *Journal of Labor Economics*, 29(2), 301-348.
- Zellweger, T., Sieger, P. and Halter, F. (2011). Should I stay or should I go? Career choice intentions of students with family business background. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 26(5), 521-536.
- Zhang, L., Goh, C. C., & Kunnan, A. J. (2014). Analysis of test takers' metacognitive and cognitive strategy use and EFL reading test performance: A multi-sample SEM approach. *Language Assessment Quarterly*, 11(1), 76-102.
- Zhao, S., Li, L., Dong, Z., & Wu, B. (2011). Analyzing public transportation use behavior based on the Theory of Planned Behavior: To what extent does attitude explain the behavior? In ICCTP 2011: Towards Sustainable Transportation Systems (pp. 425-435).
- Zhu, L., Zhang, Z., & Bao, Z. (2011). Speeding behaviors in Beijing based on the Theory of Planned Behavior. In ICTE 2011 (pp. 547-554).

# 8 APPENDIX: MOTIVATION SURVEY

CII-RT335-Motivation Survey

Welcome to the Survey on the Factors Influencing Job Selection in the Construction Industry

#### **Introduction section:**

The primary purpose of this survey is to understand what factors might potentially influence a person's decision to choose a long term career in the construction industry.

The jobs included in this study are limited ONLY to the construction trades such as boiler maker, carpenter, electrician, heavy equipment operator, instrumentation tech, insulation installer, ironworker, painter, plumber, pipefitter, sheet metal worker, welder, etc.

Your feedback is highly valuable and can help us better understand deficiencies and strengths of the construction industry in attracting new workforce. We realize that your time is valuable and sincerely appreciate your participation in this survey.

We anticipate this survey to take no more than 15 minutes. Your participation is voluntary, anonymous, and confidential. No one except the research team members will be allowed to see any of the answers to the questions. No personal identifying data will be collected in this study. Only group information will be summarized for any presentation and publication of results.

If you have questions about this study you can contact Farzad Minooei or Paul Goodrum (both of the University of Colorado at Boulder) at farzad.minooei@colorado.edu or paul.goodrum@colorado.edu. This research is sponsored by Construction Industry Institute (CII).

Please proceed with the rest of the survey.

#### **Section A**

In this section we will ask you a few questions about your demographic background.

Q1 What is your age?

- **O** 15-18
- **O** 18-24
- **O** 25-34
- **O** 35-44
- **O** 45-54
- **O** 55-64
- O 65 or older

**Q2** What is your gender?

- **O** Female
- O Male

Q3 Which state or providence is your primary residence?

#### US:

000000000000	Alabama Alaska Arizona Arkansas California Colorado Connecticut Delaware Florida Georgia	000000000000	Hawaii Idaho Illinois Indiana Iowa Kansas Kentucky Louisiana Maine Maryland	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	Massachusetts Michigan Minnesota Mississippi Missouri Montana Nebraska Nevada New Hampshire New Jersey	000000000000	New Mexico New York North Carolina North Dakota Ohio Oklahoma Oregon Pennsylvania Rhode Island South Carolina	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	South Dakota Tennessee Texas Utah Vermont Virginia Washington West Virginia Wisconsin Wyoming	000	Washington, D.C. Puerto Rico United States Virgin Islands
Ca O	nada: Alberta		O Mani	toba	a O Newfo	ound	land O. C	Onta	rio	0	Quebec

O British

Columbia

O New Brunswick **O** Nova Scotia

and Labrador O Prince Edward O Saskatchewan Island

Q4 What is your first language?

Other if outside the US or Canada:

- **O** English
- O Spanish
- Other \_\_\_\_\_

Q5 What is your race/ethnicity?

- O White/Caucasian
- O Asian
- O Hispanic/Latino
- **O** African American
- **O** Indian American
- **O** Pacific Islander
- O Other \_\_\_\_\_

Q6 Which of the following best describes the area you live in?

- Urban
- ${\mathbf O}$  Suburban
- O Rural

Q7 What is your highest level of education?

- O Some high school
- High school (completion)
- **O** Vocational/technical school
- O Some college
- College graduate
- Post graduate degree
- O Other \_\_\_\_\_

**Q8** Did you take any career and technical education classes or courses related to construction (such as industrial arts, drafting or welding) in your high school?

- O Yes
- O No

**Q9** Did you take any career and technical education classes or courses related to other industries (such as automotive, aviation, hospitality or health) in your high school?

- O Yes
- O No

**Q10** Currently, I am engaged in the construction industry as a(n):

- O Applicant for a construction craft position
- O Apprentice or craft trainee
- O Credentialed Journeyman Craft Professional
- **O** Not engaged in construction

Q11 In which industries have you worked? (You can choose more than one industry)

- □ Agriculture, Forestry, Fishing and Hunting
- □ Mining, Quarrying, and Oil and Gas Extraction
- □ Construction
- Manufacturing
- □ Wholesale Trade
- Retail Trade
- □ Transportation and Warehousing
- Utilities
- Information
- □ Finance and Insurance
- Real Estate and Rental and Leasing
- □ Professional and Business Services
- Education and Health Services
- □ Arts, Entertainment, and Recreation
- □ Accommodation and Food Services
- □ Military
- Other Industries \_\_\_\_\_\_

Q12 How many years of experience do you have in any construction-related jobs?

- O None
- O Less than 6 months
- O 6 months 1 year
- O 1 2 years
- O 2 5 years
- More than 5 years

Q13 What is your parents' highest level of education?

Your fat	ther	Your mother
O Some h	igh school	Some high school
O High sch	lool	High school
O Vocation	nal/technical school	Vocational/technical school
O Some co	ollege	Some college
O College	graduate	College graduate
O Master's	Degree(MS)	Master's Degree(MS)
O Doctora	I Degree(PhD)	Doctoral Degree(PhD)
O Professi	onal Degree (MD,JD,etc.)	Professional Degree (MD,JD,etc.)
O Other _		Other

**Q14** Which of the following best characterizes your parents' primary industry? (You can choose more than one industry)

Yo	ur father	Yo	our mother
	Agriculture, Forestry, Fishing and Hunting		Agriculture, Forestry, Fishing and Hunting
	Mining, Quarrying, and Oil and Gas		Mining, Quarrying, and Oil and Gas
	Extraction		Extraction
	Construction		Construction
	Manufacturing		Manufacturing
	Wholesale Trade		Wholesale Trade
	Retail Trade		Retail Trade
	Transportation and Warehousing		Transportation and Warehousing
	Utilities		Utilities
	Information		Information
	Finance and Insurance		Finance and Insurance
	Real Estate and Rental and Leasing		Real Estate and Rental and Leasing
	Professional and Business Services		Professional and Business Services
	Education and Health Services		Education and Health Services
	Arts, Entertainment, and Recreation		Arts, Entertainment, and Recreation
	Accommodation and Food Services		Accommodation and Food Services
	Military		Military
	Other Industries		Other Industries

Q15 Do you have any siblings or relatives working in a construction-related job?

O Yes

O No

### Section B

In this section, we will ask you a few questions about your motivation to choose to work in the construction industry.

For each of the following questions, please choose an answer that best applies to you.

**Q16** It is likely that I will choose a career in the construction industry.

0	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

**Q17** Choosing a career in the construction industry seems like a good idea to me.

0	Ο	Ο	0	Ο	Ο	0
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

## **Section C**

In this section, we will ask you about the potential factors that might influence your attitude towards (i.e. favorable or unfavorable evaluation or appraisal of) choosing to work in the construction industry.

For each of the following questions, please choose an answer that best applies to you.

Q18 The cor	nstruction inc	dustry offers h	igh paying jo	obs.		
Ο	Ο	0	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q19 The cor	nstruction inc	dustry offers h	igh job secu	ırity.		
Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q20 There a	re only <u>a fev</u>	<u>v</u> job opportur	nities in the c	construction ir	ndustry.	
Ο	0	Ο	Ο	Ο	0	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q21 The cor	nstruction inc	dustry provide	s a high cha	ince of career	promotion.	
Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q22 The cor	nstruction inc	dustry provide	s jobs that b	enefit society		
Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	0	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q23 Working	g in the cons	truction indus	try <u>makes it</u>	challenging to	<u>balance w</u>	ork and
personal/fam	<u>nily responsil</u>	bilities.				
0	0	0	Ο	Ο	0	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

Agree nor

Disagree

Q24 The con	struction inc	lustry <u>requires</u>	<u>s long workir</u>	<u>ng hours.</u>		
0	Ο	Ο	Ō	0	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q25 The con	struction inc	lustry provide	s different ca	areer options	to choose fi	rom.
0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q26 The con	struction inc	lustry provide	s a lot of lea	rning opportu	nities.	
Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	0
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q27 Working	in construc	tion is physica	ally tough.			
Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q28 Working	in construc	tion is mental	ly demandin	g.		
0	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q29 Working	in the cons	truction indus	try is a respe	ectable caree	r.	
0	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	0	0
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Q30 I have a	passion for	building thing	JS.			
Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	0
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

## Section D

In this section, we will ask you about the influence of other people important in your life (e.g. family, friends, teachers, etc.) on your motivation to choose to work in the construction industry.

**Q31** Please indicate the degree to which these people encourage you to choose a career in the construction industry:

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree	Not Applicable
Family/relatives	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Spouse/partner	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Friends	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
School teacher	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
School counselor	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Training program instructor	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

### Section E

In this section, we will ask you questions regarding the presence of factors that might control your decision to choose to work in the construction industry. These factors are not completely under the control of you and can either help or hinder your ability to be successful in construction. Some examples are the availability or lack of information, training programs and etc.

For each of the following questions, please choose an answer that best applies to you.

Q32 It is difficult to get certifications needed for a job in the construction industry.

Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

**Q33** I know where to go to enroll in construction craft or apprenticeship training programs.

0	Ο	Ο	Ο	0	0	0
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

Q34 It is difficult to get information about potential careers in the construction industry.

Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	0	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

**Q35** I understand what courses I need to take before I become a credentialed journeyman craft professional.

0	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

Q36 I have confidence in my abilities to be successful in the construction industry.

0	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree nor	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
			Disagree			

#### We thank you for your time spent taking this survey.